### Relationships of Diet Quality, Sedentary Behavior, and DNA Methylation Patterns with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors among Children and Adolescents

by

Abeer Ali O. Aljahdali

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Nutritional Sciences) in the University of Michigan 2021

**Doctoral Committee:** 

Professor Karen E. Peterson, Co-Chair Associate Professor Ana Baylin, Co-Chair Research Assistant Professor Jaclyn M. Goodrich Adjunct Professor Hyungjin Myra Kim Associate Professor Edward Ruiz-Narvaez Abeer Ali Aljahdali

abeeralj@umich.edu

ORCID iD: 0000-0003-3104-1019

© Abeer Ali Aljahdali 2021

## Dedication

It's an esteemed honor for me to dedicate this thesis to my family for standing by my side in every turning point in my life, immersing me with their support, providing unwavering love, believing in me, giving me encouragement, being a source of endless caring. These forms of support have provided a well-laid foundation, which shaped me into who I am today, and will help in my flourishing. You are a huge source of comfort, harmony, and living in a peace of mind. My sincere gratitude to you is infinite and endless.

#### Acknowledgements

For me, the PhD years had been a multifaceted journey and a crucial life changing experience, that extend beyond personal, academic, and professional domains. I am grateful for the experience that distilled personal growth and professional development, and hope to see their impacts on my future. I would be remiss if I do not acknowledge each contribution provided toward completing the doctoral degree. First and foremost, I would like to express my gratitude to my mentors, Dr. Karen E. Peterson, Sc.D., and Dr. Ana Baylin, M.D., Dr.P.H., for constant and generous guidance, support, and encouragement. They both believed in my intellectual curiosity and scientific approach, provided their time and commitment, and shared their relevant experiences to teach me throughout my PhD years. The harmonized, multidisciplinary, thoughtful committee members, composed of Dr. Edward Ruiz-Narvaez, Sc.D., Dr. Hyungjin Myra Kim, Sc.D., and Dr. Jaclyn M. Goodrich, PhD provided tremendous contributions, insights, commitment toward the main goal, producing this work. Each one of you have left your print on me through your rigorous academic background, critical and scientific thinking, research skills and problem solving approach. I learned so much from you because of your generosity in sharing your experiences, advice, and suggestions. Thank you to each one of you.

Unparalleled support, encouragement, love, and care have been given by my parents, siblings and my close friends, who are considered part of family. I am sincerely grateful for your presence in my life, and the encouragement you have provided since I decided to seek an

iii

academic path for my career. That is one of the factors that helped me in successfully completing this challenging and rewarding journey. Thank you most of all.

Special thanks to King Abdulaziz University, Saudi Arabia, and Saudi Arabian Cultural Mission, United States, have provided the fully paid scholarship to complete my doctoral study. I had the good fortune to be well funded throughout my entire doctoral program. Additional funds were received from University of Michigan as Rackham Graduate Student Research Grants, Rackham Conference Travel Grant Award, and Rackham International Students Fellowship Award to sponsor few research and academic activities.

A special thanks to Laura Arboleda Merino, a coordinator of the Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**). She has been a tremendous source of support and help with navigating through the **ELEMENT** project. Thank you, and your contributions helped me complete this work. Last but not the least, I would like to express my gratitude to everyone whose support made this dissertation work or yield fruitful ends or otherwise made completion of this dissertation possible. Thank you so much for everyone who gave me genius advice, guidance, and time to answer my questions throughout my PhD years.

# **Table of Contents**

Dedicationii
Acknowledgementsiii
List of Tables vi
List of Figuresix
Abstractx
Chapter 1 Introduction 1
Chapter 2 Diet Quality Scores and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Mexican Children and Adolescents: A Longitudinal Analysis
Chapter 3 Sedentary Patterns and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Mexican Children and Adolescents: A Longitudinal Analysis
Chapter 4 DNA Methylation and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Mexican Children and Adolescents
Chapter 5 Conclusion

## List of Tables

<b>Table 2.1 (Supplementary):</b> Scoring Criteria for Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension(DASH) Score:49
Table 2.2 (Supplementary): Scoring Criteria for Alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet)    Score:  50
Table 2.3 (Supplementary): Availability of Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII)    Sub-components used in the Current Study:    51
<b>Table 2.4:</b> Descriptive Statistics of Mother and Child Characteristics of the Early Life Exposuresin Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants ( <b>ELEMENT</b> ) Analytical Sample:52
Table 2.5 (Supplementary): Spearman Correlations Coefficients between Diet Quality Scores:    54
<b>Table 2.6 (Supplementary):</b> Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Dietary    Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) Score:    55
<b>Table 2.7:</b> Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Quartile of DietaryApproaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH diet) Score with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:
<b>Table 2.8 (Supplementary):</b> Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Alternate    Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet) Score:
<b>Table 2.9:</b> Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Quartile of AlternateMediterranean Diet (aMedDiet) Score with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:58
<b>Table 2.10 (Supplementary):</b> Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII) Score:
Table 2.11: Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Quartile ofChildren's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII) with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:
<b>Table 3.1:</b> Descriptive Statistics of Mother and Child Characteristics of the Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants ( <b>ELEMENT</b> ) Analytical Sample:
Table 3.2 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Total    Sedentary Time:  86

<b>Table 3.3:</b> Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Sedentary Time and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:  87
<b>Table 3.4 (Supplementary):</b> Overall Associations between Potential Confounders andPercentage of Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA):
<b>Table 3.5:</b> Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Percentages ofPhysical Activities and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:
<b>Table 3.8:</b> Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Bout Durations andFrequencies with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:92
Table 4.1 (Supplementary): Primer Sequences and Details of CpG Sites Assessed:
<b>Table 4.2:</b> Descriptive Statistics of Mother and Child Characteristics of the Early Life Exposuresin Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants ( <b>ELEMENT</b> ) Analytical Sample:
Table 4.3 (Supplementary): Average DNAm at LINE-1 and Confounders Selection:  121
<b>Table 4.4:</b> Associations between DNAm at LINE-1 and Repeated Measures of CardiometabolicRisk Factors using Mixed Models (N=242):122
Table 4.5 (Supplementary): Associations between DNAm at LINE- 1 and Repeated Measures    of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models Adjusting for Pubertal Onset (N=242):
<b>Table 4.6 (Supplementary):</b> Average DNAm at $11\beta$ -HSD-2 and Confounders Selection: 126
<b>Table 4.7:</b> Associations between DNAm at $11\beta$ -HSD-2 and Repeated Measures ofCardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models (N=228):127
<b>Table 4.8 (Supplementary):</b> Associations between DNAm at 11β-HSD-2 and RepeatedMeasures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models Adjusting for Pubertal Onset(N=228):129
Table 4.9 (Supplementary): Average DNAm at H19 and Confounders Selection:  131
<b>Table 4.10 (Supplementary):</b> Associations between DNAm at <i>H19</i> DNAm and RepeatedMeasures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models (N=245):132
<b>Table 4.11 (Supplementary):</b> Associations between DNAm at <i>H19</i> DNAm and RepeatedMeasures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models Adjusting for Pubertal Onset(N=245):134
Table 4.12 (Supplementary): Associations between DNAm at H19 DNAm and Repeated    Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models after Removing Outlier DNAm    Value (N=244):  136

<b>Table 4.13 (Supplementary):</b> Average DNAm at <i>PPAR-</i> $\alpha$ and Confounders Selection:
<b>Table 4.14:</b> Cross-sectional Associations between DNAm at PPAR- $\alpha$ and Cardiometabolic RiskFactors using Linear Regression (N=345):139
<b>Table 4.15 (Supplementary):</b> Cross-sectional Associations between DNAm at <i>PPAR-</i> $\alpha$ and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Linear Regression Adjusting for Pubertal Onset (N=345):

# List of Figures

Figure 2.1: Flowchart Summary of Analytical Samples of Early Life Exposures in Mexico to	
ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Cohort:	. 48
<b>Figure 3.1:</b> Flowchart Summary of Analytical Samples of Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants ( <b>ELEMENT</b> ) Cohort:	. 83
<b>Figure 4.1:</b> Summary of Main Predictors and Outcomes for this Study and Number of Participants with the Data from the Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxica ( <b>ELEMENT</b> ) Cohort:	nts 118

#### Abstract

Among youth, there has been a parallel increase in the prevalence of obesity and cardiometabolic abnormalities, including central obesity, glucose intolerance, elevated blood pressure, and dyslipidemia. This cluster of cardiometabolic abnormalities is a risk factor for the incidence of cardiovascular disease (CVD), cardiovascular-related mortality, all-cause mortality, and other chronic conditions in adulthood. While CVD manifests in middle-late adulthood, the atherosclerotic process and impaired cardiometabolic regulation start in childhood and track into adulthood. Therefore, primary interventions aiming to control cardiometabolic abnormalities are worth implementing at a young age.

The recommended first line management protocol for cardiometabolic abnormalities in youth focuses on behavioral modifications of obesity. In fact, particular lifestyle behaviors (i.e., diet and sedentary and physical activity) are options for the prevention and management. Nevertheless, there is little evidence that addresses their effects during periods of rapid growth and maturation using a repeated measures, longitudinal study design. Such limitations may hinder our understanding of the precise preventive mechanisms of lifestyle behaviors, needed for tailoring cardiometabolic recommendations for youth. The current project will contribute muchneeded evidence by longitudinally examine the dietary and sedentary patterns among Mexican adolescents in relation to cardiometabolic health.

The aforementioned lifestyle factors and genetic susceptibility are not enough to explain the increased prevalence in cardiometabolic abnormalities across populations. In fact, DNAm has been associated with the underlying pathology of CVD. DNA methylation (DNAm) refers to

Х

the covalent link between the fifth carbon in a cytosine nucleotide and a methyl group (CH3). However, there is a scarcity of population-based studies among youth, highlighting the need for evidence regarding the associations between DNAm and cardiometabolic health during this sensitive life period. The current study will address these gaps in knowledge.

The three aims of this work used data from a pre-existing birth cohort called, Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT), where Mexican children and adolescents aged 8 - 21 years were included in the analysis.

Aim 1 investigated the repeated longitudinal associations between diet quality scores, measured using the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH), Alternate Mediterranean Diet Score (aMedDiet), and Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII<sup>TM</sup>) scores and cardiometabolic risk factors. Higher DASH scores were associated with better insulin homeostasis. The aMedDiet and C-DII scores were associated with serum triglycerides. The positive association with C-DII and an inverse association with aMedDiet score confirmed a protective effect of these dietary patterns on serum triglycerides.

Aim 2 examined the repeated longitudinal associations between sedentary activity patterns and cardiometabolic risk factors. Results suggested screen time was positively associated with blood pressure, and other sedentary time (i.e., doing homework/reading, and commuting) was positively associated with serum glucose. Using isotemporal substitution paradigm, we observed substituting sedentary time with moderate-vigorous physical activity was inversely associated with waist circumference and serum triglycerides. Furthermore, substituting an uninterrupted five minutes of sedentary time, a sedentary bout, or even one minute of sedentary bout with light activity was inversely associated with serum insulin.

xi

Aim 3 studied the associations between DNAm at Long Interspersed Nuclear Element–1 (LINE-1), *H19*, 11β-Hydroxysteroid Dehydrogenase type-2 (*11β-HSD-2*), and Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor alpha (*PPAR-α*) and cardiometabolic risk factors. DNAm was measured at multiple CpG sites per genomic region. DNAm at LINE-1 was inversely associated with repeated measures of serum glucose at site 1, and positively with high-density lipoprotein cholesterol at site 3. *11β-HSD-2* DNAm at CpG site 4 was positively associated with repeated measures of serum glucose.

This dissertation showed that higher diet quality, lower sedentary time, and replacing sedentary activity with higher intensities were associated with a better cardiometabolic profile among Mexican youth. In addition, we detected few associations between DNAm on the selected four genomic regions and cardiometabolic profile.

#### **Chapter 1 Introduction**

#### **Cardiometabolic Health:**

Cardiometabolic risk factors are central obesity, dyslipidemia (i.e., elevated serum triglycerides and/or reduced serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol), glucose intolerance (i.e., elevated fasting blood glucose, oral glucose tolerance test, or hemoglobin A1C), and elevated blood pressure <sup>1,2</sup>. This cluster of abnormalities in turn constitutes a risk factor for the incidence of cardiovascular disease (CVD), cardiovascular-related mortality, all-cause mortality <sup>3,4</sup>, and other chronic conditions <sup>5,6</sup> in adulthood. The manifestations of CVD events occur in middle and late adulthood; however, the atherosclerotic process starts in childhood <sup>7-12</sup> and tracks into adulthood <sup>13-17</sup>.

The recommended first line management protocol for cardiometabolic abnormalities in children and adolescents lies on behavioral modifications <sup>18,19</sup>. In fact, the size of the protective effect is greater when the behavioral modifications entails modifying more than one lifestyle behavior compared to targeting only one behavior <sup>19</sup>. Intervening at an early stage is a necessity for effective primary interventions; however, this step should be preceded with identifying the behavioral determinants of cardiometabolic risk factors in youth for targeted intervention <sup>15,20</sup>.

Identifying early determinants of impaired cardiometabolic health is of special interest to Mexican children and adolescents due to their disproportionate burden of metabolic disorders. Hispanic youth have higher prevalence of childhood obesity and impaired cardiometabolic health compared to their non-Hispanic white counterparts <sup>21</sup>. Furthermore, Mexican youth showed signs of insulin resistance even in the absence of overweight or obesity <sup>22</sup>. This tendency might be

explained in light of the documented difference in their body composition. Hispanic youth had higher body fat compared to non-Hispanic White peers <sup>23,24</sup>. Despite this disproportionate burden among populations of Hispanic origin, few longitudinal studies have examined the early determinants of impaired cardiometabolic health on Mexican youth.

#### **Dietary Patterns/Quality:**

Diet is a well-established risk factor for cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>25</sup>. Diet patterns have been suggested over the traditional single-nutrient approach, to assess the relationship between diet and health outcomes <sup>26</sup>. A diet pattern indicator is a summary score used to evaluate a subject's diet and categorize their intake based on the degree of adherence to the eating recommendations used to construct the score <sup>26,27</sup>. There are three categories of the diet pattern indicators based on the components included; they are 1) food/food group based indicators, 2) nutrient-based indicators, and 3) food and nutrient indicators <sup>27</sup>. Multiple factors advocate for that shift in the analytical approach. To mention a few, collinearity between some nutrients may obscure the independent assessment of a given nutrient while keeping other highly correlated nutrients constant. Additionally, the effect size might be very small or undetectable for single nutrient or dietary factor relative to the effect of multiple factors <sup>28</sup>. Lastly, this multi-dimensional approach allows for detecting the collective impact of multiple nutrients and for delivering practical and holistic dietary messages <sup>26</sup>, consistent with the public health recommendations.

Evidence relating diet patterns to cardiometabolic health highlights three dietary scores relevant to pediatric populations, which are Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) and the alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet), and Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII<sup>TM</sup>). Both DASH and Mediterranean diet have been considered to provide the "most

evidence for CVD prevention"<sup>29</sup> relevant to other eating patterns. The DASH diet is an eating pattern for reducing blood pressure based on research findings sponsored by the U.S National Institutes of Health <sup>30</sup>. The plan is characterized by 1) reduced intake of cholesterol, saturated fat, total fat, lean red meat, sweets, added sugars, and sugar-containing beverages and 2) increased intake of fruits, vegetables, and fat-free or low-fat milk and milk products, whole grain products, fish, poultry, and nuts. Therefore, it is rich in potassium, magnesium, and calcium, as well as protein and fiber, and lower in sodium<sup>30</sup>. Secondly, the Mediterranean diet is an eating pattern traditionally consumed among or people living in the countries surrounded by the Mediterranean Sea<sup>31</sup>. This eating pattern is characterized by 1) the high consumption of fruits, vegetables, whole grains, nuts and seeds, and the use of olive oil as a predominant source of fat, 2) the low moderate consumption of animal products (i.e., dairy products, red meats, fish and poultry), and 3) the moderate consumption of wine  $^{31}$ . It has been shown that this dietary plan was inversely associated with obesity, cardiometabolic risk clustering <sup>32</sup>, and cardiovascular health <sup>33</sup>. Although the aMedDiet and DASH scores were originally developed for use in adult populations <sup>34,35</sup>, their scoring systems uses population-specific cut-offs for the food consumption, that allows for these scores to be used in pediatric populations <sup>20,36</sup>. The third approach of assessing diet quality was C-DII, which is a tool to assess the inflammatory potential of the diet and has been associated with multiple inflammatory markers in adolescents <sup>37,38</sup> and adults <sup>39-43</sup>. Use of the C-DII in cardiometabolic health is well justified in light of the established link between inflammation and cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>44-47</sup>.

Despite wide recognition of the role of diet in the development of cardiometabolic abnormalities, evidence is inconsistent about how adherence to each of these diet quality scores associates with cardiometabolic risk in pediatric populations <sup>12,20,48-52</sup>. This inconsistency

underscores the need for prospective cohort studies that investigate the relationship between adherence to diet patterns and the cardiometabolic cluster in youth <sup>24,31,48,52,53</sup>. Moreover, there is a dearth of knowledge for the association among children and adolescents using longitudinal dietary assessment to track the change in diet pattern over time. Most published longitudinal studies limited their analysis to baseline diet assessment in predicting the future occurrence of cardiometabolic risk factors <sup>49,50</sup>. This work planned to address this research gap assessing the longitudinal associations between repeated measures of diet quality scores, DASH, aMedDiet, and C-DII, with repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors, among healthy children and adolescents.

#### **Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior Patterns:**

Both sedentary behavior and physical inactivity are considered modifiable risk factors for CVD <sup>54</sup>, and promoting physical activity and reducing the sedentary behavior across all ages is a strategy for preventing CVD <sup>54</sup>. Sedentary behavior and physical inactivity are not identical concepts <sup>55</sup>, and meeting the physical activity recommendations is not a guarantee of not being sedentary <sup>56</sup>. Sedentary behavior is defined as "any waking behavior characterized by an energy expenditure  $\leq 1.5$  metabolic equivalents (METs), while in a sitting, reclining or lying posture" <sup>57</sup>. On the other hand, physical inactivity is defined as "insufficient physical activity level to meet present physical activity recommendations" <sup>57</sup>.

A few considerations complicate the examination of physical activity in children and adolescents. "Activity is accumulated in bouts" <sup>58</sup>; a bout is defined as "[a] period of uninterrupted time" performing a specific activity <sup>57</sup>. A bout has three "quantitative dimensions," which are frequency, duration, and intensity; they collectively describe the activity patterns over a specific period <sup>57-59</sup>. Research has shown that bouts enrich our understanding of the activity

pattern beyond what total volume of activity may convey <sup>60</sup>. Children have distinct patterns in engaging and accumulating physical activity; their patterns are characterized by highly active and interrupted patterns <sup>61</sup>. Therefore, the assessment of total time spent in physical activity or sedentary behavior will not capture how sporadic patterns are associated with cardiometabolic health <sup>58</sup>. This fact underscores the need to examine activity patterns to refine current recommendations for combating diseases <sup>58</sup>. Although previous reports have examined the bouts in relation to cardiometabolic risk factors, a systematic review showed inconsistent evidence, and noted the lack of longitudinal studies among youth <sup>58</sup>.

A longitudinal study design can also account for the documented decline in physical activity and increase in sedentary behavior during development and maturation. Dumith et al. quantified the reduction in physical activity among children and adolescents aged 10 -19 years from longitudinal studies and found that on average, the percentage of change in physical activity per year was -7.0 (95% CI: -8.8 to - 5.2) <sup>62</sup>. In addition to the decline in physical activity, the prevalence of sedentary behavior increases with age in children aged 6 - 11 years <sup>63</sup>. Using a longitudinal design, which acknowledges the change in activity patterns via repeated measures of activity level, is necessary to provide evidence about the effect of physical activity on health outcomes among youth.

Moreover, there is a need for ethnic-specific recommendations of physical activity to ameliorate cardiometabolic risk factors among youth. Previously, it was demonstrated that despite the similar total levels of physical activity and sedentary time among adolescents from different ethnic backgrounds, Hispanic Americans have fewer minutes of moderate and vigorous activity relative to European Americans<sup>24</sup>. The difference in the activity patterns might be a reason for the inconsistent associations between physical activity and cardiometabolic risk

factors across races/ethnicities. Bremer et al. showed that physical activity was favorably associated with insulin homeostasis, waist circumference, high density-lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) and low density-lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) among non-Hispanic White adolescents, but the number of favorable associations were less among Mexican American counterparts <sup>64</sup>. Another study conducted among multiethnic children aged 7 to 12 years, showed that total sedentary time was associated with higher serum glucose among Hispanic American children, but not among African Americans nor European Americans <sup>24</sup>. The importance of understating the contribution of activity patterns on cardiometabolic risk factors is of special interest to Hispanic children and adolescents, who showed signs of insulin resistance despite the lack of manifestations for either overweight or obesity <sup>22</sup> because of their higher body fat compared to non-Hispanic White peers <sup>23,24</sup>.

The available evidence relating sedentary behavior, in particular TV watching, among children and adolescents with cardiometabolic risk is inconsistent, and this body of work has been described as providing "very low" evidence due to the "serious risk of bias and serious inconsistency" between studies <sup>65</sup>. Similarly, a summary of the prospective studies showed null evidence between sedentary time and cardiometabolic health <sup>66</sup>, and other researchers claimed the available evidence as "unconvincing" <sup>67</sup>. The method of assessing sedentary behavior might be a reason for the inconsistent findings <sup>68</sup>. The accelerometer is an excellent tool to overcome the limitations of the self-reported questionnaires <sup>68</sup>. However, it has failed in distinguishing between posture settings (standing vs setting or lying down) <sup>68</sup>, and in assessing the context of sedentary behavior (i.e., passive vs active screen time) <sup>68</sup>. Thus, this could be a possible justification for the conflicting findings between sedentary behavior assessed using self-reported questionnaires asking for the screen time and the objective measure of the sedentary behavior

using accelerometer data with regard to the CVD risk factors in children <sup>68</sup>. This leads to the endorsement of assessing the sedentary behavior using two methods whenever it is possible as they measure two dimensions of the same construct <sup>68</sup>.

This work aimed to overcome the aforementioned limitations in examining the relationships between activity level and cardiometabolic health in youth. Using a repeated measure longitudinal design, the associations between repeated measures of sedentary behavior patterns and cardiometabolic risk factors were investigated among Mexican children and adolescents.

#### **DNA Methylation:**

Lifestyle factors – including diet, lack of physical activity, sedentary lifestyle – and genetic susceptibility are generally considered predisposing factors for cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>69</sup>. However, they are not enough to explain the increase in prevalence of these abnormalities across populations <sup>69</sup>. Another plausible mechanism explaining the etiology of cardiometabolic abnormalities and CVD is thought to be through epigenetic modifications <sup>70-76</sup>. Epigenetics is defined as "the study of mitotically heritable regulators of gene expression that do not change the DNA sequence" <sup>77</sup>. Unlike genetics, epigenetic modifications are dynamic and reversible <sup>70,78</sup> and can respond to the environment. The major types of epigenetic modifications include DNA methylation (DNAm), histone modification, and non-coding RNA. DNAm is the most commonly studied approach in epidemiology, and it has been associated with health outcomes. DNAm refers to the presence of a covalent link between carbon number 5 in the cytosine nucleotide and a methyl group (CH<sub>3</sub>)<sup>79,80</sup>. In vertebrate, the methylation typically occurs at CpG sites, meaning adjacent cytosine and guanine nucleotides linked by a phosphate bond <sup>81</sup>. The process of methylating DNA requires the presence of a methyl donor, S-Adenosyl

methionine (SAM), and an enzyme called DNA methyltransferase (DNMT), that transfers the methyl group from SAM to the cytosine nucleotide resulting in the formation of 5-Methylcytosine (5mC)<sup>79</sup>. In mammals, there are three different DNMTs, which are DNMT1, which is involved in maintenance DNAm during replication, and DMNT3a, and DNMT3b, whose roles are mainly in the *De novo* DNAm during embryogenesis<sup>82,83</sup>.

One of the main functions for DNAm is its role in regulating gene expression. The impact of DNAm on gene expression is locus-specific. DNAm at promotor regions and gene bodies are typically associated with suppression and activation of gene expression, respectively <sup>79</sup>. Other critical functions of DNAm at CpG sites are 1) maintaining the genome stability by controlling the expression of the transposable elements, 2) involvement in genomic imprinting and X-linked activation <sup>79</sup>.

Ample research has examined early life epigenetic programming, where DNAm was measured during early development, in relation to obesity and CVD risk later in life <sup>84</sup>. Epigenetic research often focuses on early development since DNA undergoes a broad demethylation wave followed by a re-methylation wave during early embryogenesis making this an important developmental time period for long term programming <sup>81</sup>. However, DNAm is a dynamic process as it involves in determining cell identity and the cell's response to an environmental stimuli <sup>78</sup>, and the impact of lifestyle factors such as diet, smoking, physical activity, and others on DNAm have been widely recognized <sup>85-87</sup>. Previous work suggests that adolescence, in particular, is also a susceptible period when environmental stimuli can impact DNAm patterns <sup>88,89</sup>, with implications for health outcomes <sup>70,78</sup>. Moreover, adolescence is associated with changes in body composition and hormonal milieu <sup>90</sup>, considered the hallmark for cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>18</sup>. Despite the rapid growth in research aimed at developing

epigenetic biomarkers for CVD's diagnosis, prognosis, and individualized treatment regimens <sup>72,73,91</sup>, there are few studies of this relationship among children and adolescents.

DNAm quantification methods are classified based on the following 1) Global DNAm , 2) Gene/locus-specific methylation, and 3) Epigenome-wide methylation<sup>78</sup>. Each method has its pros and cons. A brief explanation focuses on the first two types, as they are the analytical methods used in the current project. The global DNAm method measures the percentage of total 5mC levels in the entire genomic sample <sup>78</sup> in relation to total cytosine contents <sup>92</sup>. The genomic sample could be either a specific sequence of the genome or multiple regions of the repetitive elements, such as long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1). A limitation of this method is the lack of information on methylation patterns at specific genes/loci <sup>78</sup>. The second method, gene/locus-specific methylation, involves quantifying the percentage of methylation at specific genes or at CpG sites within the genes <sup>78,92</sup>. Through this method, information about the association between lifestyle factors and epigenetic regulation of specific genes can be inferred. However, in gene/locus-specific methylation , the specificity DNAm is a concern for many epidemiological studies, because methylation is variable across cells and tissue <sup>78</sup>.

For this dissertation work, DNAm was quantified at LINE-1 as a proxy measure for global DNAm <sup>78</sup>, and at three genes previously associated with cardiometabolic-related outcomes (*H19* <sup>93-96</sup>, 11 $\beta$  -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11\beta-HSD-2*) <sup>97-101</sup>, and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-a*) <sup>102-106</sup>).

LINE-1 is the only autonomous, active non-LTR (long-terminal repeat) retrotransposon in humans <sup>107</sup>, and it is commonly used as a proxy measure of global DNAm <sup>78</sup> since it makes up 15% - 17% of the human genome <sup>107,108</sup>. Active expression of LINE-1 (i.e., decreased LINE-1 methylation) is associated with genomic instability and CVD, independent from well-established

CVD risk factors in adults <sup>109</sup>. DNAm at the LINE-1 region has been associated with cardiometabolic risk factors in adults <sup>106,110-112</sup>, but few studies have been conducted in children and adolescents <sup>113,114</sup>. Perng et al. found that quartiles of LINE-1 DNAm were inversely associated with a change in waist circumference z-score among Colombian boys aged 5 -12 years old after 2.5 years of follow-up <sup>113</sup>. Dunstan et al. reported null cross-sectional associations between salivary DNAm at LINE-1 and adiposity outcomes (body mass index (BMI) z score, waist circumference z score, and percent body fat in 431 adolescents, predominantly Caucasians, aged 10 - 15 years <sup>114</sup>.

*H19* is a gene for a long non-coding RNA—it does not code for protein and is an imprinted gene, where the maternally allele of the gene is expressed, while the paternally allele is imprinted or silenced. Genomic imprinting is an epigenetic phenomenon, and is defined as "monoallelic expression of a gene or chromosomal region depending on the parental origin of inheritance" <sup>115</sup>. *H19* has a role in regulating cell formation and proliferation, weight, adipogenesis, oxidative metabolism and brown adipose tissue thermogenesis <sup>93,94</sup>. A study of adult rats showed that subcutaneous and visceral adipose tissue *H19* expression were associated inversely with BMI, but positively with a marker for brown adipose tissue thermogenesis, Uncoupling Protein 1 (Ucp1) <sup>94</sup>. Few human studies examined the DNAm at *H19* in children in relation to adiposity <sup>95,96</sup>. A previous study in the **ELEMENT** population showed that DNAm at *H19* was positively associated with higher subcutaneous fat, but not with central obesity or BMI z score, among girls only <sup>95</sup>. Huang et al. reported a similar positive association with *H19* DNAm at *H19* in relation to other cardiometabolic risk factors.

*11β-HSD-2* converts cortisol to an inactive metabolite called cortisone, and abnormalities in this gene have been associated with hypertension <sup>97</sup>. The gene is located on chromosome 16 q22<sup>116</sup>. 11β-HSD2 enzyme protects the activation of mineralocorticoid receptors by intracellular cortisol <sup>117</sup>. Previous studies showed that DNAm at *11β-HSD-2* at the promotor region was associated with suppressing the gene expression <sup>116,118</sup>, and impaired 11β-HSD-2 enzyme activity leads to elevation in the urinary cortisol: cortisone metabolites ratio <sup>97</sup>. DNAm at *11β-HSD-2* at the promoter region was positively associated with blood pressure in adults <sup>97,98</sup>, and, lower 11β-HSD-2 enzyme activity was associated with higher blood pressure in children <sup>99</sup>. Drake et al. found a positive correlation between 11β-HSD2 methylation in blood and weight, waist circumference, and BMI, in Scottish adults <sup>98</sup>. In fact, previous research has shown the enzymatic activity of 11β-HSD-2 is associated with age <sup>119</sup>, dietary intake, obesity <sup>100</sup>, insulin sensitivity <sup>100</sup>, type 2 diabetes <sup>101</sup>, and physical activity <sup>120</sup>, and is regulated by other epigenetic mechanisms such as miRNA<sup>121</sup>.

Peroxisome Proliferator-Activated Receptor alpha (*PPAR-a*) is one isoform of the PPAR family that additionally encompasses PPAR  $\beta$ /PPAR  $\delta$ , and PPAR  $\gamma$  <sup>102,122</sup>, and it is located on chromosome 22 <sup>103</sup>. *PPAR-a* controls multiple lipid metabolism pathways, including fatty acid oxidation, triglycerides synthesis and breakdown, and bile acid metabolism and others <sup>102,103</sup>. As another function for *PPAR-a*, it regulates oxidative stress and inflammatory response <sup>102,122</sup>. Therefore, its contributions to dyslipidemia, diabetes, and obesity are biologically plausible <sup>122</sup>. The use of fibrates, *PPAR-a* agonist drugs, has been shown to significantly lower cardiovascular risk among high-risk adults <sup>104</sup>. Few studies have assessed the relationship between DNAm at *PPAR-a* and cardiometabolic risk factors. DNAm at *PPAR-a* from visceral adipose samples analyzed among adults showed a positive correlation between DNAm and serum triglycerides

<sup>106</sup>. Moreover, rats fed a high fructose diet for two weeks showed a significant increase in hepatic DNAm at one CpG site in the promoter region of *PPAR-a*, lowered mRNA expression, high serum triglycerides, total cholesterol, and higher hepatic lipid accumulation <sup>105</sup>. Furthermore, by comparing the *PPAR-a* expression in human cell culture studies from subjects diagnosed with obesity and normal weight controls, the obese cell culture had lower compensatory increase in *PPAR-a* expression after oversupply the cell culture with lipids <sup>123</sup>.

We quantified global DNAm and the DNAm at three genes previously associated with cardiometabolic-related outcomes (*H19*, *11β-HSD-2*, and *PPAR-a*) to shed light on the role of DNAm in cardiometabolic risk in youth. The associations between DNAm at LINE-1, *H19*, and *11β-HSD-2* and repeated measures for cardiometabolic risk factors were investigated. For *PPAR-a*, we assessed the cross-sectional associations between DNAm and cardiometabolic health. We hope our findings will contribute to the body of evidence in relation to cardiometabolic health and support investigating the role of epigenetics during adolescence, as one environmentally sensitive period of growth and development.

The three aims of this project were conducted using the pre-existing data from the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) birth cohort in Mexico City. Briefly, mother/child dyads from low- to moderate-income populations visiting prenatal clinics <sup>124-126</sup> were recruited for the project between 1997 -2004. The research team conducted multiple follow-up visits for the offspring, and collected information on physical growth, maturation, diet, physical activity, epigenetics, and clinical biomarkers for cardiometabolic health. The outcomes for each aim were lipid profiles, glucose, blood pressure, and anthropometry. The use of a well-characterized cohort allowed for adjusting for multiple confounders measured at childbirth. Aim 1 investigated the repeated longitudinal associations

between diet quality scores, measured using the DASH, aMedDiet, and C-DII with cardiometabolic risk factors. Aim 2 examined the repeated longitudinal associations between patterns of sedentary activity and cardiometabolic risk factors. Lastly, Aim 3 studied the association between DNAm at LINE-1, *H19*, *11β-HSD-2*, and *PPAR-α* with cardiometabolic risk factors.

## **References:**

- 1. Alberti KG, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, et al. Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: a joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the Study of Obesity. *Circulation*. 2009;120(16):1640-1645.
- 2. Handelsman Y. Metabolic syndrome pathophysiology and clinical presentation. *Toxicol Pathol.* 2009;37(1):18-20.
- 3. Galassi A, Reynolds K, He J. Metabolic syndrome and risk of cardiovascular disease: a meta-analysis. *Am J Med.* 2006;119(10):812-819.
- 4. Gami AS, Witt BJ, Howard DE, et al. Metabolic syndrome and risk of incident cardiovascular events and death: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2007;49(4):403-414.
- 5. Ford ES. Risks for all-cause mortality, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes associated with the metabolic syndrome: a summary of the evidence. *Diabetes Care*. 2005;28(7):1769-1778.
- 6. Stocks T, Bjorge T, Ulmer H, et al. Metabolic risk score and cancer risk: pooled analysis of seven cohorts. *Int J Epidemiol*. 2015;44(4):1353-1363.
- 7. Hong YM. Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease beginning in childhood. *Korean Circ J*. 2010;40(1):1-9.
- 8. Berenson GS, Srinivasan SR, Bao W, Newman WP, Tracy RE, Wattigney WA. Association between multiple cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerosis in children and young adults. *N Engl J Med.* 1998;338(23):1650-1656.
- 9. Sinha R, Fisch G, Teague B, et al. Prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance among children and adolescents with marked obesity. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;346(11):802-810.
- 10. Marcovecchio ML, Patricelli L, Zito M, et al. Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in obese children: role of insulin resistance. *J Hypertens*. 2006;24(12):2431-2436.
- 11. D'Adamo E, Impicciatore M, Capanna R, et al. Liver steatosis in obese prepubertal children: a possible role of insulin resistance. *Obesity (Silver Spring)*. 2008;16(3):677-683.
- 12. Giannini C, Diesse L, D'adamo E, et al. Influence of the Mediterranean diet on carotid intima–media thickness in hypercholesterolaemic children: a 12-month intervention study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2014;24(1):75-82.
- 13. Nicklas TA, von Duvillard SP, Berenson GS. Tracking of serum lipids and lipoproteins from childhood to dyslipidemia in adults: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Int J Sports Med.* 2002;23 Suppl 1(S1):S39-43.
- 14. Morrison JA, Friedman LA, Wang P, Glueck CJ. Metabolic syndrome in childhood predicts adult metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes mellitus 25 to 30 years later. *J Pediatr.* 2008;152(2):201-206.
- 15. Flouris AD, Bouziotas C, Christodoulos AD, Koutedakis Y. Longitudinal preventivescreening cutoffs for metabolic syndrome in adolescents. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2008;32(10):1506-1512.
- 16. Laitinen TT, Pahkala K, Magnussen CG, et al. Ideal cardiovascular health in childhood and cardiometabolic outcomes in adulthood: the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Circulation*. 2012;125(16):1971-1978.

- 17. Magnussen CG, Koskinen J, Chen W, et al. Pediatric metabolic syndrome predicts adulthood metabolic syndrome, subclinical atherosclerosis, and type 2 diabetes mellitus but is no better than body mass index alone: the Bogalusa Heart Study and the Cardiovascular Risk in Young Finns Study. *Circulation*. 2010;122(16):1604-1611.
- 18. Magge SN, Goodman E, Armstrong SC. The metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents: shifting the focus to cardiometabolic risk factor clustering. *Pediatrics*. 2017;140(2):e20171603.
- 19. Fornari E, Maffeis C. Treatment of Metabolic Syndrome in Children. *Front Endocrinol.* 2019;10.
- 20. Eloranta A, Schwab U, Venäläinen T, et al. Dietary quality indices in relation to cardiometabolic risk among Finnish children aged 6–8 years–The PANIC study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2016;26(9):833-841.
- 21. Daviglus ML, Pirzada A, Van Horn L. Ethnic Disparities in Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Children and Adolescents. *Curr Cardiovasc Risk Rep.* 2014;8(3):376.
- 22. Barbosa-Cortes L, Villasis-Keever MA, Del Prado-Manriquez M, Lopez-Alarcon M. Adiposity and Insulin Resistance in Children from a Rural Community in Mexico. *Arch Med Res.* 2015;46(3):214-220.
- 23. Maligie M, Crume T, Scherzinger A, Stamm E, Dabelea D. Adiposity, fat patterning, and the metabolic syndrome among diverse youth: the EPOCH study. *J Pediatr*. 2012;161(5):875-880.
- 24. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Differential influence of diet and physical activity on components of metabolic syndrome in a multiethnic sample of children. *J Am Diet Assoc*. 2009;109(2):236-244.
- 25. Hoyas I, Leon-Sanz M. Nutritional Challenges in Metabolic Syndrome. *J Clin Med.* 2019;8(9):1301.
- 26. Hu FB. Dietary pattern analysis: a new direction in nutritional epidemiology. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 2002;13(1):3-9.
- 27. Gil A, Martinez de Victoria E, Olza J. Indicators for the evaluation of diet quality. *Nutr Hosp.* 2015;31 Suppl 3(3):128-144.
- 28. Moore LL, Singer MR, Bradlee ML, Daniels SR. Adolescent dietary intakes predict cardiometabolic risk clustering. *Eur J Nutr.* 2016;55(2):461-468.
- 29. Pallazola VA, Davis DM, Whelton SP, et al. A Clinician's Guide to Healthy Eating for Cardiovascular Disease Prevention. *Mayo Clin Proc Innov Qual Outcomes*. 2019;3(3):251-267.
- 30. Health NIo. Your guide to lowering your blood pressure with DASH. Smashbooks; 2006.
- 31. Idelson PI, Scalfi L, Valerio G. Adherence to the Mediterranean Diet in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2017;27(4):283-299.
- 32. Franquesa M, Pujol-Busquets G, García-Fernández E, et al. Mediterranean diet and cardiodiabesity: a systematic review through evidence-based answers to key clinical questions. *Nutrients*. 2019;11(3):655.
- 33. Martínez-González MA, Gea A, Ruiz-Canela M. The Mediterranean diet and cardiovascular health: A critical review. *Circ Res.* 2019;124(5):779-798.
- 34. Fung TT, McCullough ML, Newby P, et al. Diet-quality scores and plasma concentrations of markers of inflammation and endothelial dysfunction–. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2005;82(1):163-173.

- 35. Fung TT, Chiuve SE, McCullough ML, Rexrode KM, Logroscino G, Hu FB. Adherence to a DASH-style diet and risk of coronary heart disease and stroke in women. *Arch Intern Med.* 2008;168(7):713-720.
- 36. Tognon G, Moreno LA, Mouratidou T, et al. Adherence to a Mediterranean-like dietary pattern in children from eight European countries. The IDEFICS study. *Int J Obes* (*Lond*). 2014;38 Suppl 2(2):S108-114.
- 37. Shivappa N, Hebert JR, Marcos A, et al. Association between dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory markers in the HELENA study. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2017;61(6):1600707.
- 38. Almeida-de-Souza J, Santos R, Barros R, et al. Dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory biomarkers in adolescents from LabMed physical activity study. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2018;72(5):710-719.
- 39. Cavicchia PP, Steck SE, Hurley TG, et al. A new dietary inflammatory index predicts interval changes in serum high-sensitivity C-reactive protein. *J Nutr.* 2009;139(12):2365-2372.
- 40. Kotemori A, Sawada N, Iwasaki M, et al. Validating the dietary inflammatory index using inflammatory biomarkers in a Japanese population: A cross-sectional study of the JPHC-FFQ validation study. *Nutrition*. 2020;69:110569.
- 41. Vahid F, Shivappa N, Faghfoori Z, et al. Validation of a Dietary Inflammatory Index (DII) and Association with Risk of Gastric Cancer: a Case-Control Study. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev.* 2018;19(6):1471-1477.
- 42. Shivappa N, Steck SE, Hurley TG, et al. A population-based dietary inflammatory index predicts levels of C-reactive protein in the Seasonal Variation of Blood Cholesterol Study (SEASONS). *Public Health Nutr.* 2014;17(8):1825-1833.
- 43. Shivappa N, Hébert JR, Rietzschel ER, et al. Associations between dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory markers in the Asklepios Study. *Br J Nutr.* 2015;113(4):665-671.
- 44. Tilg H, Moschen AR. Inflammatory mechanisms in the regulation of insulin resistance. *Mol Med.* 2008;14(3):222-231.
- 45. Galassetti P. Inflammation and oxidative stress in obesity, metabolic syndrome, and diabetes. *Exp Diabetes Res.* 2012;2012:943706.
- 46. DeBoer MD. Obesity, systemic inflammation, and increased risk for cardiovascular disease and diabetes among adolescents: a need for screening tools to target interventions. *Nutrition*. 2013;29(2):379-386.
- 47. Donath MY, Meier DT, Böni-Schnetzler M. Inflammation in the pathophysiology and therapy of cardiometabolic disease. *Endocr Rev.* 2019;40(4):1080-1091.
- 48. Cohen JF, Lehnerd ME, Houser RF, Rimm EB. Dietary approaches to stop hypertension diet, weight status, and blood pressure among children and adolescents: National Health and Nutrition Examination Surveys 2003-2012. *J Acad Nutr Diet*. 2017;117(9):1437-1444. e1432.
- 49. Farhadnejad H, Asghari G, Mirmiran P, Azizi F. Dietary approach to stop hypertension diet and cardiovascular risk factors among 10-to 18-year-old individuals. *Pediatric Obes*. 2018;13(4):185-194.
- 50. Asghari G, Yuzbashian E, Mirmiran P, Hooshmand F, Najafi R, Azizi F. Dietary approaches to stop hypertension (DASH) dietary pattern is associated with reduced incidence of metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents. *J Pediatr*. 2016;174:178-184. e171.

- 51. Betanzos-Robledo L, Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Contreras-Manzano A, et al. Greater cumulative exposure to a pro-inflammatory diet is associated with higher metabolic syndrome score and blood pressure in young Mexican adults. *Nutr Res.* 2020;81:81-89.
- 52. Sethna CB, Alanko D, Wirth MD, et al. Dietary inflammation and cardiometabolic health in adolescents. *Pediatric Obes.* 2021;16(2):e12706.
- 53. Bricarello LP, Poltronieri F, Fernandes R, Retondario A, de Moraes Trindade EBS, de Vasconcelos FdAG. Effects of the dietary approach to stop hypertension (DASH) diet on blood pressure, overweight and obesity in adolescents: a systematic review. *Clin Nutr ESPEN*. 2018;28:1-11.
- 54. Lavie CJ, Ozemek C, Carbone S, Katzmarzyk PT, Blair SN. Sedentary behavior, exercise, and cardiovascular health. *Circ Res.* 2019;124(5):799-815.
- 55. van der Ploeg HP, Hillsdon M. Is sedentary behaviour just physical inactivity by another name? *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2017;14(1):142.
- 56. Craft LL, Zderic TW, Gapstur SM, et al. Evidence that women meeting physical activity guidelines do not sit less: an observational inclinometry study. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2012;9(1):122.
- 57. Tremblay MS, Aubert S, Barnes JD, et al. Sedentary behavior research network (SBRN)– terminology consensus project process and outcome. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2017;14(1):75.
- 58. Verswijveren SJ, Lamb KE, Bell LA, Timperio A, Salmon J, Ridgers ND. Associations between activity patterns and cardio-metabolic risk factors in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *PLoS One.* 2018;13(8).
- 59. National Institute for Health Research. Diet, Anthropometry and Physical Activity (DAPA) Measurement Toolkit. *Physical Activity Assessment* <u>https://dapa-toolkit.mrc.ac.uk/physical-activity/introduction/frequency-duration-and-intensity</u>. Accessed 20 June 2020.
- 60. Aadland E, Andersen LB, Anderssen SA, Resaland GK, Kvalheim OM. Associations of volumes and patterns of physical activity with metabolic health in children: A multivariate pattern analysis approach. *Prev Med.* 2018;115:12-18.
- 61. Sasaki JE, da Silva KS, Gonçalves Galdino da Costa B, John D. Measurement of Physical Activity Using Accelerometers. In: *Computer-Assisted and Web-Based Innovations in Psychology, Special Education, and Health.* Elsevier; 2016:33-60.
- 62. Dumith SC, Gigante DP, Domingues MR, Kohl HW, 3rd. Physical activity change during adolescence: a systematic review and a pooled analysis. *Int J Epidemiol*. 2011;40(3):685-698.
- 63. Schwarzfischer P, Gruszfeld D, Stolarczyk A, et al. Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior From 6 to 11 Years. *Pediatrics*. 2019;143(1):e20180994.
- 64. Bremer AA, Byrd RS, Auinger P. Differences in male and female adolescents from various racial groups in the relationship between insulin resistance-associated parameters with sugar-sweetened beverage intake and physical activity levels. *Clin Pediatr*. 2010;49(12):1134-1142.
- 65. Carson V, Hunter S, Kuzik N, et al. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth: an update. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* 2016;41(6 Suppl 3):S240-265.
- 66. Skrede T, Steene-Johannessen J, Anderssen S, Resaland G, Ekelund U. The prospective association between objectively measured sedentary time, moderate-to-vigorous physical

activity and cardiometabolic risk factors in youth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2019;20(1):55-74.

- 67. van Ekris E, Altenburg T, Singh AS, Proper KI, Heymans MW, Chinapaw MJ. An evidence-update on the prospective relationship between childhood sedentary behaviour and biomedical health indicators: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2016;17(9):833-849.
- 68. Saunders TJ, Chaput J-P, Tremblay MS. Sedentary behaviour as an emerging risk factor for cardiometabolic diseases in children and youth. *Can J Diabetes*. 2014;38(1):53-61.
- 69. Carson C, Lawson HA. Epigenetics of metabolic syndrome. *Physiol Genomics*. 2018;50(11):947-955.
- 70. Izquierdo AG, Crujeiras AB. Epigenetic biomarkers in metabolic syndrome and obesity. In: *Prognostic Epigenetics*. Elsevier; 2019:269-287.
- 71. Zhang Y, Zeng C. Role of DNA methylation in cardiovascular diseases. *Clin Exp Hypertens*. 2016;38(3):261-267.
- 72. Costantino S, Libby P, Kishore R, Tardif JC, El-Osta A, Paneni F. Epigenetics and precision medicine in cardiovascular patients: from basic concepts to the clinical arena. *Eur Heart J.* 2018;39(47):4150-4158.
- 73. Prasher D, Greenway SC, Singh RB. The impact of epigenetics on cardiovascular disease. *Biochem Cell Biol.* 2020;98(1):12-22.
- 74. Agha G, Mendelson MM, Ward-Caviness CK, et al. Blood leukocyte DNA methylation predicts risk of future myocardial infarction and coronary heart disease: a longitudinal study of 11 461 participants from population-based cohorts. *Circulation*. 2019;140(8):645-657.
- 75. Duan L, Liu C, Hu J, et al. Epigenetic mechanisms in coronary artery disease: The current state and prospects. *Trends Cardiovasc Med.* 2018;28(5):311-319.
- 76. van der Harst P, de Windt LJ, Chambers JC. Translational Perspective on Epigenetics in Cardiovascular Disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2017;70(5):590-606.
- 77. Morris J. Genes, genetics, and epigenetics: a correspondence. *Science*. 2001;293(5532):1103-1105.
- 78. Sant KE, Goodrich JM. Methods for Analysis of DNA Methylation. In: *Toxicoepigenetics*. Elsevier; 2019:347-377.
- 79. Bommarito PA, Fry RC. The Role of DNA Methylation in Gene Regulation. In: McCullough SD, Dolinoy DC, eds. *Toxicoepigenetics*. Academic Press; 2019:127-151.
- 80. Jin Z, Liu Y. DNA methylation in human diseases. *Genes Dis.* 2018;5(1):1-8.
- 81. Li E, Zhang Y. DNA methylation in mammals. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* 2014;6(5):a019133.
- 82. Miranda TB, Jones PA. DNA methylation: the nuts and bolts of repression. *J Cell Physiol*. 2007;213(2):384-390.
- 83. Handy DE, Castro R, Loscalzo J. Epigenetic modifications: basic mechanisms and role in cardiovascular disease. *Circulation*. 2011;123(19):2145-2156.
- 84. Costantino S, Mohammed SA, Ambrosini S, Paneni F. Epigenetic processing in cardiometabolic disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 2019;281:150-158.
- 85. Alegría-Torres JA, Baccarelli A, Bollati V. Epigenetics and lifestyle. *Epigenomics*. 2011;3(3):267-277.

- 86. Anderson OS, Sant KE, Dolinoy DC. Nutrition and epigenetics: an interplay of dietary methyl donors, one-carbon metabolism and DNA methylation. *J Nutr Biochem*. 2012;23(8):853-859.
- 87. Kadayifci FZ, Zheng S, Pan Y-X. Molecular mechanisms underlying the link between diet and DNA methylation. *Int J Mol Sci.* 2018;19(12):4055.
- 88. Han L, Zhang H, Kaushal A, et al. Changes in DNA methylation from pre- to postadolescence are associated with pubertal exposures. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2019;11(1):176.
- 89. Wu Y, Peterson KE, Sánchez BN, et al. Association of blood leukocyte DNA methylation at LINE-1 and growth-related candidate genes with pubertal onset and progression. *Epigenetics*. 2018;13(12):1222-1233.
- 90. Goran MI, Gower BA. Longitudinal study on pubertal insulin resistance. *Diabetes*. 2001;50(11):2444-2450.
- 91. Soler-Botija C, Galvez-Monton C, Bayes-Genis A. Epigenetic Biomarkers in Cardiovascular Diseases. *Front Genet*. 2019;10:950.
- 92. Vryer R, Saffery R. What's in a name? Context-dependent significance of 'global' methylation measures in human health and disease. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2017;9(1):2.
- 93. Lai S, Du K, Shi Y, et al. Long Non-Coding RNAs in Brown Adipose Tissue. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes*. 2020;13:3193.
- 94. Schmidt E, Dhaouadi I, Gaziano I, et al. LincRNA H19 protects from dietary obesity by constraining expression of monoallelic genes in brown fat. *Nat Commun.* 2018;9(1):3622.
- 95. Bowman A, Peterson KE, Dolinoy DC, et al. Phthalate Exposures, DNA Methylation and Adiposity in Mexican Children Through Adolescence. *Front Public Health*. 2019;7:162.
- 96. Huang RC, Galati JC, Burrows S, et al. DNA methylation of the IGF2/H19 imprinting control region and adiposity distribution in young adults. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2012;4(1):21.
- 97. Friso S, Pizzolo F, Choi S-W, et al. Epigenetic control of 11 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 gene promoter is related to human hypertension. *Atherosclerosis*. 2008;199(2):323-327.
- 98. Drake AJ, McPherson RC, Godfrey KM, et al. An unbalanced maternal diet in pregnancy associates with offspring epigenetic changes in genes controlling glucocorticoid action and foetal growth. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2012;77(6):808-815.
- 99. Krupp D, Shi L, Maser-Gluth C, Pietzarka M, Remer T. 11β Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 and dietary acid load are independently associated with blood pressure in healthy children and adolescents. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2013;97(3):612-620.
- 100. Müssig K, Remer T, Haupt A, et al. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 activity is elevated in severe obesity and negatively associated with insulin sensitivity. *Obesity*. 2008;16(6):1256-1260.
- 101. Jang C, Obeyesekere VR, Dilley RJ, Krozowski Z, Inder WJ, Alford FP. Altered activity of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase types 1 and 2 in skeletal muscle confers metabolic protection in subjects with type 2 diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2007;92(8):3314-3320.
- 102. Burri L, Thoresen GH, Berge RK. The role of PPAR activation in liver and muscle. *PPAR Res.* 2010;2010.
- 103. Bougarne N, Weyers B, Desmet SJ, et al. Molecular Actions of PPAR α in Lipid Metabolism and Inflammation. *Endocr Rev.* 2018;39(5):760-802.
- 104. Bruckert E, Labreuche J, Deplanque D, Touboul P-J, Amarenco P. Fibrates effect on cardiovascular risk is greater in patients with high triglyceride levels or atherogenic

dyslipidemia profile: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 2011;57(2):267-272.

- 105. Ohashi K, Munetsuna E, Yamada H, et al. High fructose consumption induces DNA methylation at PPARα and CPT1A promoter regions in the rat liver. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2015;468(1-2):185-189.
- 106. Castellano-Castillo D, Moreno-Indias I, Sanchez-Alcoholado L, et al. Altered Adipose Tissue DNA Methylation Status in Metabolic Syndrome: Relationships Between Global DNA Methylation and Specific Methylation at Adipogenic, Lipid Metabolism and Inflammatory Candidate Genes and Metabolic Variables. J Clin Med. 2019;8(1):87.
- 107. Ardeljan D, Taylor MS, Ting DT, Burns KH. The Human Long Interspersed Element-1 Retrotransposon: An Emerging Biomarker of Neoplasia. *Clin Chem.* 2017;63(4):816-822.
- 108. Beck CR, Garcia-Perez JL, Badge RM, Moran JV. LINE-1 elements in structural variation and disease. *Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet*. 2011;12:187-215.
- 109. Muka T, Koromani F, Portilla E, et al. The role of epigenetic modifications in cardiovascular disease: A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol.* 2016;212:174-183.
- 110. Lopes LL, Bressan J, Peluzio M, Hermsdorff HHM. LINE-1 in Obesity and Cardiometabolic Diseases: A Systematic Review. *J Am Coll Nutr.* 2019;38(5):478-484.
- 111. María Martín-Núñez G, Rubio-Martín E, Cabrera-Mulero R, et al. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in relation to global LINE-1 DNA methylation in peripheral blood: a cohort study. *Epigenetics*. 2014;9(10):1322-1328.
- 112. Turcot V, Tchernof A, Deshaies Y, et al. LINE-1 methylation in visceral adipose tissue of severely obese individuals is associated with metabolic syndrome status and related phenotypes. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2012;4(1):10.
- 113. Perng W, Mora-Plazas M, Marin C, Rozek LS, Baylin A, Villamor E. A prospective study of LINE-1DNA methylation and development of adiposity in school-age children. *PLoS One.* 2013;8(4):e62587.
- 114. Dunstan J, Bressler JP, Moran TH, et al. Associations of LEP, CRH, ICAM-1, and LINE-1 methylation, measured in saliva, with waist circumference, body mass index, and percent body fat in mid-childhood. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2017;9(1):29.
- 115. Deshpande S, Nair S, Balasinor NH. Chapter 2 Genomic imprinting. In: Tollefsbol T, ed. *Epigenetics and Reproductive Health*. Vol 21. Academic Press; 2021:27-46.
- 116. Chapman K, Holmes M, Seckl J. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases: intracellular gatekeepers of tissue glucocorticoid action. *Physiol Rev.* 2013;93(3):1139-1206.
- 117. Ferrari P. The role of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 in human hypertension. *Biochim Biophys Acta Mol Basis Dis.* 2010;1802(12):1178-1187.
- 118. Alikhani-Koopaei R, Fouladkou F, Frey FJ, Frey BM. Epigenetic regulation of 11βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 expression. *J Clin Invest*. 2004;114(8):1146-1157.
- Campino C, Martinez-Aguayo A, Baudrand R, et al. Age-related changes in 11βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 activity in normotensive subjects. *Am J Hypertens*. 2013;26(4):481-487.
- 120. Kargl C, Arshad M, Salman F, Schurman RC, Del Corral P. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type-II activity is affected by grapefruit juice and intense muscular work. *Arch Endocrinol Metab.* 2017;61(6):556-561.
- 121. Rezaei M, Andrieu T, Neuenschwander S, et al. Regulation of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 by microRNA. *Hypertension*. 2014;64(4):860-866.

- 122. Contreras AV, Torres N, Tovar AR. PPAR-α as a key nutritional and environmental sensor for metabolic adaptation. *Adv Nutr*. 2013;4(4):439-452.
- 123. Maples JM, Brault JJ, Shewchuk BM, et al. Lipid exposure elicits differential responses in gene expression and DNA methylation in primary human skeletal muscle cells from severely obese women. *Physiol Genomics*. 2015;47(5):139-146.
- 124. Wu Y, Goodrich JM, Dolinoy DC, et al. Accelerometer-measured Physical Activity, Reproductive Hormones, and DNA Methylation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2020;52(3):598-607.
- 125. Ettinger AS, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Mercado-Garcia A, et al. Effect of calcium supplementation on bone resorption in pregnancy and the early postpartum: a randomized controlled trial in Mexican women. *Nutr J*. 2014;13(1):116.
- 126. Perng W, Tamayo-Ortiz M, Tang L, et al. Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Project. *BMJ Open*. 2019;9(8):e030427.

# Chapter 2 Diet Quality Scores and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Mexican Children and Adolescents: A Longitudinal Analysis

#### Abstract:

**Background:** There is limited evidence for the effect of diet on cardiometabolic health during the pubertal transition. We collected repeated measures of diet quality and cardiometabolic risk factors among Mexican youth.

**Method:** This analysis included 574 offspring of the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) birth cohort followed-up to three time points. Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH), alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet), and Children Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII<sup>TM</sup>) scores were constructed from food frequency questionnaires. Higher DASH and aMedDiet, and lower C-DII scores reflect a higher diet quality. Cardiometabolic risk factors were assessed including lipid profiles, glucose homeostasis, blood pressure, and waist circumference. Linear mixed models were used between quartiles of each diet score and cardiometabolic outcomes.

**Results:** The fourth DASH quartile was inversely associated with log insulin ( $\mu$ IU/mL) [ $\beta$ = -0.23, *p*= 0.0021] and log-Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance (HOMA-IR) [ $\beta$ = -0.25, *p*= 0.0008] compared to the first quartile. Besides, DASH score was linearly associated with log-HOMA-IR [ $\beta$ = -0.02, *p*= 0.0045]. Serum log-triglycerides (mg/dL) was linearly associated with aMedDiet [ $\beta$ = -0.03, *p*= 0.0031] and C-DII scores [ $\beta$ = 0.03, *p*= 0.0027]. The highest C-DII quartile was associated with log-triglycerides (mg/dL) [ $\beta$ = 0.11, *p*=0.0037].

**Conclusion:** Higher diet quality was associated with a better cardiometabolic profile among Mexican youth.

**Keywords:** Cardiometabolic risk factors, diet quality, longitudinal analysis, population-based study, children and adolescent, Mexicans.
## **Introduction:**

The prevalence of childhood obesity is increasing worldwide. In the Latin America region, the prevalence increased from 1.6%, and 1.8% in 1975 to 10.4%, and 13.4% in 2016 for girls and boys aged 5-19 years, respectively <sup>1</sup>. Childhood obesity is associated with increases in the risk and prevalence of cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>2-5</sup>. The cluster of cardiometabolic abnormalities is a risk factor for the incidence of cardiovascular disease (CVD), cardiovascular-related mortality, all-cause mortality <sup>6,7</sup>, and other chronic conditions in adulthood <sup>8,9</sup>. Targeting childhood obesity is crucial for effective primary interventions of "adulthood cardiometabolic sequela" <sup>5</sup>, and understanding the determinants of cardiometabolic risk factors in youth can inform the design of risk reduction and prevention programs <sup>4,10</sup>.

Diet is a well-established risk factor for cardiometabolic health <sup>11</sup>. Diet patterns have been suggested over the traditional single-nutrient approach, to assess the relationship between diet and health outcomes <sup>12</sup>. A diet pattern summary score can be used to evaluate a subject's overall diet and categorize their intake based on the degree of adherence to the eating recommendations used to construct the score <sup>12,13</sup>. This multi-dimensional approach allows for detecting collective impact of multiple nutrients and for delivering practical and holistic dietary messages <sup>14,15</sup>, consisting with the public health recommendations.

Evidence relating diet patterns to cardiometabolic health highlights three dietary scores relevant to pediatric populations. The Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) and the alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet) are considered to have "the most evidence for CVD prevention <sup>16</sup>" relevant to other eating patterns. The DASH is an eating pattern for reducing blood pressure based on research findings sponsored by the US National Institutes of Health <sup>17</sup>. Secondly, the aMedDiet is an eating pattern for people living in the countries surrounded by the

Mediterranean Sea <sup>18</sup> with favorable associations with obesity, cardiometabolic risk clustering <sup>19</sup>, and cardiovascular health <sup>20</sup>. These two eating plans emphasize a higher consumption of fruits, vegetables, whole grain, and nuts <sup>17,18</sup>. Moreover, the Dietary Inflammatory Index (DII®) is a tool to assess the inflammatory potential of the diet, and it has been associated with multiple inflammatory markers in adolescents <sup>21,22</sup> and adults <sup>23-27</sup>. The use of the DII in cardiometabolic health is well justified in light of the established link between inflammation and cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>28-31</sup>. Contrasting the associations of these scores with cardiometabolic risk factors is of interest, to build up evidence needed to formulate precise public health messages to prevent or manage cardiometabolic abnormalities in youth. Moreover, comparing the associations across the three scores, none of which was developed originally for the Mexican population, will help to shed light on the role of eating habits, traditions, and cultural values in facilitating the adoption of these scores across different populations <sup>32,33</sup>.

Current evidence about adherence to each of these diet quality scores on cardiometabolic risk in pediatric populations is inconsistent across studies <sup>10,34-39</sup>, underscoring the need for prospective cohort studies that investigate the relationship between diet quality and cardiometabolic risk factors <sup>18,35,39-41</sup>. Thus, the aim of the study was to investigate the relationship between diet quality scores, DASH, aMedDiet, and Children Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII<sup>TM</sup>), and cardiometabolic risk factors using repeated-measures longitudinal study design, among healthy Mexican youth enrolled in the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) birth cohorts. We hypothesized that a lower diet quality and more pro-inflammatory diets will be associated with impaired cardiometabolic profile, higher waist circumference, blood pressure, glucose homeostasis, and triglycerides (TG), but lower high-density lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C).

## Methods:

## **Study population:**

The analytic sample consists of children and adolescents from two of three cohorts comprising the **ELEMENT** project in Mexico City, Mexico <sup>42-44</sup>. A detailed description of the **ELEMENT** project has been published before <sup>44</sup>. In brief, during 1997 -2004, 1012 mother/child dyads were recruited from prenatal clinics, which serve low- to moderate-income populations <sup>45</sup>. At childbirth, mothers reported sociodemographic information. A sub-sample of mothers enrolled at Cohort 3 participated in a randomized controlled trial (RCT) of daily calcium supplementation (1200 mg) during their pregnancies up to one year postpartum <sup>43,44</sup>. Offspring were followed multiple time points in childbood to collect relevant data about growth, diet, and health outcomes.

The current analysis included 574 children and adolescents who attended at least one of three follow-up visits in late childhood and adolescence, had at least one of eight cardiometabolic risk factors (waist circumference, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, fasting glucose, TG, HDL-C, insulin, and Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance (HOMA-IR)) and dietary information. At the 2011 follow-up visit, herein called Time 1, 250 children aged between 8 -14 years were included <sup>44</sup>. Time 2, a follow-up study conducted in 2015, re-recruited 554 children aged 10 -18 years <sup>44</sup>. In the 2018 visit, called Time 3, 518 adolescents aged 12 - 21 years completed the last follow-up visit. The sample sizes that were available for each diet quality score and the number of repeated measures for each score are presented in Figure 1. The National Institute of Public Health of Mexico and the University of Michigan institutional review boards approved the research protocol. The research team

collected written informed consent and assent from mothers upon their enrollment and from adolescents, respectively.

## **Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:**

*Anthropometric measures*: Trained research staff collected duplicate measurements for body weight (kilograms) to the nearest 0.1 kg and height (centimeters) to the nearest 0.5 cm using in Time 1 a digital scale (BAME Model 420; Catálogo Médico/Tanita Co. Tokyo, Japan with height rod (model WB-3000m <sup>38</sup>), and only for weight in Time 2 and 3 the body composition device Inbody (model 230, Gangnam-gu, Seoul 135-960 KOREA). For waist circumference (centimeters) duplicate measurements were also performed to the nearest 0.1 cm using a non-stretchable measuring tape (SECA (model 201, Hamburg, Germany <sup>38</sup>)). The average of the two measurements was used for the analysis <sup>46</sup>.

*Cardiometabolic biomarkers:* Duplicate readings for systolic and diastolic blood pressure were recorded in seated position using a mercury sphygmomanometer (TXJ - 10 MD 3000 model, Homecare, China), and the average of the two measurements was used for the analysis. Fasting blood samples were used to analyze serum glucose via automated chemiluminescence immunoassay (Immulite 1000; Siemens Medical Solutions) <sup>46</sup>, and TG and HDL-C using a biochemical analyzer (Cobas Mira Plus; Roche Diagnostics) <sup>46</sup>. Levels of insulin were quantified via enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay chemiluminescence method with IMMULITE® 1000, Erlangen, Germany equipment <sup>38</sup>. A Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance (HOMA-IR) was calculated as [fasting plasma glucose (mmol/l)\*fasting serum insulin (mU/l))/ 22.5] <sup>47</sup>; higher values represents low insulin sensitivity/insulin resistance <sup>47</sup>.

## **Diet quality scores:**

Dietary intake was assessed using a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) adapted from the nationally representative 2006 Mexican National Health and Nutrition Survey <sup>48</sup>. The FFQ contains 101 food items in 14 food groups: 1) Dairy Products; 2) Fruits; 3) Vegetables; 4) Homemade Fast Food; 5) Meat, Sausages, and Eggs; 6) Fish and Seafood; 7) Legumes; 8) Cereal and Starchy Vegetables; 9) Corn Products; 10) Beverages; 11) Snack, Sweet and Desserts; 12) Soups, Creams, and Pasta; 13) Miscellaneous, and 14) Tortillas. The FFQ queries usual intake over the previous week <sup>38,48</sup>. The frequency of consumption fell into 8 categories, ranging from never to 6 times a day <sup>38</sup>. Mothers of children younger than 11 years of age attended the study visit and helped in the FFQ session to improve the accuracy and validity of children's answers. FFQs were analyzed using a food composition software developed by the National Institute of Public Health, Mexico <sup>49,50</sup>. The average daily intake was calculated by multiplying the nutrient content for each food item by its frequency of the reported consumption. Then, all intake values of all nutrients were summed to compute the daily consumption for each nutrient.

The construction of the DASH and aMedDiet scores was completed after grouping FFQ food items according to their nutritional properties. DASH and aMedDiet scores were calculated similarly to the methods proposed by Fung, et al. (2008) <sup>51</sup> and Fung, et al. (2005) <sup>52</sup>, respectively (Table 1 (Supplementary) and Table 2 (Supplementary)). The possible range of values is 8 - 40 for the DASH score and 0 - 8 for aMedDiet – down from 9 due to the exclusion of the alcohol group; higher values indicate higher adherence to the diet pattern (i.e., individuals consumed more food/groups that characterized the dietary pattern). To account for the age and sex effects on dietary intake, we grouped our sample into 20 strata based on two-year increments by sex using a previously published approach <sup>10,53</sup>.

Collected FFQ data at each Time point, was used to calculated the validated C-DII that included 25 components <sup>54</sup> (Table 3 (Supplementary)). An inflammatory effect score was given to each C-DII sub-component according to their relationship with various inflammatory markers, which was based on past literature <sup>23</sup>. To calculate the z-score for each component of the C-DII score, each child's dietary information was mapped with a population-based food consumption database composed of means and standard deviations from children in approximately 14 nations, which are referred to as global means and standard deviations <sup>54</sup>. The z-scores were calculated by subtracting the participants' intake from the global means and dividing by the global standard deviation. The z-scores were standardized per 1000 calories to adjust for between-person variability in energy intake <sup>55</sup>. The scores were converted into centered percentiles by doubling the value and then subtracting 1 to minimize the right-skewed distributions. The resulting percentiles were multiplied by their corresponding inflammatory effect score to obtain a component-specific C-DII value. Lastly, each child's C-DII score was the sum of its componentspecific C-DII scores. The range of values for the C-DII in the current study was -4, +4, where positive values indicate, a pro-inflammatory diet and negative values represent an antiinflammatory diet <sup>38</sup>.

## **Covariates:**

Based on prior knowledge, potential confounders assessed for this research study were: 1) baseline characteristics assessed at delivery, including sex, gestational age, mode of delivery, birth weight, duration of breastfeeding, and mothers' age, marital status, parity, years of education, and enrollment in the calcium supplementation RCT during pregnancy, and 2) Follow-up characteristics for the children that were measured at each of the three time points.

The follow-up characteristics were child's age, body mass index (BMI), total daily caloric intake, physical activity measured as metabolic equivalents, and puberty status.

Mothers reported household and demographic information, including their age, marital status (married, or others – includes free union, single, separated, and divorced), parity status (0,  $1, \ge 2$ ), and years of education (<12 yrs., 12 yrs., or >12 yrs.), gestational age estimated by a registered nurse, mode of delivery (vaginal, or C-section childbirth), and enrollment in the calcium supplementation RCT (not enrolled or, enrolled). The newborns were followed until 5 years of age, and information about self-reported breastfeeding duration was quantified across the visits <sup>56</sup>.

A physical activity questionnaire based on the Youth Activity Questionnaire (YAQ), and it was validated relative to 24 hours physical activity recall among Mexican school-children aged 10 to 14 years in Mexico City <sup>57</sup>. The questionnaire was used to calculate total metabolic equivalents. For each self-reported physical activity, the corresponding metabolic equivalent <sup>58</sup> was multiplied by the activity intensity. The total metabolic equivalents per week were calculated by summing the metabolic equivalents for all activities. Tanner stages for sexual maturation were assessed by a trained pediatrician including female breast development, male genitalia and female and male pubic hair <sup>59</sup> with values ranging from 1 for pre-pubertal status till 5 for fully mature status <sup>60,61</sup>. In this study, pubertal onset was indicated by a value greater than 1 for one or more Tanner stages <sup>62</sup>.

## **Statistical Analysis:**

The outcomes were 1) waist circumference (cm), 2) systolic and 3) diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg), 4) fasting glucose (mg/dL), 5) TG (mg/dL), 6) HDL-C (mg/dL), 7) insulin (µIU/mL), and 8) HOMA-IR. The residuals for TG, insulin, and HOMA-IR indicated skewness;

thus, log transformation was done. Demographic characteristics of the study participants were presented as mean (SD) for continuous variables and frequency (proportions) for categorical variables. We ran partial Spearman's correlations between diet quality scores across each study visit adjusting for age, sex, and total caloric intake. Linear mixed effects models with a compound symmetry error structure were used to examine the repeatedly assessed relationship between diet quality scores and cardiometabolic risk factors. Residuals of the final models were checked for assessing the mixed effects assumptions. Dietary quality scores were calculated by categorizing the continuous exposures into quartiles to assess dose-response relationships and detect any non-linear associations. We assigned the median value for each quartile, and examined the linearity of trends across quartiles by modeling the quartiles as continuous exposure. Findings are presented as  $\beta$  (SE), and p-value.

The crude model included quartiles of each diet score, and fully adjusted models included covariates that were considered potential confounders. Potential confounders were selected based on prior knowledge of the cardiometabolic health literature and their association with the quartiles of each diet quality score. We had repeated measures for the following covariates: age, total daily caloric intake, physical activity measured via metabolic equivalents, and puberty onset. All models were adjusted for total caloric intake and age, and sex when models included boys and girls together. Also, we additionally adjusted waist circumference models for BMI to account for body size <sup>63</sup>. We present our results from the overall sample and sex-stratified. To account for the multiple testing according to Bonferroni method, a p-value of < 0.00625 (0.05/8 [number of outcomes]) was considered for a significant finding. SAS statistical software package, version 9.4, was used for analyses (SAS Corp, NC, USA).

## **Results:**

Figure 1 summarizes the study design, sample sizes that were available for each diet quality score and the number of repeated measures for each score. Table 4 shows the demographic characteristics of the children stratified by the study visit. The mean (SD) age of the sample was 10.32 (1.67), 14.50 (2.12), and 16.44 (2.14) years at Time1, 2, and 3, respectively. There was variability in the mean values of the cardiometabolic risk factors and diet quality scores across the follow-up visits. Time 1 had the highest values for the diet quality scores (i.e. higher DASH, and aMedDiet scores, and lower C-DII score (anti-inflammatory diet)); while Time 3 had the lowest diet quality scores (Table 4). The Spearman's correlation coefficients [ $r_s$ ] between DASH and aMedDiet scores ranges from 0.39 – 0.45, for DASH and C-DII score scores ranges from  $r_s$  = -0.53 – -0.57, and for C-DII and aMedDiet ranges from  $r_s$  = -0.43 – -0.47 across the three follow-up study visits; all correlations were significant (p-value <0.0001) (Table 5 (Supplementary)).

#### Association between DASH diet scores and cardiometabolic risk factors:

The distributions of potential confounding factors were examined across quartiles of the DASH diet score. DASH scores had medians of 19, 23, 26 and 29 in each quartile. The DASH quartiles were associated with several factors, including mothers' characteristics (such as enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, and years of education) and youths' characteristics (such as pubertal onset and metabolic equivalents) (Table 6 (Supplementary)). In adjusted models, girls in the second DASH quartile had higher waist circumference (cm) [ $\beta$ = 1.12, p= 0.0036] compared to those in the lowest DASH quartile. An inverse association was detected with log serum insulin among participants in the highest DASH quartile compared to the lowest DASH quartile [ $\beta$ = -0.23, p= 0.0021], corresponding to 23% reduction in serum insulin. Although the DASH score was linearly associated with HOMA-IR [ $\beta$ = -0.02, p=

0.0045], corresponding to 2.0% reduction for every unit increase in DASH score, the difference in HOMA-IR between the DASH quartiles was significant only between the highest vs. lowest quartile with 22.0% reduction [ $\beta$ = -0.25, p= 0.0008]. No association was found with other cardiometabolic risk factors in the overall sample or the sex-stratified analysis (Table 7).

# Association between aMedDiet score and cardiometabolic risk factors:

The aMedDiet scores had medians of 2, 3, 5 and 6 in each quartile. The aMedDiet quartiles were associated with following confounding factors, including mothers' characteristics (such as enrollment in the calcium intervention study, and mode of childbirth) and youths' characteristics (such as pubertal onset and metabolic equivalents) (Table 8 (Supplementary)). In adjusted models, an inverse linear trend association was detected for log-serum TG [ $\beta$ = -0.03, p= 0.0031]. This change represented a reduction by 3.0% in serum TG for every unit increase in aMedDiet score. No association was found with other cardiometabolic risk factors either in the overall sample or the sex-stratified analysis (Table 9).

#### Association between C-DII score and cardiometabolic risk factors:

The C-DII scores had medians of -1.809, -0.630, 0.367, and 1.627 in each quartile. The C-DII quartiles were associated with several confounding factors, including mothers' characteristics (such as enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, and years of education) and youth-related factors (such as pubertal onset and metabolic equivalents) (Table 10 (Supplementary)). In adjusted models, the C-DII scores were positively associated with serum TG. These associations were captured in the linear trend of the log-serum TG scale [ $\beta$ = 0.03, *p*= 0.0027], with an increase by 3.0% in serum TG for every unit increase in C-DII score. Moreover, a positive association was detected with log-serum TG among participants in the highest quartile [ $\beta$ = 0.11, *p*= 0.0037] compared to the lowest quartile, with a change by 11.0%. In sex stratified

analysis, the positive association for log-serum TG was detected with a linear trend [ $\beta$ = 0.04, p= 0.0051] among boys, and the highest quartile [ $\beta$ = 0.16, p= 0.0028] differed from the lowest quartile among boys. No association was found with other cardiometabolic risk factors either in the overall sample or the sex-stratified analysis (Table 11).

#### **Discussion:**

In this longitudinal study, we examined the relationships between three diet quality scores and cardiometabolic risk factors among Mexican children and adolescents aged 8 – 21 years across the three study visits. Our study showed that TG, out of the cardiometabolic risk factors, was associated with two diet quality scores; aMedDiet scores were negatively associated, while C-DII scores were positively associated. Both findings indicate higher dietary quality was associated with lower serum TG. Insulin and HOMA-IR were inversely associated with the DASH scores. As far as we know, our study is one of the few prospective studies with repeated measures of multiple dietary quality scores and cardiometabolic risk factors conducted among Mexican youth.

Our findings showed that serum TG was linearly associated with the aMedDiet and the C-DII scores. The increase from a quartile to the next was associated with small effect sizes (i.e., 2.75% for aMedDiet scores, and 3.20% for C-DII scores), and it might not be of clinical significance. However, a four-unit increase in diet quality, captured by the change from the first to the highest quartiles, was associated with 11% reduction, and 13% increase in serum TG for aMedDiet and C-DII scores, respectively. Our results indicating higher diet quality is associated with favorable control of serum TG was consistent with the established role of diet in managing hypertriglyceridemia <sup>64-66</sup>. Beside, diet impacts serum TG via the consumed dietary fatty acid, and synthesized fatty acids from excess glucose via the *de novo* lipogenesis pathway <sup>64</sup>. This

evidence collectively endorses controlling for serum TG as a potential primary intervention among youth to mitigate future dire cardiometabolic consequences given the evidence supporting the role of TG as an established risk factor for CVD among adults <sup>67-70</sup>.

We found an inverse association between DASH score and HOMA-IR and serum insulin. Our results are consistent with findings from a meta-analysis of RCTs among adults <sup>71</sup>, as well as a randomized cross-over clinical trial of 6 weeks of DASH intervention conducted among adolescent girls <sup>72</sup>. The nutrients rich in DASH diet, which are potassium, magnesium, calcium, <sup>17</sup> and folic acid <sup>73</sup>, have potential roles in insulin and glucose homeostasis <sup>74-76</sup>. The inverse associations with insulin sensitivity were of special interest for the Hispanic youth because insulin resistance can be identified in Mexican children without evidence of overweight or obesity <sup>77</sup>. Insulin sensitivity is a driver for adipose tissue partitioning <sup>78</sup> and abnormal fat deposition may be a potential risk for the pathology of obesity <sup>79</sup>. Regarding the associations between DASH score and blood pressure, our null results are consistent with null associations reported in other studies <sup>37,80</sup>.

We identified few longitudinal studies conducted among Mexican youth with which to compare our results <sup>38,81</sup>. In a sub-sample of young adults in the **ELEMENT** cohort (N=100, and mean age= 21.5 years), Betanzos-Robledo et al. examined the association between DII scores, as a cumulative exposure from the first year of life until 21 years of age, with few cardiometabolic risk factors, and only blood pressure was positively associated with DII scores <sup>38</sup>. Moreover, Barragán-Vázquez et al. investigated the longitudinal association between C-DII scores and adiposity, assessed at 5, 7, and 11 years among Mexican children <sup>81</sup>. They found no association with waist circumference, which was consistent with our conclusions. However, they showed that a one unit increase in the C-DII score was associated with a change of 0.41% in waist

circumference among girls<sup>81</sup>. Future longitudinal studies are worth conducting to solidify the evidence by examining the role of diet and cardiometabolic health in youth from different analytical perspectives. For example, by assessing repeated longitudinal associations, the role of cumulative effect of diet across childhood might reveal additional information about the long-term exposure <sup>38</sup>, and the heterogeneity in diet quality among the study population can be investigated as well <sup>81</sup>.

We found a positive association between higher DASH score and waist circumference among girls. Waist circumference is an effective non-invasive tool for assessing truncal fat among children and adolescents <sup>82</sup>. However, repeated measures of waist circumference in childhood have to interpret with caution. Waist circumference captures information about subcutaneous fat, muscle, intramuscular fat, visceral fat, and bone <sup>83</sup>. The documented increase in waist circumference that parallels growth in children and adolescents <sup>81,84,85</sup> may not necessarily reflect a high-fat mass <sup>84</sup>. Additionally, it should also be noted that waist circumference is also affected by genetic and environmental factors <sup>85</sup>, which may highlight the possibility of residual confounding in our analysis. Lastly, our dietary assessment may not capture habitual intake, as the used FFQ assessed the consumption over the last week <sup>86</sup>, and that could increase the measurement error in our analysis.

Our sample had relatively lower diet quality and variability assessed by the three scores, which were consistent with other studies conducted on youth <sup>87,88</sup>. A plausible explanation might be because neither DASH or aMedDiet scores was originally developed accommodating Mexican traditions and eating habits. Eating habits are influenced by culture <sup>32</sup>, which is captured via methods of preparing foods, social norms about food consumption, the availability of certain foods, and other factors <sup>33</sup>. This emphasizes the need to assess the cultural context when applying

diet quality scores across different populations <sup>33</sup>. Previously, it was shown that identifying empirically-driven dietary patterns were not necessary capturing the overall dietary pattern; rather these patterns reflected the meal patterns within households among adolescents enrolled in the **ELEMENT** cohort (N=550) <sup>89</sup>. In addition, the study found no evidence that suggest a distinction between "westernized" or "traditional" patterns, as they were simultaneously incorporated into eating patterns among adolescents <sup>89</sup>. Consistent with this observation, a Brazilian study showed higher consumption of both protective and unhealthy DASH score components among adolescents in the highest tertiles of the DASH score <sup>87</sup>. This evidence showed the importance of considering the cultural context when assessing diet quality among youth.

Differences in the associations between each diet score and cardiometabolic risk factors can be justified with several reasons. We found moderate associations; others also have reported both moderate <sup>90,91</sup> and higher associations <sup>92,93</sup> among diet quality scores. Secondly, the differences in the analytical methods deriving each scores could be a reason for the moderate associations <sup>92,94</sup>. Moreover, each score captures slightly distinct characteristics of the diet as each is composed of different foods and food groups and represents different dietary recommendations. We found that DASH score was associated with lower fat intake from all types. In contrast, aMedDiet and C-DII scores were positively associated with all types of fat, except for an inverse association for saturated fat and polyunsaturated fat, for aMedDiet and C-DII scores, respectively (Data not shown). DASH eating plan is characterized by reducing the intake of fat, and red meat <sup>17</sup>. On the other hand, aMedDiet and C-DII scores emphasize on fat quality, either by promoting food sources rich in the intake of nuts and seeds, and olive oil use, and the low-moderate consumption of animal products <sup>18</sup>, or considering monounsaturated fat, fat, and polyunsaturated fat, for their anti-inflammatory potential, and cholesterol, saturated fat, and total fat for pro-inflammatory properties <sup>95</sup>, respectively.

It should be kept in mind the few protective associations detected in the current study might have been with larger effect sizes if we had long duration of follow-up and large variabilities in diet quality and cardiometabolic risk factors. Children and adolescents are generally metabolically healthy <sup>96,97</sup> and dietary exposures might require long duration to manifest their impacts on clinical biomarkers of cardiometabolic health. Winpenny et al. assessed the role of three diet quality scores and cardiometabolic health in a sample from the UK aged 11 – 60 years, and noted the role of age in modifying the association. In the overall sample, they found inverse associations between diet quality scores and standardized metabolic syndrome, and component z scores, except for positive association with HDL-C z score. However, stratified analysis showed null association among subjects aged 11- 18 years – except for a protective association between a diet quality score and HDL-C z score, but stronger associations among the group aged 36 – 60 years compared to the other age strata <sup>98</sup>. Further studies with longer follow-up duration are worth conducting to examine the cardiometabolic abnormalities among youth as these associations may be pronounced in middle age.

The current study has several strengths. The **ELEMENT** birth cohort is a wellcharacterized cohort, and permits adjustment for multiple confounders at baseline. We examined the overall associations in addition to sex-stratified associations due to the plausible differences among boys and girls in their eating patterns and their cardiometabolic profile during pubertal transition. Moreover, most of the longitudinal studies conducted, limited their analysis to baseline diet assessment in predicting the future occurrence of cardiometabolic risk factors <sup>36,37</sup>. Repeated assessment of dietary intake enhances our understanding of the short and long-term

effects of adhering to certain dietary patterns because children change their eating patterns during development.

However, the current study has several limitations that should be considered when interpreting the findings. The aMedDiet and the DASH scores use "population-specific" cut-offs for the food consumption, and that allowed for these scores to be used in pediatric populations <sup>10,53</sup> despite their original application in adults <sup>51,52</sup>. Nevertheless, this may inflate type 2 error because of the reduction in diet variability in homogenous populations <sup>99,100</sup>. Another concern is that our sample might have different scores if other cut-off values were used <sup>33,94,101</sup>. To illustrate, the ratio between monounsaturated to saturated fatty acid component of aMedDiet was 1.6, and 0.93 in studies conducted in Greece <sup>102</sup>, and the UK <sup>103</sup>, respectively. To circumvent the inherent limitation of population-based cut-offs, we used C-DII scores as a third approach to assess diet quality. The C-DII scores use a population based food consumption database from multiple countries as a reference to calculate z-scores <sup>54,104</sup>. The standardization of reference values in C-DII score enhances cross-studies comparability, and reduces the inherited bias that might occur if using the study population as a reference.

Moreover, dietary assessment in children and adolescents is subject to reporting errors due to limited skills in retrieving the information, estimating the portion size and other factors <sup>86,105</sup>. Diet quality patterns might not be a precise measure for overall healthy habits among adolescents <sup>87,89</sup> because they are not a comprehensive dietary assessment <sup>106,107</sup>. Also, the FFQs used in this study queried the intake in the previous week, which may not capture the habitual intake <sup>86</sup>. However, we assessed diet at multiple time points to capture the change in consumption. Another limitation is that the FFQ used has not been formally validated, but has been used in the National Nutrition Survey of Mexico, which offers advantages of a culturally

relevant food list and comparable diet assessment <sup>48</sup>. Lastly, the possibility of residual confounding could not be ruled out.

In conclusion, in this study, we found a protective association for higher diet quality on selected cardiometabolic risk factors, e.g., TG and HOMA-IR among apparently healthy Mexican adolescents. Further studies are needed to validate the use of diet quality scores among children and adolescents and examine their reflection of the overall diet. Researchers have highlighted the importance of complementing diet assessment with measures that consider the culture of eating (such as watching media while eating, unhealthy snacks between meals, and others)<sup>108</sup>. Further studies are warranted to expand on this approach and validate the Composition and Culture of Eating questionnaire <sup>108</sup> in other populations. Lastly, it has shown that healthy diet patterns could have null or modest effect on cardiometabolic health outcomes compared to larger effect sizes for unhealthy eating patterns <sup>109</sup>. Thus, we endorse supplementing the diet quality assessment with indices for unhealthy eating behaviors, i.e., the consumption of processed foods. This eating behavior is of a great interest not only because it has been associated with impaired metabolic health <sup>110</sup>, but also because Mexico had the highest annual retail sales per capita of ultra-processed food and drink products across Latin America <sup>111,112</sup>, and the fourth rank worldwide <sup>111</sup>.

# **References:**

- 1. Di Cesare M, Soric M, Bovet P, et al. The epidemiological burden of obesity in childhood: a worldwide epidemic requiring urgent action. *BMC Med.* 2019;17(1):212.
- 2. Giannini DT, Kuschnir MCC, Szklo M. Metabolic syndrome in overweight and obese adolescents: a comparison of two different diagnostic criteria. *Ann Nutr Metab.* 2014;64(1):71-79.
- 3. Reinehr T, de Sousa G, Toschke AM, Andler W. Comparison of metabolic syndrome prevalence using eight different definitions: a critical approach. *Arch Dis Child*. 2007;92(12):1067-1072.
- 4. Flouris AD, Bouziotas C, Christodoulos AD, Koutedakis Y. Longitudinal preventivescreening cutoffs for metabolic syndrome in adolescents. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2008;32(10):1506-1512.
- 5. Sommer A, Twig G. The Impact of Childhood and Adolescent Obesity on Cardiovascular Risk in Adulthood: a Systematic Review. *Curr Diab Rep.* 2018;18(10):91.
- 6. Galassi A, Reynolds K, He J. Metabolic syndrome and risk of cardiovascular disease: a meta-analysis. *Am J Med.* 2006;119(10):812-819.
- 7. Gami AS, Witt BJ, Howard DE, et al. Metabolic syndrome and risk of incident cardiovascular events and death: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2007;49(4):403-414.
- 8. Ford ES. Risks for all-cause mortality, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes associated with the metabolic syndrome: a summary of the evidence. *Diabetes Care*. 2005;28(7):1769-1778.
- 9. Stocks T, Bjorge T, Ulmer H, et al. Metabolic risk score and cancer risk: pooled analysis of seven cohorts. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2015;44(4):1353-1363.
- 10. Eloranta A, Schwab U, Venäläinen T, et al. Dietary quality indices in relation to cardiometabolic risk among Finnish children aged 6–8 years–The PANIC study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2016;26(9):833-841.
- 11. Hoyas I, Leon-Sanz M. Nutritional Challenges in Metabolic Syndrome. *J Clin Med.* 2019;8(9):1301.
- 12. Hu FB. Dietary pattern analysis: a new direction in nutritional epidemiology. *Curr Opin Lipidol*. 2002;13(1):3-9.
- 13. Gil A, Martinez de Victoria E, Olza J. Indicators for the evaluation of diet quality. *Nutr Hosp.* 2015;31 Suppl 3(3):128-144.
- 14. Moore LL, Singer MR, Bradlee ML, Daniels SR. Adolescent dietary intakes predict cardiometabolic risk clustering. *Eur J Nutr.* 2016;55(2):461-468.
- 15. Fornari E, Maffeis C. Treatment of Metabolic Syndrome in Children. *Front Endocrinol.* 2019;10.
- Pallazola VA, Davis DM, Whelton SP, et al. A Clinician's Guide to Healthy Eating for Cardiovascular Disease Prevention. *Mayo Clin Proc Innov Qual Outcomes*. 2019;3(3):251-267.
- 17. Health NIo. Your guide to lowering your blood pressure with DASH. Smashbooks; 2006.
- 18. Idelson PI, Scalfi L, Valerio G. Adherence to the Mediterranean Diet in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2017;27(4):283-299.

- 19. Franquesa M, Pujol-Busquets G, García-Fernández E, et al. Mediterranean diet and cardiodiabesity: a systematic review through evidence-based answers to key clinical questions. *Nutrients*. 2019;11(3):655.
- 20. Martínez-González MA, Gea A, Ruiz-Canela M. The Mediterranean diet and cardiovascular health: A critical review. *Circ Res.* 2019;124(5):779-798.
- 21. Shivappa N, Hebert JR, Marcos A, et al. Association between dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory markers in the HELENA study. *Mol Nutr Food Res.* 2017;61(6):1600707.
- 22. Almeida-de-Souza J, Santos R, Barros R, et al. Dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory biomarkers in adolescents from LabMed physical activity study. *Eur J Clin Nutr.* 2018;72(5):710-719.
- 23. Cavicchia PP, Steck SE, Hurley TG, et al. A new dietary inflammatory index predicts interval changes in serum high-sensitivity C-reactive protein. *J Nutr.* 2009;139(12):2365-2372.
- 24. Kotemori A, Sawada N, Iwasaki M, et al. Validating the dietary inflammatory index using inflammatory biomarkers in a Japanese population: A cross-sectional study of the JPHC-FFQ validation study. *Nutrition*. 2020;69:110569.
- 25. Vahid F, Shivappa N, Faghfoori Z, et al. Validation of a Dietary Inflammatory Index (DII) and Association with Risk of Gastric Cancer: a Case-Control Study. *Asian Pac J Cancer Prev.* 2018;19(6):1471-1477.
- 26. Shivappa N, Steck SE, Hurley TG, et al. A population-based dietary inflammatory index predicts levels of C-reactive protein in the Seasonal Variation of Blood Cholesterol Study (SEASONS). *Public Health Nutr.* 2014;17(8):1825-1833.
- 27. Shivappa N, Hébert JR, Rietzschel ER, et al. Associations between dietary inflammatory index and inflammatory markers in the Asklepios Study. *Br J Nutr.* 2015;113(4):665-671.
- 28. Tilg H, Moschen AR. Inflammatory mechanisms in the regulation of insulin resistance. *Mol Med.* 2008;14(3):222-231.
- 29. Galassetti P. Inflammation and oxidative stress in obesity, metabolic syndrome, and diabetes. *Exp Diabetes Res.* 2012;2012:943706.
- 30. DeBoer MD. Obesity, systemic inflammation, and increased risk for cardiovascular disease and diabetes among adolescents: a need for screening tools to target interventions. *Nutrition*. 2013;29(2):379-386.
- 31. Donath MY, Meier DT, Böni-Schnetzler M. Inflammation in the pathophysiology and therapy of cardiometabolic disease. *Endocr Rev.* 2019;40(4):1080-1091.
- 32. Sukhato K, Akksilp K, Dellow A, Vathesatogkit P, Anothaisintawee T. Efficacy of different dietary patterns on lowering of blood pressure level: an umbrella review. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2020;112(6):1584-1598.
- 33. Aljuraiban GS, Gibson R, Oude Griep LM, et al. Perspective: the application of a priori diet quality scores to cardiovascular disease risk—a critical evaluation of current scoring systems. *Adv Nutr.* 2020;11(1):10-24.
- 34. Giannini C, Diesse L, D'adamo E, et al. Influence of the Mediterranean diet on carotid intima–media thickness in hypercholesterolaemic children: a 12-month intervention study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2014;24(1):75-82.
- 35. Cohen JF, Lehnerd ME, Houser RF, Rimm EB. Dietary approaches to stop hypertension diet, weight status, and blood pressure among children and adolescents: National Health

and Nutrition Examination Surveys 2003-2012. *J Acad Nutr Diet*. 2017;117(9):1437-1444. e1432.

- 36. Farhadnejad H, Asghari G, Mirmiran P, Azizi F. Dietary approach to stop hypertension diet and cardiovascular risk factors among 10-to 18-year-old individuals. *Pediatric Obes*. 2018;13(4):185-194.
- 37. Asghari G, Yuzbashian E, Mirmiran P, Hooshmand F, Najafi R, Azizi F. Dietary approaches to stop hypertension (DASH) dietary pattern is associated with reduced incidence of metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents. *J Pediatr.* 2016;174:178-184. e171.
- 38. Betanzos-Robledo L, Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Contreras-Manzano A, et al. Greater cumulative exposure to a pro-inflammatory diet is associated with higher metabolic syndrome score and blood pressure in young Mexican adults. *Nutr Res.* 2020;81:81-89.
- 39. Sethna CB, Alanko D, Wirth MD, et al. Dietary inflammation and cardiometabolic health in adolescents. *Pediatric Obes.* 2021;16(2):e12706.
- 40. Bricarello LP, Poltronieri F, Fernandes R, Retondario A, de Moraes Trindade EBS, de Vasconcelos FdAG. Effects of the dietary approach to stop hypertension (DASH) diet on blood pressure, overweight and obesity in adolescents: a systematic review. *Clin Nutr ESPEN*. 2018;28:1-11.
- 41. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Differential influence of diet and physical activity on components of metabolic syndrome in a multiethnic sample of children. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2009;109(2):236-244.
- 42. Lewis RC, Meeker JD, Peterson KE, et al. Predictors of urinary bisphenol A and phthalate metabolite concentrations in Mexican children. *Chemosphere*. 2013;93(10):2390-2398.
- 43. Ettinger AS, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Mercado-Garcia A, et al. Effect of calcium supplementation on bone resorption in pregnancy and the early postpartum: a randomized controlled trial in Mexican women. *Nutr J.* 2014;13(1):116.
- 44. Perng W, Tamayo-Ortiz M, Tang L, et al. Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Project. *BMJ Open.* 2019;9(8):e030427.
- 45. Wu Y, Goodrich JM, Dolinoy DC, et al. Accelerometer-measured Physical Activity, Reproductive Hormones, and DNA Methylation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2020;52(3):598-607.
- 46. Perng W, Fernandez C, Peterson KE, et al. Dietary Patterns Exhibit Sex-Specific Associations with Adiposity and Metabolic Risk in a Cross-Sectional Study in Urban Mexican Adolescents. *J Nutr.* 2017;147(10):1977-1985.
- 47. Bonora E, Formentini G, Calcaterra F, et al. HOMA-estimated insulin resistance is an independent predictor of cardiovascular disease in type 2 diabetic subjects: prospective data from the Verona Diabetes Complications Study. *Diabetes Care.* 2002;25(7):1135-1141.
- 48. Rodríguez-Ramírez S, Mundo-Rosas V, Jiménez-Aguilar A, Shamah-Levy T. Methodology for the analysis of dietary data from the Mexican National Health and Nutrition Survey 2006. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2009;51:S523-S529.
- 49. Safdie M, Barquera S, Porcayo M, et al. Bases de datos del valor nutritivo de los alimentos. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2004.
- 50. Health NIoP. The compiled México-INSP Food Composition Data Bank. In: National Institute of Public Health Saitama, Japan; 2002.

- 51. Fung TT, Chiuve SE, McCullough ML, Rexrode KM, Logroscino G, Hu FB. Adherence to a DASH-style diet and risk of coronary heart disease and stroke in women. *Arch Intern Med.* 2008;168(7):713-720.
- 52. Fung TT, McCullough ML, Newby P, et al. Diet-quality scores and plasma concentrations of markers of inflammation and endothelial dysfunction–. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2005;82(1):163-173.
- 53. Tognon G, Moreno LA, Mouratidou T, et al. Adherence to a Mediterranean-like dietary pattern in children from eight European countries. The IDEFICS study. *Int J Obes* (*Lond*). 2014;38 Suppl 2(2):S108-114.
- 54. Khan S, Wirth MD, Ortaglia A, et al. Design, development and construct validation of the children's dietary inflammatory index. *Nutrients*. 2018;10(8):993.
- 55. Kim Y, Chen J, Wirth MD, Shivappa N, Hebert JR. Lower dietary inflammatory index scores are associated with lower glycemic index scores among college students. *Nutrients*. 2018;10(2):182.
- 56. Kasper N, Peterson KE, Zhang Z, et al. Association of bisphenol A exposure with breastfeeding and perceived insufficient milk supply in Mexican women. *Matern Child Health J.* 2016;20(8):1713-1719.
- 57. Hernández B, Gortmaker SL, Laird NM, Colditz GA, Parra-Cabrera S, Peterson KE. Validez y reproducibilidad de un cuestionario de actividad e inactividad física para escolares de la ciudad de México. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2000;42:315-323.
- 58. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, et al. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2000;32(9 Suppl):S498-504.
- 59. Chavarro JE, Watkins DJ, Afeiche MC, et al. Validity of Self-Assessed Sexual Maturation Against Physician Assessments and Hormone Levels. *J Pediatr*. 2017;186:172-178 e173.
- 60. Marshall WA, Tanner JM. Variations in pattern of pubertal changes in girls. *Arch Dis Child*. 1969;44(235):291-303.
- 61. Marshall WA, Tanner JM. Variations in the pattern of pubertal changes in boys. *Arch Dis Child*. 1970;45(239):13-23.
- 62. LaBarre JL, Peterson KE, Kachman MT, et al. Mitochondrial nutrient utilization underlying the association between metabolites and insulin resistance in adolescents. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2020;105(7):dgaa260.
- 63. Taylor RW, Grant AM, Williams SM, Goulding A. Sex differences in regional body fat distribution from pre- to postpuberty. *Obesity (Silver Spring)*. 2010;18(7):1410-1416.
- 64. Laufs U, Parhofer KG, Ginsberg HN, Hegele RA. Clinical review on triglycerides. *Eur Heart J.* 2020;41(1):99-109c.
- 65. Valaiyapathi B, Sunil B, Ashraf AP. Approach to Hypertriglyceridemia in the Pediatric Population. *Pediatr Rev.* 2017;38(9):424-434.
- 66. Williams LA, Wilson DP. Nutritional management of pediatric dyslipidemia. *Endotext* [*Internet*]. 2020.
- 67. Morrison A, Hokanson JE. The independent relationship between triglycerides and coronary heart disease. *Vasc Health Risk Manag.* 2009;5(1):89-95.
- 68. Hokanson JE, Austin MA. Plasma triglyceride level is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease independent of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol level: a meta-analysis of population-based prospective studies. *J Cardiovasc Risk*. 1996;3(2):213-219.

- 69. Nordestgaard BG, Varbo A. Triglycerides and cardiovascular disease. *Lancet*. 2014;384(9943):626-635.
- 70. Sarwar N, Danesh J, Eiriksdottir G, et al. Triglycerides and the risk of coronary heart disease: 10,158 incident cases among 262,525 participants in 29 Western prospective studies. *Circulation*. 2007;115(4):450-458.
- 71. Shirani F, Salehi-Abargouei A, Azadbakht L. Effects of Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet on some risk for developing type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis on controlled clinical trials. *Nutrition*. 2013;29(7-8):939-947.
- 72. Saneei P, Hashemipour M, Kelishadi R, Rajaei S, Esmaillzadeh A. Effects of recommendations to follow the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet v. usual dietary advice on childhood metabolic syndrome: a randomised cross-over clinical trial. *Br J Nutr.* 2013;110(12):2250-2259.
- 73. Craddick SR, Elmer PJ, Obarzanek E, Vollmer WM, Svetkey LP, Swain MC. The DASH diet and blood pressure. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* 2003;5(6):484-491.
- Veronese N, Watutantrige-Fernando S, Luchini C, et al. Effect of magnesium supplementation on glucose metabolism in people with or at risk of diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of double-blind randomized controlled trials. *Eur J Clin Nutr*. 2016;70(12):1354-1359.
- 75. Lind MV, Lauritzen L, Kristensen M, Ross AB, Eriksen JN. Effect of folate supplementation on insulin sensitivity and type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2019;109(1):29-42.
- 76. Akhlaghi M. Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH): potential mechanisms of action against risk factors of the metabolic syndrome. *Nutr Res Rev.* 2020;33(1):1-18.
- 77. Barbosa-Cortes L, Villasis-Keever MA, Del Prado-Manriquez M, Lopez-Alarcon M. Adiposity and Insulin Resistance in Children from a Rural Community in Mexico. *Arch Med Res.* 2015;46(3):214-220.
- 78. Weiss R, Kaufman FR. Metabolic complications of childhood obesity: identifying and mitigating the risk. *Diabetes Care*. 2008;31 Suppl 2(Supplement 2):S310-316.
- 79. Bray GA, Heisel WE, Afshin A, et al. The Science of Obesity Management: An Endocrine Society Scientific Statement. *Endocr Rev.* 2018;39(2):79-132.
- 80. Bricarello LP, de Moura Souza A, de Almeida Alves M, et al. Association between DASH diet (Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension) and hypertension in adolescents: A cross-sectional school-based study. *Clin Nutr ESPEN*. 2020;36:69-75.
- 81. Barragán-Vázquez S, Ariza AC, Ramírez Silva I, et al. Pro-Inflammatory Diet Is Associated with Adiposity during Childhood and with Adipokines and Inflammatory Markers at 11 Years in Mexican Children. *Nutrients*. 2020;12(12):3658.
- 82. Taylor RW, Jones IE, Williams SM, Goulding A. Evaluation of waist circumference, waist-to-hip ratio, and the conicity index as screening tools for high trunk fat mass, as measured by dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry, in children aged 3–19 y. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2000;72(2):490-495.
- 83. Matsushita Y, Nakagawa T, Shinohara M, et al. How can waist circumference predict the body composition? *Diabetol Metab Syndr*. 2014;6(1):1-7.
- 84. Eissa MA, Dai S, Mihalopoulos NL, Day RS, Harrist RB, Labarthe DR. Trajectories of fat mass index, fat free–mass index, and waist circumference in children: Project HeartBeat! *Am J Prev Med.* 2009;37(1):S34-S39.

- 85. Hébert JJ, Sénéchal M, Fairchild T, Møller NC, Klakk H, Wedderkopp N. Developmental trajectories of Body Mass Index, waist circumference, and aerobic fitness in Youth: Implications for physical activity guideline recommendations (CHAMPS Study-DK). *J Sports Med.* 2020;50(12):2253-2261.
- 86. Perez-Rodrigo C, Artiach Escauriaza B, Artiach Escauriaza J, Polanco Allue I. Dietary assessment in children and adolescents: issues and recommendations. *Nutr Hosp.* 2015;31 Suppl 3(3):76-83.
- 87. Bricarello LP, de Almeida Alves M, Retondario A, de Moura Souza A, de Vasconcelos FAG. DASH diet (Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension) and overweight/obesity in adolescents: The ERICA study. *Clin Nutr ESPEN*. 2021;42:173-179.
- 88. Golpour-Hamedani S, Mohammadifard N, Khosravi A, Feizi A, Safavi SM. Dietary approaches to stop hypertension diet and obesity: A cross-sectional study of Iranian children and adolescents. *ARYA Atheroscler*. 2017;13(1):7-13.
- 89. Jansen EC, Marcovitch H, Wolfson JA, et al. Exploring dietary patterns in a Mexican adolescent population: A mixed methods approach. *Appetite*. 2020;147:104542.
- 90. Jayanama K, Theou O, Godin J, et al. Relationship between diet quality scores and the risk of frailty and mortality in adults across a wide age spectrum. *BMC Med.* 2021;19(1):1-13.
- 91. Fallaize R, Livingstone KM, Celis-Morales C, et al. Association between diet-quality scores, adiposity, total cholesterol and markers of nutritional status in european adults: Findings from the Food4Me study. *Nutrients*. 2018;10(1):49.
- 92. Jacobs S, Harmon BE, Ollberding NJ, et al. Among 4 diet quality indexes, only the alternate Mediterranean diet score is associated with better colorectal cancer survival and only in African American women in the multiethnic cohort. *J Nutr.* 2016;146(9):1746-1755.
- 93. Harmon BE, Boushey CJ, Shvetsov YB, et al. Associations of key diet-quality indexes with mortality in the Multiethnic Cohort: the Dietary Patterns Methods Project. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2015;101(3):587-597.
- 94. Sotos-Prieto M, Bhupathiraju SN, Mattei J, et al. Changes in Diet Quality Scores and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease Among US Men and Women. *Circulation*. 2015;132(23):2212-2219.
- 95. Tabung FK, Smith-Warner SA, Chavarro JE, et al. An Empirical Dietary Inflammatory Pattern Score Enhances Prediction of Circulating Inflammatory Biomarkers in Adults. J Nutr. 2017;147(8):1567-1577.
- 96. Chinapaw M, Klakk H, Moller NC, Andersen LB, Altenburg T, Wedderkopp N. Total volume versus bouts: prospective relationship of physical activity and sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk in children. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2018;42(10):1733-1742.
- 97. Stamatakis E, Coombs N, Tiling K, et al. Sedentary time in late childhood and cardiometabolic risk in adolescence. *Pediatrics*. 2015;135(6):e1432-1441.
- 98. Winpenny EM, van Sluijs EM, Forouhi NG. How do short-term associations between diet quality and metabolic risk vary with age? *Eur J Nutr.* 2021;60(1):517.
- 99. Wynder EL, Hebert JR. Homogeneity in nutritional exposure: an impediment in cancer epidemiology. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 1987;79(3):605-607.
- 100. Hébert JR, Shivappa N, Wirth MD, Hussey JR, Hurley TG. Perspective: the Dietary Inflammatory Index (DII)—lessons learned, improvements made, and future directions. *Adv Nutr.* 2019;10(2):185-195.

- 101. Rosato V, Temple NJ, La Vecchia C, Castellan G, Tavani A, Guercio V. Mediterranean diet and cardiovascular disease: a systematic review and meta-analysis of observational studies. *Eur J Nutr.* 2019;58(1):173-191.
- 102. Trichopoulou A, Kouris-Blazos A, Wahlqvist ML, et al. Diet and overall survival in elderly people. *BMJ*. 1995;311(7018):1457-1460.
- 103. Tong TY, Wareham NJ, Khaw KT, Imamura F, Forouhi NG. Prospective association of the Mediterranean diet with cardiovascular disease incidence and mortality and its population impact in a non-Mediterranean population: the EPIC-Norfolk study. *BMC Med.* 2016;14(1):135.
- 104. Shivappa N, Steck SE, Hurley TG, Hussey JR, Hebert JR. Designing and developing a literature-derived, population-based dietary inflammatory index. *Public Health Nutr.* 2014;17(8):1689-1696.
- 105. Livingstone MB, Robson PJ, Wallace JM. Issues in dietary intake assessment of children and adolescents. *Br J Nutr.* 2004;92 Suppl 2(S2):S213-222.
- 106. Ocké MC. Evaluation of methodologies for assessing the overall diet: dietary quality scores and dietary pattern analysis. *Proc Nutr Soc.* 2013;72(2):191-199.
- 107. Tapsell LC, Neale EP, Satija A, Hu FB. Foods, nutrients, and dietary patterns: interconnections and implications for dietary guidelines. *Adv Nutr.* 2016;7(3):445-454.
- 108. Poulain T, Spielau U, Vogel M, Korner A, Kiess W. CoCu: A new short questionnaire to evaluate diet composition and culture of eating in children and adolescents. *Clin Nutr.* 2019;38(6):2858-2865.
- 109. Malik VS, Fung TT, van Dam RM, Rimm EB, Rosner B, Hu FB. Dietary patterns during adolescence and risk of type 2 diabetes in middle-aged women. *Diabetes Care*. 2012;35(1):12-18.
- Lane MM, Davis JA, Beattie S, et al. Ultraprocessed food and chronic noncommunicable diseases: a systematic review and meta-analysis of 43 observational studies. *Obes Rev.* 2021;22(3):e13146.
- 111. Moubarac J. Ultra-processed food and drink products in Latin America: Trends, impact on obesity, policy implications. *PAHO: Washington, DC, USA*. 2015:1-58.
- 112. Baker P, Machado P, Santos T, et al. Ultra-processed foods and the nutrition transition: Global, regional and national trends, food systems transformations and political economy drivers. *Obes Rev.* 2020;21(12):e13126.

**Figure 2.1:** Flowchart Summary of Analytical Samples of Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**) Cohort:



Abbreviations: DASH= Dietary Approach to Stope Hypertension; aMedDiet= Alternate Mediterranean Diet; C-DII= Children Dietary Inflammatory Index; WC= waist circumference; SBP= systolic blood pressure; DBP= diastolic blood pressure; HOMA-IR= Homeostatic Model Assessment for Insulin Resistance; TG= triglycerides; HDL-C =high density lipoprotein cholesterol; G=Girls **Table 2.1 (Supplementary):** Scoring Criteria for Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) Score:

No	Food groups (gm/day)	Foods included	Scoring criteria <sup>1</sup>				
1	Fruits	All fruits and fruit juices					
2	Vegetables	All vegetables except potatoes and legumes	O1 = 1 point:				
3	Nuts and legumes	Nuts and peanut butter, dried beans, peas, tofu	Q2 = 2 points; Q3 = 3 points;				
4	Whole grains	Brown rice, whole wheat bread, cooked cereal, whole-grain cereal, other grains, popcorn, wheat germ, bran	Q4 = 4 points; Q5 = 1 points				
5	Low-fat dairy <sup>2</sup>	Skim milk, yogurt, cottage cheese					
6	Sodium <sup>3</sup>	Sum of sodium content of all foods in FFQ	Q1 = 5 points;				
7	Red and processed food	Beef, pork, lamb, deli meats, organ meats, hot dogs, bacon	Q2 = 4 points; Q3 = 3 points;				
8	Sweetened beverages	Carbonated and noncarbonated sweetened beverages	Q4 = 4 points; Q5 = 1 point				

1: Sex- and age-specific quintiles.

2: The FFQ did not distinguish between low fat and high fat dairy products, so we included all dairy products in one group

3: Sodium intake was ranked without age or sex stratification.

No	Food groups (gm/day)	Food groups (gm/day) Foods included							
1	Fruits	All fruit and juices							
2	Vegetables	All vegetables except potatoes							
3	Legumes	Tofu, string beans, peas, beans							
4	Nuts	Nuts, peanut butter	Greater than sex- and						
5	Whole grains	Whole-grain ready-to-eat cereals, cooked cereals, crackers, dark breads, brown rice, other grains, wheat germ, bran, popcorn	age-specific median intake						
6	Fish	Fish and shrimp, breaded fish							
7	Ratio of monounsaturated to saturated fat								
8	Red and processed food	Hot dogs, deli meat, bacon, hamburger, beef	Less than or equal to sex- and age-specific median intake						

 Table 2.2 (Supplementary): Scoring Criteria for Alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet)

 Score:

**Table 2.3 (Supplementary):** Availability of Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII)Sub-components used in the Current Study:

No	DII Sub-components	Availability
1	Alcohol (g)	$\checkmark$
2	Vitamin B12 (mcg)	✓
3	Vitamin B6 (mg)	√
4	Beta Carotene (mcg)	√
5	Carbohydrate (g)	√
6	Cholesterol (mg)	√
7	Energy (kcal)	√
8	Fat (g)	√
9	Fiber (g)	√
10	Folic Acid (mcg)	√
11	Iron (mg)	√
12	Magnesium (mg)	√
13	Monounsaturated fatty acids (g)	~
14	Niacin (mg)	√
15	Protein (g)	√
16	Polyunsaturated fatty acids (g)	~
17	Riboflavin (mg)	√
18	Saturated Fat (g)	√
19	Selenium (mcg)	√
20	Thiamin (mg)	√
21	Vitamin A (RE)	✓
22	Vitamin C (mg)	✓
23	Vitamin D (mcg)	Х
24	Vitamin E (mg)	✓
25	Zinc (mg)	✓

**Table 2.4:** Descriptive Statistics of Mother and Child Characteristics of the Early Life Exposuresin Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Analytical Sample:

	Time 1	Time 2	Time 3									
	N=250	N= 554	N= 518									
Maternal Characteristics (at	time of child's bir	th)										
Years of education, %												
< 12 years	123 (49.20) <sup>1</sup>	284 (51.26) <sup>2</sup>	265 (51.16) <sup>2</sup>									
12 years	91 (36.40) <sup>1</sup>	187 (33.75) <sup>2</sup>	171 (33.01) <sup>2</sup>									
> 12 years	35 (14.00) <sup>1</sup>	78 (14.08) 2	77 (14.86) <sup>2</sup>									
Age at childbirth, (years)	$26.80(5.63)^{1}$	$26.36(5.40)^3$	$26.38(5.44)^3$									
Parity, %												
0	$1 (0.40)^{1}$	4 (0.72) <sup>2</sup>	$4(0.77)^2$									
1	92 (36.80) <sup>1</sup>	205 (37.00) <sup>2</sup>	190 (36.68) <sup>2</sup>									
≥2	156 (62.40) <sup>1</sup>	340 (61.37) <sup>2</sup>	319 (61.58) <sup>2</sup>									
Marital Status, %												
Married	178 (71.20) <sup>1</sup>	390 (70.40) <sup>4</sup>	363 (70.08) <sup>4</sup>									
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	71 (28.40) <sup>1</sup>	157 (28.34) <sup>4</sup>	148 (28.57) <sup>4</sup>									
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %												
Not enrolled	154 (61.60) <sup>1</sup>	399 (72.02) <sup>2</sup>	375 (72.39) <sup>2</sup>									
Enrolled during pregnancy	95 (38.00) <sup>1</sup>	$150(27.08)^2$	138 (26.64) <sup>2</sup>									
Child Characteristics (at birth)												
Girls, %	132 (52.80)	286 (51.62)	273 (52.70)									
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.85 (1.49) <sup>5</sup>	38.76 (1.61) <sup>6</sup>	38.75 (1.60) <sup>6</sup>									
Mode of delivery, %												
Vaginal delivery	144 (57.60) <sup>7</sup>	352 (63.54)8	329 (63.51)8									
C Section	103 (41.20)7	194 (35.02)8	181 (34.94)8									
Birth weight, (kg)	3.15 (0.45) <sup>9</sup>	3.15 (0.49) <sup>4</sup>	3.15 (0.48) <sup>4</sup>									
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	8.10 (5.88) <sup>1</sup>	8.05 (6.07) <sup>2</sup>	$8.00(5.98)^2$									
Child Characteristics (at	t follow-up visit)											
Age, (years)	10.32 (1.67)	14.50 (2.12)	16.43 (2.14)									
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	19.38 (3.60)	21.62 (4.15)	22.81 (4.46)									
Body mass Z score for age	0.84 (1.24)	0.50 (1.25)8	0.50 (1.25) <sup>10</sup>									
Pubertal onset, %	175 (70.00)	545 (98.38)	515 (99.42) 11									
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	31.39 (19.82)	57.23 (39.01)	44.95 (35.18) <sup>1</sup>									
Cardiometabolic ri	isk factors											
Waist circumference, (cm)	70.75 (10.67)	79.56 (11.38)	85.53 (11.80) 1									
Systolic blood pressure, (mm Hg)	102.68 (10.20)	98.66 (9.92)	101.53 (9.83) 1									
Diastolic blood pressure, (mm Hg)	65.52 (7.32)	63.03 (6.86)	64.14 (7.20) <sup>1</sup>									
Fasting glucose, (mg/dL)	87.02 (9.36)	77.81 (7.27) <sup>12</sup>	90.22 (8.41) 13									
HDL-C, (mg/dL)	58.68 (11.94)	43.06 (8.60) 12	44.70 (9.03) 13									
<b>TG</b> , (mg/dL)	87.54(44.41)	103.97 (55.85) 12	105.52 (50.09) 13									
Insulin, (µIU/mL)	6.26 (11.03) 14	19.06 (11.84) 12	19.21 (12.62) 15									
HOMA-IR	1.59 (3.51) 14	3.69 (2.31) 12	4.32 (2.94) 15									
Diet quality s	cores											
DASH diet score	24.84 (4.06)	24.23 (3.99)	24.00 (4.00)									

aMedDiet score	4.26 (1.83)	3.81 (1.67)	3.77 (1.69)
C-DII score	-0.16 (1.35)	-0.11 (1.43)	-0.10 (1.46)

Means (SD) or count (percentages) are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively

Number of missing values 1.n=1; 2. n=5; 3.n=6; 4.n=7; 5.n=4; 6.n=9; 7.n=3; 8.n=9; 9.n=2; 10.n=65; 11.n=11; 12.n=154; 13.n=142; 14.n=174; 15.n=143

Abbreviations: HDL-C =high density lipoprotein cholesterol; TG= triglycerides; HOMA-IR= Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance; DASH= Dietary Approach to Stope Hypertension; aMedDiet= Alternate Mediterranean Diet;C-DII= Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index

		aMedDiet score	DII score				
1	DASH diet sore	0.44966	-0.57187				
N=250	aMedDiet score	-	-0.44865				
2	DASH diet score	0.38868	-0.52886				
N=554	aMedDiet score	-	-0.42776				
3	DASH diet score	0.44159	-0.56334				
N=518	aMedDiet score	-	-0.47128				

 Table 2.5 (Supplementary): Spearman Correlations Coefficients between Diet Quality Scores:

All p-value <0.0001

		DASH D	iet Score				
	Quartile 1 Median= 19 n=332	Quartile 2 Median= 23 n=355	Quartile 3 Median=26 n=351	Quartile 4 Median= 29 n=284			
Mater	rnal Characteristics	(at time of child's bi	rth)	-			
Years of education, %							
< 12 years	54.24	47.71	53.43	49.47			
12 years	31.82	34.00	34.57	37.01			
> 12 years	13.94	18.29	12.00	13.52			
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.40	26.68	26.34	26.38			
Parity, %							
0	0.61	0.86	0.57	0.71			
1	30.30	41.14	38.57	38.43			
$\geq 2$	69.09	58.00	60.86	60.85			
Marital Status, %							
Married	72.73	70.20	68.88	73.67			
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	27.27	29.80	31.12	26.33			
<b>Enrollment in calcium</b> <b>supplementation study</b> , %							
Not enrolled	69.39	70.86	73.71	68.68			
Enrolled during pregnancy	30.61	29.14	26.29	31.32			
	Child Character	istics (at birth)					
Girls, %	49.40	48.73	53.28	58.80			
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.78	38.84	38.72	38.74			
Mode of delivery, %							
Vaginal delivery	62.20	62.75	61.85	67.14			
C Section	37.80	37.25	38.15	32.86			
Birth weight, (kg)	3.17	3.12	3.12	3.19			
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	7.82	7.84	8.06	8.53			
(	Child Characteristics	s (at follow-up visit)					
Age, (years)	14.37	14.44	14.61	14.43			
<b>Body mass index,</b> (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	21.77	21.40	21.74	21.77			
Body mass Z score for age	0.64	0.51	0.54	0.60			
Pubertal onset, %	85.71	86.53	87.07	84.75			
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	44.41	47.55	48.19	50.37			
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2365.55	2219.02	2308.09	2280.74			

**Table 2.6 (Supplementary):** Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Dietary

 Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) Score:

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively. Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted models for DASH diet score.

	1	Waist o	circumferen	ice (cm)	Systol	Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg)		Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg)		Log	g glucose (mg	/dL)	L	og TG (mg/d	IL)	log	HDL-C (mg	/dL)	Log insulin (µIU/mL)			L	og HOMA-	IR	
DASH sco	ore <sup>1</sup>	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	Boys N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	Boys N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	Boys N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300
	Crude model <sup>2</sup>																								
Quartile 1 Median= 19		(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)
Quartile 2	β SE	0.3290 0.7379	-1.7641 0.9053	2.6736 1.1428	-0.2851 0.7010	-1.1086 1.0205	0.5242 0.9425	0.1422 0.5197	-0.3087 0.7595	0.6257 0.7036	-0.01721 0.01014	-0.03203 0.01391	-0.00364 0.01452	-0.01155 0.03466	-0.00835 0.04758	-0.00631 0.04972	0.009501 0.01885	0.05156 0.02721	-0.03006 0.02563	-0.1001 0.07586	-0.1137 0.1062	-0.08177 0.1075	-0.1217 0.07668	-0.1546 0.1071	-0.08626 0.1091
Median= 23	P- value	0.6557	0.0520	0.0197	0.6843	0.2778	0.5783	0.7844	0.6846	0.3741	0.0899	0.0218	0.8021	0.7389	0.8607	0.8990	0.6143	0.0587	0.2415	0.1875	0.2850	0.4474	0.1129	0.1496	0.4295
Quartile 3 Median=	β SE	0.09201 0.7617	-2.7801 0.9663	2.8635 1.1434	-0.6746 0.7160	-2.1720 1.0700	0.9136 0.9372	0.1368 0.5285	-0.8724 0.7908	1.2081 0.6986	-0.00466 0.01005	-0.01281 0.01413	0.002958 0.01403	-0.03880 0.03537	-0.08675 0.04988	0.005701 0.04932	0.02000 0.01913	0.05558 0.02814	-0.01575 0.02551	-0.02026 0.07616	- 0.04442 0.1087	-0.00571 0.1060	-0.02314 0.07702	- 0.06669 0.1096	0.01215 0.1076
26	P- value	0.9039	0.0042	0.0125	0.3463	0.0428	0.3300	0.7958	0.2704	0.0842	0.6429	0.3650	0.8330	0.2730	0.0827	0.9080	0.2963	0.0488	0.5374	0.7903	0.6830	0.9571	0.7639	0.5432	0.9102
<b>Quartile 4</b> Median=	β SE	-0.9829 0.8514	-2.5003 1.1382	0.5892 1.2309	-0.4748 0.7877	-0.3090 1.2243	- 0.05971 0.9996	0.003925 0.5772	-0.6580 0.8948	0.8226 0.7432	-0.02157 0.01058	-0.02724 0.01530	-0.01239 0.01442	-0.09454 0.03906	-0.09441 0.05781	-0.09647 0.05247	0.02863 0.02098	0.07668 0.03173	-0.01502 0.02721	-0.1323 0.08199	-0.1339 0.1223	-0.1484 0.1104	-0.1602 0.08306	-0.1634 0.1234	-0.1683 0.1125
29	P- value	0.2485	0.0285	0.6323	0.5468	0.8008	0.9524	0.9946	0.4624	0.2687	0.0418	0.0758	0.3907	0.0157	0.1031	0.0666	0.1727	0.0160	0.5811	0.1071	0.2743	0.1798	0.0541	0.1865	0.1353
Linear	β SE	-0.08280 0.08159	-0.2866 0.1078	0.07905 0.1193	-0.05908 0.07507	-0.1037 0.1157	0.01289 0.09584	0.002651 0.05492	- 0.08367 0.08410	0.09677 0.07117	-0.00155 0.001002	-0.00197 0.001446	-0.00086 0.001370	-0.00898 0.003738	-0.01096 0.005494	-0.00792 0.005047	0.002905 0.002001	0.007333 0.003001	-0.00108 0.002616	-0.00913 0.007728	- 0.00990 0.01134	-0.01073 0.01051	-0.01100 0.007835	0.01242 0.01146	-0.01164 0.01071
	P- value	0.3104	0.0081	0.5077	0.4314	0.3705	0.8930	0.9615	0.3202	0.1744	0.1220	0.1735	0.5314	0.0165	0.0466	0.1172	0.1470	0.0149	0.6786	0.2378	0.3833	0.3077	0.1608	0.2794	0.2777
			-		-	-	-		_		-	Adjus	ted model <sup>3,4,</sup>	5	-	-		-	-		-	-	-	_	-
Quartile 1 Median= 19		(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)
Quartile 2 Median=	β SE	0.5597 0.2437	0.1304 0.2955	1.1217 0.3838	-0.3081 0.6901	-0.8217 1.0078	0.4695 0.9375	0.1619 0.5150	0.08272 0.7466	0.6631 0.7011	-0.01725 0.01002	-0.02903 0.01387	-0.00373 0.01445	-0.00602 0.03400	0.005145 0.04634	0.006695 0.04905	0.009699 0.01523	0.03435 0.02164	-0.02150 0.02095	-0.1371 0.06644	-0.1550 0.09863	-0.09573 0.08908	-0.1519 0.06687	-0.1838 0.09814	-0.1006 0.09108
23	P- value	0.0219	0.6593	0.0036	0.6554	0.4153	0.6167	0.7532	0.9118	0.3446	0.0855	0.0369	0.7965	0.8594	0.9116	0.8915	0.5244	0.1131	0.3054	0.0393	0.1169	0.2832	0.0234	0.0618	0.2702
Quartile 3 Median=	β SE	-0.03826 0.2508	-0.3449 0.3157	0.3845 0.3829	-0.5970 0.7021	-1.7154 1.0591	0.9465 0.9297	0.1527 0.5214	-0.4362 0.7783	1.2120 0.6943	-0.00373 0.009942	-0.01195 0.01424	0.004203 0.01410	-0.03738 0.03464	-0.06697 0.04875	0.01268 0.04865	0.02193 0.01558	0.03916 0.02273	-0.00074 0.02095	-0.08174 0.06692	- 0.06098 0.1013	-0.09701 0.08859	-0.08305 0.06746	- 0.07986 0.1009	-0.08291 0.09067
26	P- value	0.8788	0.2752	0.3156	0.3953	0.1059	0.3090	0.7697	0.5754	0.0814	0.7075	0.4017	0.7657	0.2809	0.1703	0.7945	0.1595	0.0855	0.9718	0.2223	0.5474	0.2741	0.2187	0.4293	0.3611
Quartile 4	β SE	-0.01285 0.2810	-0.2079 0.3714	0.2549 0.4103	-0.1041 0.7723	0.1039 1.2063	0.1270 0.9890	0.1898 0.5691	-0.3482 0.8719	0.9246 0.7363	-0.01938 0.01055	-0.02584 0.01543	-0.01159 0.01445	-0.08453 0.03829	-0.07182 0.05620	-0.08762 0.05156	0.02736 0.01731	0.06742 0.02609	-0.00929 0.02240	-0.2266 0.07349	-0.2590 0.1158	-0.2044 0.09330	-0.2513 0.07439	-0.2957 0.1162	-0.2209 0.09579
29	P- value	0.9635	0.5759	0.5347	0.8928	0.9314	0.8979	0.7388	0.6898	0.2097	0.0666	0.0947	0.4231	0.0275	0.2020	0.0899	0.1143	0.0101	0.6784	0.0021	0.0259	0.0290	0.0008	0.0113	0.0216
Linear	β SE	-0.01514 0.02697	0.03377 0.03521	0.00505 9 0.03970	-0.02551 0.07354	0.05500 0.1141	0.03115 0.09481	0.01784 0.05409	0.04429 0.08207	0.1043 0.07051	-0.00133 0.001001	-0.00190 0.001464	-0.00076 0.001378	-0.00824 0.003663	-0.00860 0.005352	-0.00727 0.004964	0.002874 0.001656	0.006240 0.002479	-0.00027 0.002159	-0.01836 0.006949	0.01913 0.01078	-0.01846 0.008907	-0.02004 0.007044	0.02221 0.01083	-0.01923 0.009156
	P- value	0.5746	0.3380	0.8987	0.7288	0.6301	0.7426	0.7415	0.5896	0.1395	0.1837	0.1942	0.5839	0.0247	0.1087	0.1438	0.0830	0.0122	0.8992	0.0084	0.0768	0.0388	0.0045	0.0410	0.0362

Table 2.7: Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Quartile of Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH diet) Score with Cardiometabolic Rid

1: median values of DASH score at each quartile

2: model includes DASH score quartiles as fixed effects and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome

3: models additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, years of education at childbirth, child age, pubertal onset, metabolic equivalents, and calories 4: sex is an additional fixed effect in the adjusted models for the overall sample

5: BMI is an additional fixed effect in the waist circumference model

isk Factors	
-------------	--

 

 Table 2.8 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet)

 Score:

		aMedD	iet score						
	Quartile 1 Median= 2 n=298	Quartile 2 Median= 3 n=269	Quartile 3 Median=5 n=522	Quartile 4 Median= 6 n=233					
	Maternal Characteristics (	at time of child's birth)							
Years of education, %									
< 12 years	48.82	52.63	50.00 55.65						
12 years	36.36	32.33	35.14	31.74					
> 12 years	14.81	15.04	14.86	12.61					
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.13	26.85	26.48	26.34					
Parity, %									
0	0.00	1.50	0.39	1.30					
1	43.10	33.83	36.10	35.65					
≥2	56.90	64.66	63.51	63.04					
Marital Status, %									
Married	70.95	70.19	71.57	72.05					
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	29.05	29.81	28.43	27.95					
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %									
Not enrolled	70.37	71.43	72.97	65.65					
Enrolled during pregnancy	29.63	28.57	27.03	34.35					
	Child Characteri	stics (at birth)							
Girls, %	52.68	52.79	50.38	55.36					
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.83	38.91	38.68	38.74					
Mode of delivery, %									
Vaginal delivery	56.23	65.41	64.01	68.58					
C Section	43.77	34.59	35.99	31.42					
Birth weight, (kg)	3.15	3.21	3.12	3.14					
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	7.61	8.17	7.80	9.00					
	Child Characteristics	(at follow-up visit)							
Age, (years)	14.48	14.58	14.61	13.99					
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	22.00	21.67	21.71	21.11					
Body mass Z score for age	0.65	0.58	0.54	0.51					
Pubertal onset, %	87.03	87.12	88.05	79.31					
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	44.69	47.02	49.05	48.37					
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	1834.11	2049.71	2400.28	2918.90					

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively. Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted models for aMedDiet score.

aMedDiet score <sup>1</sup>	1	Waist circumference (cm)			Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg)		Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg)		Log glucose (mg/dL)		Log TG (mg/dL)		log HDL-C (mg/dL)			Log insulin (µIU/mL)			Log HOMA-IR						
	score <sup>1</sup>	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	Girls N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	Girls N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	Girls N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	Girls N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	Girls N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	<b>Girls</b> N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	Girls N= 297	<b>All</b> N= 570	<b>Boys</b> N= 273	<b>Girls</b> N= 297
	Crude model <sup>2</sup>																								
Quartile 1 Median = 2		(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)
<b>Quartile 2</b> Median =	β SE	- 0.00397 0.7844	0.7594 0.9800	-0.9840 1.2059	0.4164 0.7559	1.3783 1.1285	-0.5512 0.9909	-0.08385 0.5620	-0.05524 0.8456	-0.07809 0.7386	-0.00518 0.01138	-0.00354 0.01614	-0.00745 0.01572	0.004121 0.03755	0.008136 0.05186	-0.00694 0.05352	-0.01521 0.02024	0.003428 0.03015	-0.03848 0.02689	-0.00645 0.08416	0.1204 0.1207	-0.1224 0.1160	-0.01854 0.08514	0.1047 0.1217	-0.1314 0.1181
3	P- value	0.9960	0.4388	0.4149	0.5818	0.2225	0.5783	0.8814	0.9479	0.9158	0.6492	0.8266	0.6357	0.9126	0.8754	0.8969	0.4527	0.9095	0.1531	0.9389	0.3189	0.2919	0.8277	0.3900	0.2668
Quartile 3	β SE	-0.2745 0.7210	0.02010 0.9054	-0.6808 1.1045	0.2544 0.6813	2.1387 1.0115	-1.7062 0.8957	-0.2516 0.5025	0.4121 0.7494	-0.9031 0.6661	-0.01286 0.009678	-0.01415 0.01374	-0.01357 0.01335	-0.05454 0.03380	-0.04724 0.04667	-0.06745 0.04807	-0.01042 0.01806	0.01679 0.02651	-0.03923 0.02436	-0.01953 0.07260	0.07325 0.1042	-0.1016 0.09973	-0.03485 0.07356	0.05275 0.1052	-0.1128 0.1018
5	P- value	0.7035	0.9823	0.5379	0.7089	0.0349	0.0572	0.6167	0.5826	0.1756	0.1843	0.3034	0.3099	0.1070	0.3121	0.1612	0.5642	0.5269	0.1079	0.7879	0.4827	0.3091	0.6357	0.6165	0.2685
Quartile 4	β SE	-2.2631 0.9080	-1.6717 1.1817	-3.0287 1.3487	0.1265 0.8487	0.4668 1.2956	-0.2324 1.0866	0.1132 0.6229	-0.5120 0.9521	0.7676 0.8072	-0.00407 0.01145	-0.01868 0.01659	0.006951 0.01551	-0.1098 0.04148	-0.1004 0.05936	-0.1269 0.05713	0.07574 0.02206	0.08852 0.03312	0.05865 0.02903	-0.2324 0.08983	-0.03947 0.1333	-0.4040 0.1199	-0.2375 0.09109	-0.07271 0.1346	-0.3854 0.1226
6	P- value	0.0128	0.1578	0.0251	0.8815	0.7187	0.8307	0.8558	0.5910	0.3420	0.7223	0.2610	0.6543	0.0082	0.0915	0.0268	0.0006	0.0078	0.0439	0.0099	0.7673	0.0008	0.0093	0.5895	0.0018
Lincor	β SE	-0.3730 0.1952	-0.2823 0.2557	-0.4632 0.2881	0.02046 0.1813	0.3241 0.2771	-0.2624 0.2326	-0.01863 0.1329	0.008106 0.2023	-0.02874 0.1732	-0.00214 0.002451	-0.00481 0.003520	-0.00024 0.003348	-0.02610 0.008975	-0.02317 0.01287	-0.03016 0.01233	0.01139 0.004809	0.01536 0.007151	0.007683 0.006382	-0.03660 0.01891	-0.00433 0.02759	-0.06626 0.02565	-0.03876 0.01917	-0.01101 0.02788	-0.06427 0.02619
Linear	P- value	0.0563	0.2700	0.1085	0.9101	0.2426	0.2597	0.8885	0.9681	0.8682	0.3836	0.1723	0.9417	0.0037	0.0724	0.0148	0.0180	0.0322	0.2292	0.0532	0.8754	0.0102	0.0436	0.6932	0.0145
		-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	_		Adj	usted model <sup>3</sup>	,4,5	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-			-
Quartile 1 Median = 2		(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)
Quartile 2	β SE	-0.1420 0.2601	0.03933 0.3208	-0.3250 0.4021	0.5688 0.7468	1.4686 1.1171	-0.3590 0.9875	-0.1003 0.5602	0.02544 0.8347	-0.06161 0.7391	-0.00288 0.01119	-0.00199 0.01599	-0.00305 0.01555	-0.00303 0.03688	-0.00109 0.05089	-0.02578 0.05269	-0.00733 0.01643	0.02287 0.02385	-0.03676 0.02212	0.01505 0.07354	0.1104 0.1112	-0.08190 0.09746	0.002362 0.07401	0.08538 0.1102	-0.08758 0.09979
Median = 3	P- value	0.5853	0.9025	0.4194	0.4464	0.1892	0.7163	0.8580	0.9757	0.9336	0.7972	0.9009	0.8446	0.9346	0.9830	0.6249	0.6556	0.3382	0.0973	0.8379	0.3214	0.4012	0.9745	0.4391	0.3806
Quartile 3	β SE	-0.3911 0.2458	-0.4860 0.3045	-0.3533 0.3778	0.4032 0.6911	2.3156 1.0287	-1.4274 0.9170	-0.3545 0.5140	0.4406 0.7576	-0.8536 0.6845	-0.00804 0.009857	-0.00869 0.01416	-0.00641 0.01358	-0.06943 0.03411	-0.06048 0.04709	-0.08546 0.04831	-0.00428 0.01529	0.03426 0.02200	-0.04444 0.02067	-0.00806 0.06635	0.02150 0.1003	-0.03184 0.08694	-0.01460 0.06712	0.001387 0.1002	-0.03219 0.08932
5	P- value	0.1118	0.1111	0.3501	0.5598	0.0248	0.1201	0.4905	0.5610	0.2128	0.4152	0.5396	0.6373	0.0421	0.1998	0.0775	0.7794	0.1201	0.0321	0.9034	0.8303	0.7143	0.8278	0.9890	0.7187
Quartile 4	β SE	0.1843 0.3214	-0.2824 0.4054	0.4886 0.4887	0.4832 0.8972	1.1195 1.3507	0.04273 1.1819	0.01543 0.6632	-0.07551 0.9867	0.7504 0.8815	0.005378 0.01236	-0.01142 0.01784	0.02016 0.01707	-0.1112 0.04372	-0.08739 0.06131	-0.1442 0.06138	0.03456 0.01965	0.06864 0.02857	-0.00140 0.02636	-0.1271 0.08661	-0.08917 0.1332	-0.1504 0.1124	-0.1148 0.08776	-0.1210 0.1334	-0.1066 0.1156
Median = 6	P- value	0.5665	0.4864	0.3179	0.5903	0.4075	0.9712	0.9814	0.9390	0.3949	0.6636	0.5224	0.2382	0.0111	0.1548	0.0192	0.0790	0.0167	0.9577	0.1427	0.5035	0.1817	0.1913	0.3649	0.3570
Linear	β SE	0.03617 0.06905	-0.1337 0.08779	0.03707 0.1043	0.08198 0.1912	0.4483 0.2894	-0.2245 0.2515	-0.05365 0.1413	0.07090 0.2097	-0.05280 0.1879	-0.00034 0.002645	-0.00297 0.003810	0.002002 0.003657	-0.02788 0.009408	-0.02286 0.01329	-0.03310 0.01312	0.004778 0.004243	0.01342 0.006196	-0.00406 0.005685	-0.01990 0.01830	-0.01840 0.02795	-0.01786 0.02386	-0.01819 0.01855	-0.02371 0.02807	-0.01133 0.02452
	P- value	0.6006	0.1283	0.7225	0.6681	0.1219	0.3725	0.7042	0.7354	0.7788	0.8972	0.4361	0.5844	0.0031	0.0861	0.0120	0.2605	0.0309	0.4757	0.2773	0.5107	0.4546	0.3272	0.3988	0.6443

Table 2.9: Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Quartile of Alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet) Score with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:

1: median values of aMedDiet score at each quartile

2: model includes aMedDiet score quartiles as fixed effects and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
 3: models additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, mode of childbirth, child age, pubertal onset, metabolic equivalents, and calories
 4: sex is an additional fixed effect in the adjusted models for the overall sample

5: BMI is an additional fixed effect in the waist circumference models

Table 2.10 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII) Score:

		C-DII	score			
	<b>Quartile 1</b> Median= -1.809 n=330	<b>Quartile 2</b> Median= -0.630 n=331	<b>Quartile 3</b> Median= 0.367 n=331	Quartile 4 Median= 1.627 n=330		
	Maternal Characteristics (	(at time of child's birth)				
Years of education, %						
< 12 years	47.06	47.11	55.45	55.32		
12 years	35.29	36.17	31.21	34.35		
> 12 years	17.65	16.72	13.33	10.33		
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.74	26.64	26.09	26.35		
Parity, %						
0	0.93	0.30	0.61	0.91		
1	38.70	38.91	39.09	31.91		
≥2	60.37	60.79	60.30	67.17		
Marital Status, %						
Married	72.05	71.87	69.91	71.12		
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	27.95	28.13	30.09	28.88		
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %						
Not enrolled	71.83	65.35	71.21	74.77		
Enrolled during pregnancy	28.17	34.65	28.79	25.23		
	Child Characteri	stics (at birth)				
Girls, %	57.88	51.36	49.55	50.30		
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.76	38.79	38.75	38.80		
Mode of delivery, %						
Vaginal delivery	65.20	61.35	64.13	62.61		
C Section	34.80	38.65	35.87	37.39		
Birth weight, (kg)	3.14	3.14	3.12	3.19		
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	7.92	7.48	8.59	8.17		
	Child Characteristics	(at follow-up visit)				
Age, (years)	14.54	14.05	14.44	14.84		
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	22.25	21.17	21.63	21.60		
Body mass Z score for age	0.73	0.50	0.54	0.51		
Pubertal onset, %	84.80	85.67	85.37	88.54		
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	51.61	48.21	45.84	44.49		
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2162.51	2315.62	2384.56	2307.86		

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively. Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted models forC-DII score.
C DU 1		Waist ci	ircumferen	ce (cm)	Systol	ic blood pre (mm Hg)	essure	Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg)		Log	g glucose (mg/	/dL)	L	og TG (mg/o	łL)	log	HDL-C (mg/	/dL)	Log	insulin (µIU/	/mL)	L	og HOMA-I	R	
C-DII sc	ore '	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	<b>Boys</b> N= 274	Girls N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	Boys N= 274	<b>Girls</b> N= 300	<b>All</b> N= 574	Boys N= 274	Girls N= 300
			-			<u>.</u>	<u>-</u>	-	-	<u> </u>		-	Crude mode	2	<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>		<u>-</u>	<u>-</u>	-				<u>-</u>	
Quartile 1 Median = $-1809$		(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)
Quartile 2	β SE	-1.7767 0.7480	-1.5876 0.9488	-1.6627 1.1287	-0.8237 0.7132	-0.8569 1.0841	-1.0464 0.9262	-0.8375 0.5289	-1.2088 0.8073	-0.5412 0.6915	0.008648 0.01016	0.01467 0.01453	0.003467 0.01392	0.04094 0.03449	0.08152 0.04795	0.01564 0.04866	0.02078 0.01881	0.01736 0.02810	0.02682 0.02502	-0.04829 0.07708	-0.03451 0.1137	-0.05160 0.1041	-0.04128 0.07801	-0.02215 0.1146	-0.05077 0.1060
-0.630	P- value	0.0177	0.0950	0.1413	0.2484	0.4296	0.2590	0.1136	0.1349	0.4341	0.3949	0.3132	0.8035	0.2356	0.0899	0.7480	0.2695	0.5370	0.2843	0.5312	0.7616	0.6202	0.5969	0.8469	0.6321
Quartile 3 Median =	β SE	-0.7154 0.7746	0.9719 0.9874	-2.3282 1.1678	-0.01267 0.7302	0.8179 1.1069	-1.0997 0.9509	-0.3229 0.5389	0.00606 8 0.8185	-0.7512 0.7087	0.01869 0.01022	0.03326 0.01447	0.002780 0.01418	0.07652 0.03565	0.09498 0.04894	0.07509 0.05097	0.003954 0.01935	-0.00060 0.02839	0.01082 0.02632	0.02633 0.07764	0.05897 0.1117	0.01183 0.1077	0.04014 0.07861	0.08463 0.1127	0.009923 0.1097
0.367	P- value	0.3559	0.3255	0.0467	0.9862	0.4603	0.2479	0.5492	0.9941	0.2895	0.0678	0.0219	0.8446	0.0321	0.0899	0.1414	0.8381	0.9832	0.6813	0.7346	0.5979	0.9126	0.6097	0.4532	0.9280
Quartile 3 Median = 1.627	β SE	-0.4730 0.8139	0.5592 1.0580	-1.3017 1.2065	0.3410 0.7557	1.0353 1.1543	-0.5672 0.9737	-0.1045 0.5543	0.06080 0.8452	-0.3924 0.7246	0.008168 0.01039	0.01963 0.01500	-0.00252 0.01413	0.1172 0.03781	0.1706 0.05359	0.07392 0.05228	0.005732 0.02038	0.009810 0.03038	0.007625 0.02709	-0.06520 0.07842	-0.1412 0.1145	0.02099 0.1068	-0.05938 0.07950	-0.1222 0.1157	0.01296 0.1090
	P- value	0.5613	0.5974	0.2811	0.6519	0.3701	0.5604	0.8505	0.9427	0.5883	0.4322	0.1912	0.8585	0.0020	0.0016	0.1580	0.7786	0.7469	0.7784	0.4060	0.2183	0.8443	0.4553	0.2916	0.9054
	β SE	-0.02710 0.2294	0.3636 0.3003	-0.4014 0.3386	0.1637 0.2122	0.4279 0.3244	-0.1571 0.2728	0.01930 0.1556	0.1336 0.2373	-0.1228 0.2030	0.003014 0.002901	0.006732 0.004178	-0.00070 0.003949	0.03424 0.01062	0.04648 0.01506	0.02450 0.01469	0.000128 0.005722	0.000998 0.008499	0.000844 0.007622	-0.01163 0.02195	-0.03093 0.03203	0.01011 0.02992	-0.00955 0.02226	-0.02485 0.03237	0.007784 0.03055
Linear	P- value	0.9060	0.2266	0.2363	0.4406	0.1876	0.5650	0.9013	0.5736	0.5452	0.2991	0.1079	0.8594	0.0013	0.0022	0.0959	0.9822	0.9066	0.9119	0.5964	0.3348	0.7356	0.6681	0.4431	0.7990
												A	ljusted mode	l <sup>3,4,5</sup>											
Quartile 1 Median = -1.809		(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)	(Ref)
Quartile 2	β SE	-0.1622 0.2481	-0.4641 0.3073	0.1158 0.3783	-0.9515 0.7032	-0.9685 1.0724	-0.9390 0.9205	-0.8455 0.5245	-1.2116 0.7953	-0.4926 0.6885	0.009419 0.01003	0.01684 0.01441	0.006022 0.01382	0.04627 0.03392	0.09234 0.04686	0.002851 0.04794	0.01068 0.01518	-0.00189 0.02216	0.02140 0.02040	-0.05002 0.06788	-0.00704 0.1058	-0.09846 0.08748	-0.04387 0.06849	0.00781 5 0.1052	-0.09504 0.08982
-0.630	P- value	0.5133	0.1317	0.7597	0.1763	0.3669	0.3081	0.1072	0.1282	0.4746	0.3481	0.2431	0.6633	0.1729	0.0495	0.9526	0.4819	0.9321	0.2948	0.4614	0.9470	0.2610	0.5220	0.9408	0.2906
Quartile 3	β SE	-0.05138 0.2572	0.1094 0.3210	-0.2653 0.3921	-0.4100 0.7205	0.3755 1.0970	-1.2512 0.9455	-0.5400 0.5348	-0.2713 0.8052	-0.8539 0.7058	0.01666 0.01014	0.03328 0.01437	0.002557 0.01416	0.07787 0.03508	0.08906 0.04783	0.06151 0.05028	-0.00699 0.01576	-0.00828 0.02259	-0.00006 0.02169	0.02622 0.06887	0.07926 0.1042	-0.04227 0.09117	0.03146 0.06957	0.1008 0.1038	-0.04884 0.09372
$\frac{\text{Median}}{0.367} =$	P- value	0.8417	0.7333	0.4990	0.5694	0.7322	0.1862	0.3128	0.7363	0.2268	0.1008	0.0210	0.8568	0.0267	0.0633	0.2217	0.6573	0.7142	0.9978	0.7035	0.4474	0.6432	0.6512	0.3319	0.6025
Quartile 3	β SE	-0.06379 0.2710	0.2387 0.3430	-0.3789 0.4077	-0.1990 0.7460	0.4404 1.1387	-0.9106 0.9770	-0.4396 0.5500	-0.3937 0.8245	-0.6105 0.7282	0.005773 0.01036	0.01965 0.01495	-0.00551 0.01437	0.1083 0.03724	0.1568 0.05225	0.05402 0.05202	0.008566 0.01682	0.007604 0.02460	0.01520 0.02257	-0.06494 0.07076	-0.09318 0.1084	-0.04209 0.09288	-0.06121 0.07177	-0.06606 0.1087	-0.05399 0.09568
Median = 1.627	P- value	0.8139	0.4868	0.3531	0.7897	0.6990	0.3517	0.4243	0.6332	0.4021	0.5777	0.1894	0.7015	0.0037	0.0028	0.2995	0.6107	0.7574	0.5011	0.3590	0.3905	0.6507	0.3939	0.5436	0.5729
Linear	β SE	-0.00700 0.07627	0.1167 0.0974 7	-0.1327 0.1143	-0.00199 0.2097	0.2405 0.3203	-0.2696 0.2738	-0.08756 0.1545	0.01362 0.2313	-0.1931 0.2041	0.002124 0.002898	0.006508 0.004173	-0.00170 0.004026	0.03150 0.01046	0.04137 0.01471	0.01913 0.01462	0.000836 0.004735	0.001550 0.006911	0.002360 0.006364	-0.01141 0.01987	-0.01867 0.03034	-0.00738 0.02610	-0.01048 0.02016	-0.01090 0.03045	-0.01127 0.02688
	P- value	0.9269	0.2319	0.2461	0.9924	0.4531	0.3253	0.5711	0.9531	0.3444	0.4638	0.1196	0.6732	0.0027	0.0051	0.1912	0.8600	0.8227	0.7110	0.5659	0.5387	0.7774	0.6033	0.7204	0.6751

Table 2.11: Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Quartile of Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII) with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:

1: median values of C-DII score at each quartile

2: model includes C-DII score quartiles as fixed effects and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome

3: models additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, mother's years of education at childbirth, child age, pubertal onset, metabolic equivalents, and calories 4: sex is an additional fixed effect in the adjusted models for the overall sample

5: BMI is an additional fixed effect in the waist circumference models

# Chapter 3 Sedentary Patterns and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Mexican Children and Adolescents: A Longitudinal Analysis

#### Abstract:

**Background:** Sedentary behavior is a modifiable risk factor for cardiometabolic health; however, the assessment of total sedentary time may not capture youth's highly active and interrupted activity patterns. Because of limited knowledge among Hispanic youth, who have a disproportionate burden of metabolic diseases, this study examined the longitudinal association between sedentary activity patterns and cardiometabolic risk factors among Mexican youth. **Design:** 570 subjects in the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) birth cohort, who were followed up to three time points during adolescence, were included. Bout duration, and frequency and percentages of waking time spent in specificintensities of activity, were quantified using ActiGraph GT3X+ wrist accelerometers. Selfreported questionnaires were used to query usual duration of different sedentary behaviors. Outcomes were lipid profile, markers for glucose homeostasis, anthropometry, and blood pressure. Linear mixed models and an isotemporal substitution approach were used, adjusting for potential confounders.

**Results:** Each hour of self-reported screen-based time was positively associated with diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) [ $\beta$ = 0.30, p <0.01], and an hour of other sedentary time was associated with log serum glucose (mg/dL) [ $\beta$ = 0.01, p <0.01]. Replacing 1% of sedentary time with moderate to vigorous physical activity (MVPA) was associated with lower waist circumference

(cm) [ $\beta$ = -0.27, p <0.01] and log serum triglycerides (mg/dL) [ $\beta$ =-0.02, p<0.01]. Substituting one uninterrupted sedentary bout with light activity was associated with lower insulin (µIU/mL) [ $\beta$ = -0.06, p <0.01].

**Conclusion:** Sedentary time was associated with cardiometabolic risk factors in a contextspecific manner and replacing sedentary time with higher intensities improved some cardiometabolic markers.

**Key words:** physical activity; sedentary behavior; screen time, bouts, cardiovascular health; metabolic health; adolescent health.

#### **Introduction:**

Sedentary behavior and physical inactivity, which is "an insufficient physical activity level to meet present physical activity recommendations" <sup>1</sup>, are independent modifiable factors for CVD risk factors <sup>2</sup>. Thus, promoting physical activity and reducing sedentary behavior across the lifespan are strategies for preventing CVD <sup>2</sup>. That is consistent with the cardiometabolic abnormalities management protocol among children and adolescents <sup>3</sup>. Children have distinct patterns in engaging and accumulating physical activity; their patterns are characterized for being highly active and interrupted <sup>4</sup>. Therefore, the assessment of total time spent in physical activity or sedentary behavior will not capture how sporadic patterns are associated with cardiometabolic health <sup>5</sup>. Therefore, there is a need to examine the activity patterns to refine current recommendations for combating diseases <sup>5</sup>.

One way to approach this need is to examine the forms of activity accumulation via the assessment of activity bouts <sup>5</sup>, which is defined as uninterrupted time performing an intensity-specific activity. Bout assessment enriches our understanding of the activity pattern beyond what total minutes of activity convey <sup>6</sup>. Previous studies have examined the associations between bouts of activity and cardiometabolic health in children and adolescents. Nevertheless, inconsistent evidence was reported among youth, due to limited studies holistically assessing the entire spectrum of intensity levels, and cardiometabolic risk factors other than adiposity. In addition, there is a need for longitudinal studies to examine causal relationships <sup>5</sup>. Longitudinal designs can also address the age effect on the activity patterns, due to a decline in physical activity level and an increase in sedentary behavior during development and maturation <sup>7,8</sup>.

Previously, it was demonstrated that despite similar total levels of physical activity and sedentary time among adolescents from different ethnic backgrounds, Hispanic Americans have

fewer minutes of moderate and vigorous activity relative to European Americans <sup>9</sup>. The difference in the activity patterns might be a reason for the inconsistent associations between physical activity and cardiometabolic risk factors across races/ethnicities. Bremer et al. showed physical activity was favorably associated with insulin homeostasis, waist circumference, triglycerides (TG), high density-lipoprotein cholesterol (HDL-C) and low density-lipoprotein cholesterol (LDL-C) among non-Hispanic White adolescents, but only with insulin homeostasis, TG, and HDL-C among Mexican American counterparts <sup>10</sup>. Additionally, among Hispanic American children, total sedentary time was associated with higher serum glucose, but not among African Americans nor European Americans <sup>9</sup>. The importance of understating the contribution of activity patterns on cardiometabolic risk factors is of special interest to Hispanic children and adolescents; they showed sign of insulin resistance despite the presence of overweight or obesity <sup>11</sup> because of their higher body fat compared to non-Hispanic White peers <sup>9,12</sup>.

Therefore, the aim of the study was to assess the longitudinal associations between repeated measures of sedentary activity patterns with cardiometabolic risk factors, among children and adolescents in a Mexico City birth cohort study.

#### **Methods:**

### **Study population:**

The study population was composed of children and adolescents enrolled at the **ELEMENT** project in Mexico City, Mexico <sup>13,14</sup>. A description of the **ELEMENT** birth cohorts has been published elsewhere <sup>15</sup>. Briefly, 1012 mother/child dyads from low- to moderate-income populations visiting prenatal clinics <sup>16</sup> were recruited for the project between 1997 -2004. At childbirth, mothers completed self-reported sociodemographic questionnaires. A subset of

670 mothers participated in a randomized controlled trial (RCT) of daily calcium supplementation (1200 mg) during their pregnancies until 1-year postpartum <sup>14,15</sup>. The research team conducted multiple follow-up visits for the offspring, and collected information on physical growth, maturation, diet, physical activity, and clinical biomarkers of cardiometabolic health.

The 2011 follow-up visit, herein called Time 1 was composed of 250 children aged between 8 -14 years <sup>15</sup>. Time 2 is a 2015 follow-up visit, and 554 children in the middle of pubertal transition-aged 10 -18 years were recruited <sup>15</sup>. Five hundred and eighteen adolescents aged 12 - 21 years completed the last follow-up visit, which was conducted in 2018, herein called Time 3. During Time 1 until Time 3, self-reported physical activity questionnaire assessment was collected while the objective physical activity assessment, using accelerometer, was completed at Time 2, and 3 only. The current sample size was 570 children and adolescents who attended at least one of the follow-up three visits and have information of sedentary behavior patterns and any cardiometabolic risk factors (waist circumference, systolic and diastolic blood pressure, fasting glucose, TG, HDL-C, insulin, and Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance (HOMA-IR)). Figure 1 illustrates the number of repeated measures and the final sample size for each form of sedentary behavior assessment. The National Institute of Public Health of Mexico and the University of Michigan institutional review boards approved the research protocols followed in the **ELEMENT**'s project. Upon the subjects' enrollments in the project, the research team collected written informed consent and assent from mothers and adolescents, respectively.

#### **Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:**

Anthropometric measures: Trained research staff collected duplicate measurements for body weight (kilograms) to the nearest 0.1 kg and height (centimeters) to the nearest 0.5 cm

using a digital scale (BAME Model 420; Catálogo Médico/ Tanita Co. Tokyo, Japan with height rod (model WB-3000m)<sup>17</sup>, and waist circumference (centimeters) to the nearest 0.1 cm using a non-stretchable measuring tape (SECA (model 201, Hamburg, Germany))<sup>17</sup>. The average of the two measurements was used for the analysis <sup>18</sup>.

*Cardiometabolic biomarkers:* Duplicated readings for systolic and diastolic blood pressure were recorded in seated position using a mercury sphygmomanometer (TXJ - 10 MD 3000 model, Homecare, China), and the average of the two measurements was used for the analysis. Blood samples after fasting for  $\geq$ 8 hours were used to analyze serum glucose via automated chemiluminescence immunoassay (Immulite 1000; Siemens Medical Solutions) <sup>18</sup>, and TG and HDL-C using a biochemical analyzer (Cobas Mira Plus; Roche Diagnostics) <sup>18</sup>. Levels of insulin were quantified via enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay chemiluminescence method with IMMULITE® 1000, Erlangen, Germany equipment <sup>17</sup>. A Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance (HOMA-IR) was calculated as [fasting plasma glucose (mmol/L)\*fasting serum insulin (mIU/mL))/ 22.5] <sup>19</sup>; higher values represent lower insulin sensitivity/insulin resistance <sup>19</sup>.

#### **Physical activity assessment:**

At each of the three follow-up visits, questionnaires modified from the Youth Activity Questionnaire (YAQ) and validated relative to 24 hours physical activity recall among Mexican school-children aged 10 to 14 years in Mexico City <sup>20</sup>, were administered by research staff. The questionnaire queried usual frequency of sedentary and select moderate-to-vigorous activities in the previous month. The questionnaires included four types of sedentary activities: 1) hours spent watching TV, 2) hours spent watching movies or videos on video cassette recorder (VCR) or digital versatile disc (DVD), 3) hours spent doing homework or reading, and 4) hours spent in commuting (i.e., riding a bus or car). The answers for each type of sedentary activity were categorical responses. Total metabolic equivalents per week were calculated by summing the metabolic equivalents (METs) for all physical activities in the questionnaire. METs for each activity were calculated by multiplying the corresponding METs based on Ainsworth's et al., compendium <sup>21</sup> by activity intensity.

The self-reported sedentary activity exposures used in this analysis were (1) total sedentary time per day derived by adding up the number of hours spent in all four types of sedentary activities, (2) screen-based sedentary time per day calculated by combining the number of hours spent watching TV or movies, and (3) other sedentary time per day was calculated by adding up the number of hours spent doing homework or reading and commuting.

During the last two follow-up visits, an objective physical activity assessment was obtained using the ActiGraph GT3X+ (ActiGraph LLC, Pensacola, FL). The water-resistant device <sup>22</sup> was worn on the non-dominant wrist throughout the day for seven consecutive days (entire 24-hour period), and a wristband was used to secure the ActiGraph snugly on the wrist. Children and adolescents who had at least three weekdays and one weekend day <sup>23,24</sup> were included in the analysis. A day with less than 10 hours of accelerometer data was counted as an invalid day and removed from the analysis <sup>16</sup>. The collected data were processed with ActiLife program (ActiGraph LLC. 2009, Version 6.13.3). Pruned dynamic programming separated the waking time from the sleeping time <sup>25</sup>. Actigraphy data were summarized into 5-second epochs, and Chandler's Vector Magnitude cutoffs were used to classify the daily waking time into the following three categories of physical activity intensities: (1) sedentary, (2) light, (3) moderate and vigorous physical activity (MVPA) <sup>26</sup>. Out of all available days per subject, the average total minutes per day of physical activities were calculated and then used to calculate the objective

physical activity exposures. A bout was defined as 5 minutes of uninterrupted time performing a specific activity. Within a bout, we allowed for up to 30-second of change in the physical activity intensity before terminating the bout.

The objective physical activity exposures were:

- The percentage of sedentary activity per day (100\*total minutes of sedentary activity per day / total minutes of waking time spent).
- The percentage of light activity per day (100\*total minutes of light activity per day / total minutes of waking time spent).
- The percentage of MVPA per day (100\*total minutes of MVPA per day / total minutes of waking time spent).
- Bouts frequency (bouts/day) as the sum of all bouts that occurred per day for each of the physical activity intensity
- Bouts duration (minutes/day) as the sum of bouts minutes occurred performing bouts throughout the day for each of the physical activity intensity

### **Potential confounders:**

Based on prior knowledge, potential confounders included: 1) maternal and childbirth characteristics measured at baseline, e.g., sex, gestational age, mode of delivery, parity, mother's age, marital status, years of education, and enrollment in the calcium supplementation study, as well as duration of breastfeeding, and 2) follow-up characteristics for the children, measured at each of the three visits, e.g., child's age, body mass index (BMI), total daily caloric intake, and pubertal onset.

After childbirth, mothers reported household and demographic information, including their ages, marital status (married, or others – includes free union, single, separated, and

divorced), parity status ( $\leq 1, \geq 2$ ), and years of education (continuous), gestational age (continuous) estimated by a registered nurse, and mode of delivery (vaginal, or C-section childbirth), enrollment at the RCT for calcium supplementation (not enrolled or, enrolled). The newborns were followed until 5 years of age, and information about self-reported breastfeeding duration (continuous) was quantified across the visits <sup>27</sup>.

Total caloric intake was calculated from a semi-quantitative food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) administered at each study visit <sup>28-30</sup>. Sexual maturation was coded based on trained pediatrician assessment for the breast, pubic hair, and girls genitalia <sup>31</sup> to assess Tanner stage (i.e., the range of values were 1 for pre-pubertal status up to 5 for fully mature status) <sup>32,33</sup>. In our analysis, we coded the pubertal onset as follow a value greater than 1 for the Tanner Stage for pubic hair or genital development for boys and pubic hair or breast development girls, respectively <sup>34</sup>.

#### **Statistical Analysis:**

Exposure variables included daily total sedentary time, screen-based sedentary time, and other sedentary time. Objective assessments included the percentage of waking time spent in specific-intensities of physical activity, bout duration, and bout frequency of specific-intensities of physical activity. Outcome measures were 1) waist circumference (cm), 2) systolic and 3) diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg), 4) fasting glucose (mg/dL), 5) TG (mg/dL), 6) HDL-C (mg/dL), 7) insulin (µIU/mL), and 8) HOMA-IR. The HDL-C, TG, insulin, and HOMA-IR variables were log-transformed to minimize skewedness of their distributions. Mean (standard deviation) and frequency (proportions) were presented for the study population's continuous and categorical demographic characteristics, respectively.

We examined the relationship between sedentary time and physical activity patterns with the study outcome using linear mixed models with compound symmetry error structure for repeatedly assessed data within each participant. Residuals of the final models were checked for assessing the mixed effects assumptions. Findings are presented as  $\beta$  (standard errors [SE]) and p-value.

For each exposure, the crude model included only a continuous variable of the exposure. Some of the pre-specified set of confounders that were based on prior knowledge were included in the fully adjusted models if they were confounders to our study population based on their association with the outcomes. Age, sex, pubertal status, and METs for subjective exposures total time of physical activity for objective exposures were included in the adjusted models even if they did not associate with the exposures. Also, we additionally adjusted waist circumference models for BMI to account for body size <sup>35</sup>.

We used substitution models for objective sedentary behavior exposures <sup>36,37</sup>. We included the percentage of waking time spent in physical activity (total) and the corresponding variables for light physical activity and MVPA. The beta coefficient of percentage of light activity in these models would be interpreted as the change in outcome for substituting a percentage of sedentary activity with a percentage of light activity while keeping the activity level constant. The same interpretation is applied for substituting a percentage of MVPA for a percentage of sedentary activity. For bout analysis, we included the continuous variable of sedentary activity with the corresponding continuous value for either light or MVPA in the same model. Beta coefficients of replacing the sedentary activity with light activity were calculated by taking the difference in the point estimates of light and sedentary activities. We followed the same approach for MVPA bout models. A corrected p-value of < 0.00625 (0.05/8 [number of

outcomes]) was considered a statistically significant association to account for the multiple testing according to the Bonferroni method. SAS statistical software package, version 9.4, was used for analyses (SAS Corp, NC, USA).

#### **Results:**

Figure 1 illustrates the study design and sample sizes used for subjective and objective assessments. The final sample size for self-reported sedentary time was 570 subjects, with three repeated measurements at the maximum per subject. For objective sedentary and physical activity assessment, 533 subjects were included with two repeated measurements per subject at the maximum (Figure 1). Table 1 shows the demographic characteristics of the study population by the time point. The mean (SD) age of the sample was 10.32 (1.67) years, 14.50 (2.12) years and, 16.43 (2.14) years at Time 1, 2, and 3, respectively. Among cardiometabolic risk factors, the mean values for waist circumference, triglycerides, insulin, and HOMA-IR rose across the three visits. Self-reported sedentary time was relatively stable across the three visits, while the objective assessment using accelerometer showed increases in sedentary activity and decreases in MVPA activity in Time 2 relevant to values reported at Time 1 (Table 1).

#### Association between self-reported sedentary time and cardiometabolic risk factors:

The distributions of potential confounders were examined across quartiles of selfreported total sedentary time (i.e., daily hours) (Table 2 (Supplementary)). Mothers' enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity, and mode of childbirth showed notable differences across the quartiles, and thus they were included in the fully adjusted models. In adjusted models, 1 hour of screen-based sedentary time was positively associated with diastolic blood pressure [ $\beta$ = 0.3044 (mm Hg), *p*= 0.0038], and one hour spent in other sedentary activities (i.e.,

doing homework or reading and commuting) was associated with log-serum glucose [ $\beta$ = 0.01049, *p*= 0.0015] (i.e., 1% of change) (Table 3).

# Associations for substituting percentages of sedentary time with physical activity on cardiometabolic risk factors:

Quartiles of the percentage of MVPA showed slightly different distributions for mothers' enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity, mode of childbirth, sex, and pubertal status (Table 4 (Supplementary)). In adjusted models, substituting 1% of individual's daily sedentary time (median = 6 minutes) with an equal percentage of MVPA (median = 0.7 minutes) was associated with a reduction in waist circumference by 0.2707 cm (p < 0.0001), and log-serum TG [ $\beta$ = -0.02106, p= 0.0036] (i.e., 2% of change). Replacing 10% of individual sedentary time (median = 61 minutes) with same percentage of MVPA (median= 7 minutes) resulted in a proportionally greater effect size for waist circumference (cm) [ $\beta$ =-2.7066], and log-serum TG [ $\beta$ = -0.2106] (i.e., 19% of change) (Table 5).

# Associations for substituting bouts of sedentary time with physical activity on cardiometabolic risk factors:

Among the covariates, tertiles of MVPA bouts frequency (Table 6 (Supplementary)) and bout duration (Table 7 (Supplementary)) were associated with mothers' enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity, sex and pubertal status. Replacing one sedentary bout – a bout was defined as 5 minutes of uninterrupted time performing a specific intensity of activity– with an equal quantity of light activity was inversely associated with log-serum insulin [ $\beta$ = -0.05847, p= 0.0055] (i.e., 6% of change). Moreover, substituting 1 minute of spent in sedentary bouts with an equal quantity of light activity was inversely associated with log-serum insulin [ $\beta$ = -0.00868, p= 0.0041] (i.e., 0.9% of change) (Table 8).

#### **Discussion:**

The current study is one of the few prospective studies with repeated measures of both objective and self-reported sedentary patterns conducted among Mexican youth aged 8 - 21 years. Although we found null associations between total self-reported sedentary time and cardiometabolic risk factors, partitioning sedentary time by its context revealed that screen-time was positively associated with diastolic blood pressure, and other sedentary time (i.e., doing homework or reading and commuting) was positively associated with serum glucose. For an objective assessment of sedentary time, substituting the percentage of sedentary time with MVPA was associated with decrease in waist circumference and serum TG. Replacing sedentary bouts by light activity was associated with a reduction in serum insulin.

Our null association between total sedentary time and cardiometabolic risk factors were consistent with previous studies <sup>6,38-40</sup>, but contradicted other studies that found positive associations <sup>9,38,41</sup>. It is worth noting that multiple systematic reviews and meta-analysis of observational studies, including prospective and cross-sectional study designs, have found limited or lack of evidence of an association between sedentary time and cardiometabolic health among youth <sup>42-45</sup>. Furthermore, evidence from a randomized cross-over study conducted among healthy youth supported the lack of any detrimental effects on cardiometabolic health after eight hours of uninterrupted sedentary activity <sup>46</sup>. Children and adolescents are metabolically healthy <sup>47,48</sup> and a short exposure might not show noticeable impact compared to cumulative exposure over decades among middle-aged adult populations <sup>48</sup>. Despite the limited evidence for sedentary time among youth, several national public health authorities have incorporated the reduction of sedentary time in their physical activity guidelines <sup>49,50</sup> as sedentary behavior is a modifiable risk factor for cardiovascular health across the lifespan <sup>2</sup>.

We found a positive association between diastolic blood pressure and screen time. In fact, our effect size was similar to one reported among adolescents aged 11–13 years in the US in a predominantly Hispanic population <sup>39</sup>. Other studies have detected detrimental associations between screen time and other cardiometabolic risk factors such as waist circumference, lipid profile, fat mass, and BMI <sup>39,51,52</sup>. Our positive association with blood pressure is justified in light of the prior evidence showing TV watching is associated with higher caloric consumption <sup>53-55</sup>, impaired diet quality <sup>53,56</sup>, and shorter sleep duration <sup>57</sup>, each of which are plausible contributor for impaired cardiometabolic health . Nevertheless, three reviews concluded that there was little evidence from observational studies regarding the association between screen time and cardiometabolic health, including blood pressure, in youth <sup>58-60</sup> and flagged heterogeneity concerns across studies <sup>58,59</sup>.

A positive association between other sedentary time (i.e., doing homework or reading and commuting) and serum glucose was detected in our study. Previous experimental studies showed an increase in the mean ad libitum energy intake after cognitive-based sedentary tasks (i.e., reading and writing or computerized test-battery) relative to the control group (i.e., sitting in a comfortable chair) <sup>61,62</sup>. Similarly, an adult study revealed an increase in caloric consumption before major work deadlines <sup>63</sup>. Moreover, higher mean cortisol and larger variability in serum glucose and insulin while performing cognitive-based sedentary tasks have been reported <sup>62</sup>. This evidence suggests that cognitive-based sedentary time might contribute to positive energy balance and weight gain in the long-term <sup>55,61,62</sup>; future studies are warranted to expand the assessment of the sedentary behavior beyond the screen-time among youth.

Our substitution models showed inverse associations on waist circumference ( $\beta$ =- 0.27 cm) and serum TG ( $\beta$ =-0.81 mg/dL) when replacing sedentary time with MVPA. Similarly, other

studies have shown favorable associations for replacing sedentary time with MVPA on cardiometabolic health among youth <sup>44,64</sup>. However, our effect sizes were smaller than other studies <sup>44,64</sup>. The duration of replacement should be considered when comparing studies. We assessed replacing 1% of sedentary time (median 6 minutes) compared to 10 minutes <sup>64</sup> and 60 minutes <sup>44</sup>. We showed that a higher effect size resulted from higher percentages of replacement; however, it is noteworthy that even a small increase in MVPA resulted in a favorable impact. In short, our results were consistent with the recommendations to replace sedentary time with activity at higher intensities to improve cardiometabolic health related outcomes among youth <sup>42,60,65</sup>.

We found that replacing a sedentary bout with light activity was associated with a reduction in serum insulin. Studies have found inconsistent results <sup>6,38,47,66-68</sup>, with limited evidence from several reviews and meta-analysis <sup>5,42,45,60</sup>. Some methodological related factors in defining bouts could be a source for the heterogeneity as there is no consensus on defining the duration of a bout <sup>6,42,57,67</sup>, and standardizing the exposure assessment would increase the robustness of the extracted evidence from studies <sup>5,42,45,64</sup>. Moreover, the differences in total minutes of activity and the partitioning into different intensities is important to consider when comparing studies. For example, our sample had higher minutes of sedentary activity <sup>44,47,64</sup>, lower minutes of light activity <sup>44,64</sup>, but higher minutes of MVPA <sup>41,44,47,64</sup>. Lastly, other studies showed that overweight and obesity have been associated with larger effect sizes for the association between sedentary and physical activity on cardiometabolic health <sup>39,66</sup>, and body fat percentages partially explained the association <sup>69</sup>. Thus, future studies are needed to examine if body composition modulates the association between activity and health outcomes.

Our study has several strengths. The use of a well-characterized cohort allowed for adjusting for multiple confounders at childbirth. Additionally, multiple limitations of the previous works were addressed through our longitudinal design with repeated measures. Using the repeated measures of activity acknowledges the change in activity patterns during growth and maturation <sup>7,8</sup>. Different analytic perspectives were used; we examined the association of self-reported sedentary time, and substituting sedentary behavior pattern with higher intensity in relation to cardiometabolic risk factors. We also examined the 24-hours of activity for 7 consecutive days, as subjects wore the accelerometer continuously, as facilitated by the use of a water resistant device <sup>25</sup>.

The study has several limitations, however. The sedentary time calculated from selfreported activity questionnaires has not been validated against an objective measure. We tried to address the change in activity pattern across the weekend and weekday for school-age youth <sup>70</sup>, by including subjects who had at least four valid days out of the 7 days, one of which had to be a weekend day. However, some researchers have claimed that four days may not fully represent variability in movement behaviors in youth<sup>70</sup>, and could be a source of random error <sup>71</sup>. Moreover, to address the youth's highly active and interrupted activity patterns <sup>4</sup>, we summarized Actigraphy data into 5 second epochs <sup>26</sup> to reduce the measurement error and the miss-classification associated with using higher epoch length. However, there is no consensus about the epoch length used to summarize the accelerometer data; and that is a concerning point as previous research showed the association between bouts of activity and metabolic health was influenced by the epoch length <sup>6</sup>.

Despite the common use of accelerometers as a feasible objective assessment tool for activity in epidemiological studies <sup>72-74</sup>, it is not a gold standard for assessing sedentary behavior

<sup>47</sup>. Accelerometers don't distinguish between posture settings <sup>4,67,74,75</sup>, which could misclassify light activity (i.e., static standing) as sedentary time <sup>67</sup>, and they fail to capture the context of sedentary behavior because they provide a crude summary of total time of activity over the day <sup>39,74,76</sup>. Not all sedentary-context are equal in their impacts on health due to their differences in caloric and food consumption <sup>53-56,61,77</sup>, energy expenditure and biological homeostasis <sup>62,77</sup> and other differences <sup>57,78,79</sup>. Lastly, we could not rule out the possibility of residual confounding in our analysis due to the use of crude assessment of some covariates or unknown confounding, such as family history of chronic diseases.

In conclusion, we reported detrimental impacts of screen-time and other sedentary time (i.e., doing homework or reading and commuting), and protective associations of replacing sedentary time by higher intensities on a few cardiometabolic risk factors among Mexican youth. Further studies are needed to consolidate the evidence around assessing sedentary and physical activity patterns using accelerometers. Currently, there is no consensus about the best approach to summarize accelerometer data, epoch length, and defining bouts, and that is needed to enhance the comparability of research findings across studies, and reduce measurement errors, and activity's misclassifications (i.e., misclassifying a duration of activity at different intensities) <sup>6,39,42,57,67</sup>. For the sedentary time assessment, validation studies are needed to examine the use of objective assessment tools, that can capture the context of the sedentary behavior. Furthermore, future studies are warranted to examine the context of sedentary behavior in relation to health outcomes to facilitate the incorporation of context-specific sedentary behavior recommendations among youth.

## **References:**

- 1. Tremblay MS, Aubert S, Barnes JD, et al. Sedentary Behavior Research Network (SBRN) Terminology Consensus Project process and outcome. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2017;14(1):75.
- 2. Lavie CJ, Ozemek C, Carbone S, Katzmarzyk PT, Blair SN. Sedentary behavior, exercise, and cardiovascular health. *Circ Res.* 2019;124(5):799-815.
- 3. Magge SN, Goodman E, Armstrong SC. The metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents: shifting the focus to cardiometabolic risk factor clustering. *Pediatrics*. 2017;140(2):e20171603.
- 4. Sasaki JE, da Silva KS, Gonçalves Galdino da Costa B, John D. Measurement of Physical Activity Using Accelerometers. In: *Computer-Assisted and Web-Based Innovations in Psychology, Special Education, and Health.* Elsevier; 2016:33-60.
- 5. Verswijveren SJ, Lamb KE, Bell LA, Timperio A, Salmon J, Ridgers ND. Associations between activity patterns and cardio-metabolic risk factors in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *PLoS One.* 2018;13(8).
- 6. Aadland E, Andersen LB, Anderssen SA, Resaland GK, Kvalheim OM. Associations of volumes and patterns of physical activity with metabolic health in children: A multivariate pattern analysis approach. *Prev Med.* 2018;115:12-18.
- 7. Dumith SC, Gigante DP, Domingues MR, Kohl HW, 3rd. Physical activity change during adolescence: a systematic review and a pooled analysis. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2011;40(3):685-698.
- 8. Schwarzfischer P, Gruszfeld D, Stolarczyk A, et al. Physical Activity and Sedentary Behavior From 6 to 11 Years. *Pediatrics*. 2019;143(1):e20180994.
- 9. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Differential influence of diet and physical activity on components of metabolic syndrome in a multiethnic sample of children. *J Am Diet Assoc.* 2009;109(2):236-244.
- 10. Bremer AA, Byrd RS, Auinger P. Differences in male and female adolescents from various racial groups in the relationship between insulin resistance-associated parameters with sugar-sweetened beverage intake and physical activity levels. *Clin Pediatr*. 2010;49(12):1134-1142.
- 11. Barbosa-Cortes L, Villasis-Keever MA, Del Prado-Manriquez M, Lopez-Alarcon M. Adiposity and Insulin Resistance in Children from a Rural Community in Mexico. *Arch Med Res.* 2015;46(3):214-220.
- 12. Maligie M, Crume T, Scherzinger A, Stamm E, Dabelea D. Adiposity, fat patterning, and the metabolic syndrome among diverse youth: the EPOCH study. *J Pediatr*. 2012;161(5):875-880.
- 13. Lewis RC, Meeker JD, Peterson KE, et al. Predictors of urinary bisphenol A and phthalate metabolite concentrations in Mexican children. *Chemosphere*. 2013;93(10):2390-2398.
- 14. Ettinger AS, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Mercado-Garcia A, et al. Effect of calcium supplementation on bone resorption in pregnancy and the early postpartum: a randomized controlled trial in Mexican women. *Nutr J*. 2014;13(1):116.
- 15. Perng W, Tamayo-Ortiz M, Tang L, et al. Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Project. *BMJ Open.* 2019;9(8):e030427.

- 16. Wu Y, Goodrich JM, Dolinoy DC, et al. Accelerometer-measured Physical Activity, Reproductive Hormones, and DNA Methylation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2020;52(3):598-607.
- 17. Betanzos-Robledo L, Rodríguez-Carmona Y, Contreras-Manzano A, et al. Greater cumulative exposure to a pro-inflammatory diet is associated with higher metabolic syndrome score and blood pressure in young Mexican adults. *Nutr Res.* 2020;81:81-89.
- 18. Perng W, Fernandez C, Peterson KE, et al. Dietary Patterns Exhibit Sex-Specific Associations with Adiposity and Metabolic Risk in a Cross-Sectional Study in Urban Mexican Adolescents. *J Nutr.* 2017;147(10):1977-1985.
- 19. Bonora E, Formentini G, Calcaterra F, et al. HOMA-estimated insulin resistance is an independent predictor of cardiovascular disease in type 2 diabetic subjects: prospective data from the Verona Diabetes Complications Study. *Diabetes Care*. 2002;25(7):1135-1141.
- 20. Hernández B, Gortmaker SL, Laird NM, Colditz GA, Parra-Cabrera S, Peterson KE. Validez y reproducibilidad de un cuestionario de actividad e inactividad física para escolares de la ciudad de México. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2000;42:315-323.
- 21. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, et al. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2000;32(9 Suppl):S498-504.
- 22. ActiGraph. GT3X+ and wGT3X+ Device Manual <u>http://s3.amazonaws.com/actigraphcorp.com/wp-</u> <u>content/uploads/2018/02/22094126/GT3X-wGT3X-Device-Manual-110315.pdf</u>. Accessed Mrach 29 2020.
- 23. Demant C, Schipperijn J, Troelsen J. Physical activity patterns across weekdays and weekend based on accelerometer data: A study in a diverse ethnic minority community in Copenhagen, Denmark. *J Sci Med Sport.* 2012;15.
- 24. Carson V, Stone M, Faulkner G. Patterns of sedentary behavior and weight status among children. *Pediatr Exerc Sci.* 2014;26(1):95-102.
- 25. Baek J, Banker M, Jansen EC, et al. An Efficient Segmentation Algorithm to Estimate Sleep Duration from Actigraphy Data. *Stat Biosci.* 2021:1-21.
- 26. Chandler J, Brazendale K, Beets M, Mealing B. Classification of physical activity intensities using a wrist-worn accelerometer in 8–12-year-old children. *Pediatric Obes*. 2016;11(2):120-127.
- 27. Kasper N, Peterson KE, Zhang Z, et al. Association of bisphenol A exposure with breastfeeding and perceived insufficient milk supply in Mexican women. *Matern Child Health J.* 2016;20(8):1713-1719.
- 28. Rodríguez-Ramírez S, Mundo-Rosas V, Jiménez-Aguilar A, Shamah-Levy T. Methodology for the analysis of dietary data from the Mexican National Health and Nutrition Survey 2006. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2009;51:S523-S529.
- 29. Safdie M, Barquera S, Porcayo M, et al. Bases de datos del valor nutritivo de los alimentos. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2004.
- 30. Health NIoP. The compiled México-INSP Food Composition Data Bank. In: National Institute of Public Health Saitama, Japan; 2002.
- 31. Chavarro JE, Watkins DJ, Afeiche MC, et al. Validity of Self-Assessed Sexual Maturation Against Physician Assessments and Hormone Levels. *J Pediatr.* 2017;186:172-178 e173.

- 32. Marshall WA, Tanner JM. Variations in pattern of pubertal changes in girls. *Arch Dis Child*. 1969;44(235):291-303.
- 33. Marshall WA, Tanner JM. Variations in the pattern of pubertal changes in boys. *Arch Dis Child*. 1970;45(239):13-23.
- 34. LaBarre JL, Peterson KE, Kachman MT, et al. Mitochondrial nutrient utilization underlying the association between metabolites and insulin resistance in adolescents. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2020;105(7):dgaa260.
- 35. Taylor RW, Grant AM, Williams SM, Goulding A. Sex differences in regional body fat distribution from pre- to postpuberty. *Obesity (Silver Spring)*. 2010;18(7):1410-1416.
- 36. Song M, Giovannucci E. Substitution analysis in nutritional epidemiology: proceed with caution. *Eur J Epidemiol*. 2018;33(2):137-140.
- 37. Mekary RA, Willett WC, Hu FB, Ding EL. Isotemporal substitution paradigm for physical activity epidemiology and weight change. *Am J Epidemiol*. 2009;170(4):519-527.
- 38. Lätt E, Mäestu J, Jürimäe J. Associations of accumulated time in bouts of sedentary behavior and moderate-to-vigorous physical activity with cardiometabolic health in 10-to 13-year-old boys. *J Phys Act Health*. 2019;16(1):52-59.
- 39. Norman GJ, Carlson JA, Patrick K, et al. Sedentary behavior and cardiometabolic health associations in obese 11–13-year olds. *Child Obes*. 2017;13(5):425-432.
- 40. Ekelund U, Luan Ja, Sherar LB, et al. Moderate to vigorous physical activity and sedentary time and cardiometabolic risk factors in children and adolescents. *JAMA*. 2012;307(7):704-712.
- 41. Strizich G, Kaplan RC, Sotres-Alvarez D, et al. Objectively Measured Sedentary Behavior, Physical Activity, and Cardiometabolic Risk in Hispanic Youth: Hispanic Community Health Study/Study of Latino Youth. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2018;103(9):3289-3298.
- 42. Skrede T, Steene-Johannessen J, Anderssen S, Resaland G, Ekelund U. The prospective association between objectively measured sedentary time, moderate-to-vigorous physical activity and cardiometabolic risk factors in youth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2019;20(1):55-74.
- 43. Biddle SJ, Garcia Bengoechea E, Wiesner G. Sedentary behaviour and adiposity in youth: a systematic review of reviews and analysis of causality. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2017;14(1):43.
- 44. Wijndaele K, White T, Andersen LB, et al. Substituting prolonged sedentary time and cardiovascular risk in children and youth: a meta-analysis within the International Children's Accelerometry database (ICAD). *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2019;16(1):1-10.
- 45. Cliff DP, Hesketh KD, Vella SA, et al. Objectively measured sedentary behaviour and health and development in children and adolescents: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2016;17(4):330-344.
- 46. Saunders TJ, Chaput JP, Goldfield GS, et al. Prolonged sitting and markers of cardiometabolic disease risk in children and youth: a randomized crossover study. *Metabolism.* 2013;62(10):1423-1428.
- 47. Chinapaw M, Klakk H, Moller NC, Andersen LB, Altenburg T, Wedderkopp N. Total volume versus bouts: prospective relationship of physical activity and sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk in children. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2018;42(10):1733-1742.

- 48. Stamatakis E, Coombs N, Tiling K, et al. Sedentary time in late childhood and cardiometabolic risk in adolescence. *Pediatrics*. 2015;135(6):e1432-1441.
- 49. Active SAS. A report on physical activity for health from the four home countries' Chief Medical Officers. 2011. *London: The Department of Health.*
- 50. Tremblay MS, Carson V, Chaput J-P, et al. Canadian 24-hour movement guidelines for children and youth: an integration of physical activity, sedentary behaviour, and sleep. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* 2016;41(6):S311-S327.
- 51. Vanderloo LM, Keown-Stoneman CDG, Sivanesan H, et al. Association of screen time and cardiometabolic risk in school-aged children. *Prev Med Rep.* 2020;20:101183.
- 52. Staiano AE, Harrington DM, Broyles ST, Gupta AK, Katzmarzyk PT. Television, adiposity, and cardiometabolic risk in children and adolescents. *Am J Prev Med*. 2013;44(1):40-47.
- 53. Miller SA, Taveras EM, Rifas-Shiman SL, Gillman MW. Association between television viewing and poor diet quality in young children. *Int J Pediatr Obes*. 2008;3(3):168-176.
- 54. Wiecha JL, Peterson KE, Ludwig DS, Kim J, Sobol A, Gortmaker SL. When children eat what they watch: impact of television viewing on dietary intake in youth. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2006;160(4):436-442.
- 55. Chaput JP, Klingenberg L, Astrup A, Sjödin AM. Modern sedentary activities promote overconsumption of food in our current obesogenic environment. *Obes Rev.* 2011;12(5):e12-20.
- 56. Feldman S, Eisenberg ME, Neumark-Sztainer D, Story M. Associations between watching TV during family meals and dietary intake among adolescents. *J Nutr Educ Behav.* 2007;39(5):257-263.
- 57. Hjorth MF, Chaput JP, Damsgaard CT, et al. Low physical activity level and short sleep duration are associated with an increased cardio-metabolic risk profile: a longitudinal study in 8-11 year old Danish children. *PLoS One.* 2014;9(8):e104677.
- 58. Carson V, Hunter S, Kuzik N, et al. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth: an update. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* 2016;41(6 Suppl 3):S240-265.
- 59. Stiglic N, Viner RM. Effects of screentime on the health and well-being of children and adolescents: a systematic review of reviews. *BMJ Open.* 2019;9(1):e023191.
- 60. Fröberg A, Raustorp A. Objectively measured sedentary behaviour and cardio-metabolic risk in youth: a review of evidence. *Eur J Pediat*. 2014;173(7):845-860.
- 61. Chaput J-P, Tremblay A. Acute effects of knowledge-based work on feeding behavior and energy intake. *Physiol Behav.* 2007;90(1):66-72.
- 62. Chaput J-P, Drapeau V, Poirier P, Teasdale N, Tremblay A. Glycemic instability and spontaneous energy intake: association with knowledge-based work. *Psychosom Med.* 2008;70(7):797-804.
- 63. McCann BS, Warnick GR, Knopp RH. Changes in plasma lipids and dietary intake accompanying shifts in perceived workload and stress. *Psychosom Med.* 1990.
- 64. Hansen BH, Anderssen SA, Andersen LB, et al. Cross-Sectional Associations of Reallocating Time Between Sedentary and Active Behaviours on Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Young People: An International Children's Accelerometry Database (ICAD) Analysis. *J Sports Med.* 2018;48(10):2401-2412.
- 65. García-Hermoso A, Saavedra J, Ramírez-Vélez R, Ekelund U, del Pozo-Cruz B. Reallocating sedentary time to moderate-to-vigorous physical activity but not to light-

intensity physical activity is effective to reduce adiposity among youths: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2017;18(9):1088-1095.

- 66. Tarp J, Child A, White T, et al. Physical activity intensity, bout-duration, and cardiometabolic risk markers in children and adolescents. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2018;42(9):1639-1650.
- 67. Bailey DP, Charman SJ, Ploetz T, Savory LA, Kerr CJ. Associations between prolonged sedentary time and breaks in sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk in 10–14-year-old children: The HAPPY study. *J Sports Sci.* 2017;35(22):2164-2171.
- 68. Altenburg TM, de Niet M, Verloigne M, et al. Occurrence and duration of various operational definitions of sedentary bouts and cross-sectional associations with cardiometabolic health indicators: the ENERGY-project. *Prev Med.* 2015;71:101-106.
- 69. Väistö J, Haapala EA, Viitasalo A, et al. Longitudinal associations of physical activity and sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk factors in children. *Scand J Med Sci Sports*. 2019;29(1):113-123.
- 70. Hjorth MF, Chaput JP, Michaelsen K, Astrup A, Tetens I, Sjodin A. Seasonal variation in objectively measured physical activity, sedentary time, cardio-respiratory fitness and sleep duration among 8-11 year-old Danish children: a repeated-measures study. *BMC Public Health.* 2013;13:808.
- 71. Ried-Larsen M, Grøntved A, Møller NC, Larsen KT, Froberg K, Andersen LB. Associations between objectively measured physical activity intensity in childhood and measures of subclinical cardiovascular disease in adolescence: prospective observations from the European Youth Heart Study. *Br J Sports Med.* 2014;48(20):1502-1507.
- 72. Arvidsson D, Fridolfsson J, Börjesson M. Measurement of physical activity in clinical practice using accelerometers. *J Intern Med.* 2019;286(2):137-153.
- 73. Lee I-M, Shiroma EJ. Using accelerometers to measure physical activity in large-scale epidemiological studies: issues and challenges. *Br J Sports Med.* 2014;48(3):197-201.
- 74. Saunders TJ, Chaput J-P, Tremblay MS. Sedentary behaviour as an emerging risk factor for cardiometabolic diseases in children and youth. *Can J Diabetes*. 2014;38(1):53-61.
- 75. Tremblay MS, Aubert S, Barnes JD, et al. Sedentary behavior research network (SBRN)– terminology consensus project process and outcome. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2017;14(1):75.
- 76. Hidding LM, Altenburg TM, Mokkink LB, Terwee CB, Chinapaw MJ. Systematic review of childhood sedentary behavior questionnaires: what do we know and what is next? *J Sports Med.* 2017;47(4):677-699.
- 77. Chaput JP, Visby T, Nyby S, et al. Video game playing increases food intake in adolescents: a randomized crossover study. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2011;93(6):1196-1203.
- 78. Compernolle S, De Cocker K, Teixeira PJ, et al. The associations between domainspecific sedentary behaviours and dietary habits in European adults: a cross-sectional analysis of the SPOTLIGHT survey. *BMC Public Health*. 2016;16(1):1057.
- 79. Compernolle S, Van Dyck D, De Cocker K, et al. Differences in Context-Specific Sedentary Behaviors According to Weight Status in Adolescents, Adults and Seniors: A Compositional Data Analysis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health*. 2018;15(9):1916.

**Figure 3.1:** Flowchart Summary of Analytical Samples of Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**) Cohort:



Abbreviations: PA= physical activity; WC= waist circumference; SBP= systolic blood pressure; DBP= diastolic blood pressure; HDL-C =high density lipoprotein cholesterol; TG=TG; HOMA-IR= homeostatic model assessment for insulin resistance

<sup>1</sup> the sample size for serum glucose, HDL-C, and TG is 432, and for serum insulin and HOMA-IR is 407

<sup>2</sup> the sample size for serum glucose, HDL-C, TG, insulin and HOMA-IR is 390

**Table 3.1:** Descriptive Statistics of Mother and Child Characteristics of the Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**) Analytical Sample:

	<b>Time 1</b> N= 250	<b>Time 2</b> N= 554	<b>Time 3</b> N= 518						
Maternal Charact	teristics (at time of child's bi	rth)							
Years of education, (years)	11.00 (2.79)	$10.93(2.91)^2$	10.98 (2.91) <sup>2</sup>						
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.80 (5.63) <sup>1</sup>	26.36 (5.40) <sup>3</sup>	$26.38(5.44)^3$						
<b>Parity</b> (≥ 2), %	156 (62.40) <sup>1</sup>	340 (61.37) <sup>2</sup>	319 (61.58) <sup>2</sup>						
Marital Status (married), %	178 (71.20) <sup>1</sup>	390 (70.40) <sup>4</sup>	363 (70.08) <sup>4</sup>						
Enrolled in calcium supplement study, %	95 (38.00) <sup>1</sup>	150 (27.08) <sup>2</sup>	138 (26.64) <sup>2</sup>						
Child Characteristics (at birth)									
Girls, %	132 (52.80)	286 (51.62)	273 (52.70)						
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.85 (1.49) <sup>5</sup>	38.76 (1.61) <sup>6</sup>	38.75 (1.60) <sup>6</sup>						
Mode of delivery (vaginal delivery), %	144 (57.60) <sup>7</sup>	352 (63.54) <sup>8</sup>	329 (63.51) <sup>8</sup>						
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	8.10 (5.88) <sup>1</sup>	8.05 (6.07) <sup>2</sup>	$8.00(5.98)^2$						
Child Characteristics (at follow-up visit)									
Age, (years)	10.32 (1.67)	14.50 (2.12)	16.43 (2.14)						
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	19.38 (3.60)	21.62 (4.15)	22.81 (4.46)						
Body mass Z score for age	0.84 (1.24)	0.50 (1.25) <sup>8</sup>	0.50 (1.25)						
Pubertal onset, %	104 (41.60)	509 (91.88)	518 (100.00)						
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2627.32 (837.77)	2299.06 (922.41)	2124.47 (835.68)						
Child Car	diometabolic risk factors								
Waist circumference, (cm)	70.75 (10.67)	79.56 (11.38)	85.53 (11.80) <sup>1</sup>						
Systolic blood pressure, (mm Hg)	102.68 (10.20)	98.66 (9.92)	101.53 (9.83) <sup>1</sup>						
Diastolic blood pressure, (mm Hg)	65.52 (7.32)	63.03 (6.86)	64.14 (7.20) <sup>1</sup>						
Fasting glucose, (mg/dL)	87.02 (9.36)	77.81 (7.27) <sup>9</sup>	90.22 (8.41) <sup>10</sup>						
HDL-C, (mg/dL)	58.68 (11.94)	43.06 (8.60) <sup>9</sup>	44.70 (9.03) <sup>10</sup>						
<b>TG</b> , (mg/dL)	87.54(44.41)	103.97 (55.85) <sup>9</sup>	105.52 (50.09) <sup>10</sup>						
Insulin, (µIU/mL)	6.26 (11.03) <sup>11</sup>	19.06 (11.84) <sup>9</sup>	$19.21 (12.62)^{12}$						
HOMA-IR	1.59 (3.51) <sup>11</sup>	3.69 (2.31) <sup>9</sup>	4.32 (2.94) <sup>12</sup>						
Self-reported sede	entary time and physical acti	vity							
Total sedentary time, (hours/day)	5.48 (1.91)	5.88 (2.26)	5.37 (2.11) <sup>1</sup>						

Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	31.39 (19.82)	57.23 (39.01)	44.95 (35.18) <sup>1</sup>
Objective assessment for s	sedentary and physical acti	vity patterns	-
Total time of physical activity, (minutes/day)	N/A	915.15 (56.74) 13	924.06 (67.57) <sup>14</sup>
Time of minutes of sedentary activity, (minutes/day)	N/A	599.91 (73.42) <sup>13</sup>	630.78 (630.78) <sup>14</sup>
% of sedentary activity	N/A	65.54 (6.74) <sup>13</sup>	68.24 (6.71) <sup>14</sup>
Number of sedentary bouts, (bout/day)	N/A	36.72 (9.83) <sup>13</sup>	40.48 (9.44) <sup>14</sup>
Duration of sedentary bouts, (minutes/day)	N/A	322.70 (104.69) <sup>13</sup>	374.85 (109.80) <sup>14</sup>
Time of minutes of light activity, (minutes/day)	N/A	236.76 (41.37) 13	226.19 (47.26) <sup>14</sup>
% of light activity	N/A	25.87 (4.33) <sup>13</sup>	24.47 (4.65) <sup>14</sup>
Number of light bouts, (bout/day)	N/A	0.62 (0.83) <sup>13</sup>	0.85 (1.01) <sup>14</sup>
Duration of light bouts, (minutes/day)	N/A	3.89 (5.53) <sup>13</sup>	5.53 (7.03) <sup>14</sup>
Time of minutes of MVPA activity, (minutes/day)	N/A	78.48 (28.50) 13	67.08 (25.23) <sup>14</sup>
% of MVPA activity	N/A	8.59 (3.13) <sup>13</sup>	7.29 (2.71) <sup>14</sup>
Number of MVPA bouts, (bout/day)	N/A	0.19 (0.53) <sup>13</sup>	0.13 (0.31) <sup>14</sup>
Duration of MVPA bouts (minutes/day)	N/A	1.26 (3.60) <sup>13</sup>	0.88 (2.30) <sup>14</sup>

Means (SD) or count (percentages) are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively.

Number of missing values 1.n=1, 2. n=5, 3. n=6, 4.n=7, 5.n=4, 6.n=9, 7.n=3, 8.n=9, 9.n=154, 10= 142, 11. n=174, 12. n=143, 13.n=36, 14.n=83 Abbreviations: High density lipoprotein cholesterol: HDL-C, TG: TG, Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance: HOMA-IR, METs: metabolic equivalents,

MVPA: moderate and vigorous physical activity

	Total Sedentary Time								
	Quartile 1 Median= 3.25 n=328	<b>Quartile 2</b> Median= 4.63 n=331	Quartile 3 Median=6.00 n=331	<b>Quartile 4</b> Median= 8.00 n=331					
Maternal Characteristics (at time of child's birth)									
Years of education, (years)	10.73	10.95	11.06	11.13					
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.76	26.63	26.20	26.25					
Parity (≥ 2), (%)	65.55	64.35	60.42	56.19					
Marital Status (married), (%)	69.21	73.11	68.58	71.00					
Enrolled in calcium supplement study, (%)	28.96	32.63	28.40	25.98					
Child Characteristics (at birth)									
Girls, (%)	49.70	49.55	54.08	55.59					
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.92	38.78	38.75	38.66					
Mode of delivery (vaginal delivery), (%)	64.63	65.26	60.73	58.91					
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	7.63	8.32	8.15	8.07					
Child	l Characteristics (at follow-u	p visit)							
Age, (years)	14.50	14.37	14.25	14.74					
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	21.58	21.66	21.49	21.90					
Pubertal onset, (%)	85.98	83.69	84.89	87.61					
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2194.93	2272.28	2322.66	2377.76					
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	45.92	46.23	47.33	50.65					

 Table 3.2 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Total Sedentary Time:

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted models for total sedentary time, screen-based sedentary time, and other sedentary time.

	<b>Wais</b> N	<b>st circumference</b> (d = 570, # obs= 1291	cm)	Systolic h N=	<b>blood pressure (m</b> 570, # obs= 1290	m Hg)	<b>Diastolic</b> N=	<b>blood pressure</b> (# = 570, # obs= 129	<b>mm Hg</b> ) 0	<b>Log glucose (mg/dL)</b> N= 432, # obs = 1008			
	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	
						Crude model	s <sup>1</sup>						
B (SE)	-0.1372 (0.1283)	-0.8739 (0.1495)	1.5799 (0.2283)	0.03736 (0.1207)	0.1320 (0.1429)	-0.1905 (0.2212)	0.1534 (0.08891)	0.2848 (0.1050)	-0.1669 (0.1634)	-0.00059 (0.001751)	-0.00440 (0.002084)	0.008415 (0.003210)	
P- value	0.2852	<0.0001	<0.0001	0.7570	0.3560	0.3894	0.0848	0.0068	0.3071	0.7377	0.0352	0.0089	
	Adjusted models <sup>2,3</sup>												
β (SE)	-0.05715 (0.04269)	-0.1031 (0.05157)	0.04846 (0.08128)	0.08744 (0.1189)	0.1725 (0.1421)	-0.1219 (0.2273)	0.1638 (0.08821)	0.3044 (0.1048)	-0.1855 (0.1688)	-0.00021 (0.001729)	-0.00444 (0.002070)	0.01049 (0.003293)	
P- value	0.1810	0.0457	0.5511	0.4624	0.2252	0.5918	0.0636	0.0038	0.2719	0.9015	0.0323	0.0015	
	<b>Log TG (mg/dL)</b> N= 432, # obs = 1008			<b>log HDL-C (mg/dL)</b> N= 432, # obs = 1008			<b>Log insulin (μIU/mL)</b> N= 407 , # obs= 837			<b>Log HOMA-IR</b> N= 407 , # obs= 837			
	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	All sedentary time	Screen-based sedentary time	Other sedentary time	
						Crude model	s <sup>1</sup>						
B (SE)	-0.00190 (0.006112)	-0.00375 (0.007302)	0.002368 (0.01100)	-0.00309 (0.003296)	0.01026 (0.003919)	-0.03357 (0.005837)	0.01062 (0.01306)	-0.01815 (0.01566)	0.07654 (0.02359)	0.009777 (0.01323)	-0.02378 (0.01586)	0.08649 (0.02385)	
P- value	0.7564	0.6078	0.8296	0.3484	0.0090	<0.0001	0.4167	0.2469	0.0012	0.4602	0.1342	0.0003	
						Adjusted mod	els <sup>2</sup>						
β (SE)	-0.00191 (0.006001)	0.004518 (0.007304)	-0.01776 (0.01135)	-0.00179 (0.002683)	-0.00045 (0.003277)	-0.00535 (0.005076)	0.007004 (0.01157)	0.006264 (0.01402)	0.009590 (0.02149)	0.007336 (0.01168)	0.002668 (0.01418)	0.01917 (0.02169)	
P- value	0.7502	0.5364	0.1182	0.5038	0.8912	0.2918	0.5450	0.6552	0.6555	0.5301	0.8508	0.3771	

**Table 3.3:** Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Sedentary Time and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:

<sup>1</sup>Models includes either all sedentary time, screen-based sedentary time, or other sedentary time as a fixed effect and compound symmetry error matrix structure

<sup>2</sup> Models additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, mode of childbirth at childbirth, child age, sex, metabolic equivalents, and pubertal onset. <sup>3</sup> Waist circumference models were additionally adjusted for body mass index Table 3.4 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Percentage of Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA):

	% of MVPA								
	Quartile 1 Median= 4.77 n=238	<b>Quartile 2</b> Median= 6.81 n=238	<b>Quartile 3</b> Median= 8.62 n=238	<b>Quartile 4</b> Median= 11.52 n=238					
Maternal Characteristics (at time of child's birth)									
Years of education, (years)	ears of education, (years) 11.18 11.05 10.96 10.71								
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.76	26.47	26.72	25.62					
Parity (≥ 2), (%)	64.71	57.98	59.41	61.34					
Marital Status (married), (%)	73.95	72.69	66.95	67.65					
Enrolled in calcium supplement study, (%)	22.69	27.73	29.29	31.09					
Child Characteristics (at birth)									
Girls, (%)	44.12	48.74	59.83	57.98					
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.72	38.76	38.76	38.83					
Mode of delivery (vaginal delivery), (%)	66.39	64.29	59.83	58.82					
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	8.76	8.20	8.17	7.23					
Child	l Characteristics (at follow-u	p visit)							
Age, (years)	16.22	15.47	15.18	14.37					
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	22.36	21.91	22.42	21.92					
Pubertal onset, (%)	97.48	97.90	97.90	91.18					
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2181.56	2217.18	2164.57	2345.59					
Total minutes of activity, (minutes/day)	925.28	917.24	922.96	911.38					

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted substituting models for percentage of sedentary activity.

			<b>WC (cm)</b> N= 530, # Obs = 926	<b>SBP (mm Hg)</b> N= 530, # Obs = 925	<b>DBP (mm Hg)</b> N= 530, # Obs = 925	<b>Log glucose (mg/dL)</b> N= 388, # Obs = 679	<b>Log TG (mg/dL)</b> N= 388, # Obs = 679	<b>log HDL-C (mg/dL)</b> N= 388, # Obs = 679	<b>Log insulin</b> (μ <b>IU/mL</b> ) N= 388, # Obs = 679	<b>Log HOMA-IR</b> N= 388, # Obs = 679			
					Crude models <sup>1</sup>								
	Sedentary Median (interquartile range [IQR]) minutes= 6 (1)		Ref.										
1 % of daily sedentary time	Light Median (IQR) minutes=2 (1)	β (SE) P-value	0.2526 (0.08578) <b>0.0033</b>	0.08478 (0.08846) 0.3381	-0.1441 (0.06489) 0.0266	-0.00004 (0.001301) 0.9753	0.000881 (0.004764) 0.8533	-0.00448 (0.001944) 0.0216	0.007166 (0.005429) 0.1873	0.004759 (0.005832) 0.4148			
time	MVPA Median (IQR) minutes =0.70 (0.37)	β (SE) P-value	-1.0842 (0.1323) < <b>0.0001</b>	-0.4941 (0.1363) <b>0.0003</b>	-0.09894 (0.09992) 0.3224	-0.00412 (0.001892) 0.0300	-0.02057 (0.006950) <b>0.0032</b>	0.002022 (0.002839) 0.4766	-0.01530 (0.007923) 0.0540	-0.02337 (0.008507) <b>0.0062</b>			
	Adjusted models <sup>2,3</sup>												
	Sedentary Median (IQR) minutes = 6 (1)					Ref.							
1 % of daily sedentary	Light Median (IQR) minutes =2 (1)	β (SE) P-value	0.05021 (0.03550) 0.1676	0.1359 (0.08456) 0.1085	-0.1085 (0.06275) 0.0841	0.000644 (0.001333) 0.6295	0.000117 (0.004835) 0.9808	-0.00392 (0.001959) 0.0458	0.003950 (0.005454) 0.4692	0.003774 (0.005870) 0.5205			
time	MVPA Median (IQR) minutes =0.70 (0.37)	β (SE) P-value	-0.2707 (0.05718) < <b>0.0001</b>	-0.1729 (0.1353) 0.2016	0.08365 (0.09984) 0.4023	-0.00167 (0.001952) 0.3937	-0.02106 (0.007214) <b>0.0036</b>	0.003905 (0.002947) 0.1856	-0.01746 (0.008151) 0.0325	-0.01836 (0.008761) 0.0364			
	Sedentary Median (IQR) minutes = 31 (5)		Ref.										
5 % of daily sedentary time	Light Median (IQR) minutes =12 (3)	β (SE)	0.2511 (0.1775)	0.6793 (0.4228)	-0.5425 (0.3137)	0.003218 (0.006667)	0.000583 (0.02417)	-0.01960 (0.009796)	0.01975 (0.02727)	0.01887 (0.02935)			
time	MVPA Median (IQR) minutes =3.51 (1.85)	β (SE)	-1.3533 (0.2859)	-0.8647 (0.6767)	0.4183 (0.4992)	-0.00833 (0.009760)	-0.1053 (0.03607)	0.01952 (0.01473)	-0.08730 (0.04075)	-0.09182 (0.04380)			
	Sedentary Median (IQR) minutes = 61 (10)			-		Ref.							
10 % of daily sedentary time	Light Median (IQR) minutes = 23 (6)	β (SE)	0.5021 (0.3550)	1.3587 (0.8456)	-1.0850 (0.6275)	0.006436 (0.01333)	0.001165 (0.04835)	-0.03920 (0.01959)	0.03950 (0.05454)	0.03774 (0.05870)			
	MVPA Median (IQR) minutes =7.01 (3.71)	β (SE)	-2.7066 (0.5718)	-1.7294 (1.3534)	0.8365 (0.9984)	-0.01666 (0.01952)	-0.2106 (0.07214)	0.03905 (0.02947)	-0.1746 (0.08151)	-0.1836 (0.08761)			

 Table 3.5: Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Percentages of Physical Activities and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:

<sup>1</sup> Models includes percentage of light and percentage of MVPA as fixed effects and compound symmetry error matrix structure.

<sup>2</sup>Models additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, mode of childbirth, parity status, child's age, sex, total time of physical activity, and pubertal onset <sup>3</sup>Waist circumference models were additionally adjusted for body mass index

Table 3.6 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Bout Frequency for Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA):

	Bout frequency of MVPA								
	<b>Tertile 1</b> Median= 0 n=663	<b>Tertile 2</b> Median= 0.17 n=178	<b>Tertile 3</b> Median= 0.71 n=112						
Maternal Characteristics (at time of child's birth)									
Years of education, (years)	10.91	10.92	11.48						
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.49	25.94	26.55						
Parity (≥ 2), (%)	61.54	61.80	55.36						
Marital Status (married), (%)	70.44	69.10	71.43						
Enrolled in calcium supplement study, (%)	28.21	23.60	31.25						
Child Characteristics (at birth)									
Girls, (%)	54.75	53.37	39.29						
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.76	38.63	39.01						
Mode of delivery (vaginal delivery), (%)	62.44	60.67	64.29						
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	8.35	7.19	7.97						
Age, (years)	15.43	15.20	14.74						
Child Charact	eristics (at follow-up visit)								
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	22.37	22.19	20.83						
Pubertal onset, (%)	96.53	93.82	92.86						
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2201.69	2306.27	2252.19						
Total minutes of activity, (minutes/day)	918.42	917.56	926.56						

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted substituting models for sedentary bout frequency.

Table 3.7 (Supplementary): Overall Associations between Potential Confounders and Bout Duration for Moderate to Vigorous Physical Activity (MVPA):

		Bout duration of MVI	PA						
	<b>Tertile 1</b> Median= 0 n=663	<b>Tertile 2</b> Median= 1.00 n=149	<b>Tertile 3</b> Median= 4.03 n=141						
Maternal Character	istics (at time of child's bi	rth)							
Years of education, (years)	10.91	10.93	11.36						
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.49	25.99	26.38						
Parity (≥ 2), (%)	61.54	64.43	53.90						
Marital Status (married), (%)	70.44	68.46	71.63						
Enrolled in calcium supplement study, (%)	28.21	23.49	29.79						
Child Characteristics (at birth)									
Girls, (%)	54.75	56.38	39.01						
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.76	38.62	38.94						
Mode of delivery (vaginal delivery), (%)	62.44	59.73	64.54						
Breastfeeding duration, (months)	8.35	7.05	7.98						
Age, (years)	15.43	15.23	14.80						
Child Characte	ristics (at follow-up visit)								
Body mass index, (kg/m <sup>2</sup> )	22.37	22.36	20.93						
Pubertal onset, (%)	96.53	94.63	92.20						
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2201.69	2255.38	2317.09						
Total minutes of activity, (minutes/day)	918.42	918.44	923.78						

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively Red color indicts the covariates included in the fully adjusted substituting models for sedentary bout duration.

			WC (cm) N= 533 # Obs = 932	<b>SBP (mm Hg)</b> N= 533 # Obs = 931	<b>DBP (mm Hg)</b> N= 533 # Obs = 931	Log glucose (mg/dL) N= 390 # Obs = 683	Log TG (mg/dL) N= 390 # Obs = 683	log HDL-C (mg/dL) N= 390 # Obs = 683	Log insulin (μIU/mL) N= 390 # Obs = 683	Log HOMA-IR N= 390 # Obs = 683
	Crude	β (SE)	0.06778 (0.04667)	0.1674 (0.04827)	0.02252 (0.03587)	0.002086 (0.000730)	-0.00473 (0.002608)	0.000769 (0.001041)	-0.01078 (0.002911)	-0.00780 (0.003174)
Bout duration of light activity	model <sup>1</sup>	P-value	0.1469	0.0005	0.5303	0.0044	0.0702	0.4604	0.0002	0.0142
	Adjusted	β (SE)	-0.01385 (0.01992)	0.04997 (0.04856)	-0.04407 (0.03653)	0.001188 (0.000772)	-0.00347 (0.002717)	0.001316 (0.001075)	-0.00868 (0.003016)	-0.00748 (0.003266)
	model <sup>2</sup>	P-value	0.4870	0.3038	0.2281	0.1245	0.2025	0.2214	0.0041	0.0224
Bout duration of MVPA activity	Crude	β (SE)	-0.2943 (0.08881)	-0.1378 (0.09502)	-0.08750 (0.07070)	-0.00061 (0.001355)	-0.00966 (0.004681)	0.001272 (0.001874)	-0.01070 (0.005290)	-0.01254 (0.005711)
	model <sup>3</sup>	P-value	0.0010	0.1473	0.2162	0.6548	0.0394	0.4977	0.0436	0.0285
	Adjusted model <sup>4</sup>	β (SE)	-0.07251 (0.03712)	-0.1246 (0.09133)	-0.07165 (0.06911)	-0.00046 (0.001343)	-0.00787 (0.004695)	0.002188 (0.001869)	-0.00846 (0.005263)	-0.00891 (0.005677)
		P-value	0.0512	0.1728	0.3001	0.7337	0.0941	0.2420	0.1083	0.1168
	Crude	$\beta$ (SE)	0.4983 (0.3249)	1.1808 (0.3331)	0.1677 (0.2475)	0.01453 (0.005091)	-0.03476 (0.01810)	0.006116 (0.007286)	-0.07497 (0.02023)	-0.05413 (0.02206)
Bout frequency of	model <sup>5</sup>	P-value	0.1256	0.0004	0.4983	0.0045	0.0553	0.4016	0.0002	0.0144
light activity	Adjusted	β (SE)	-0.1096 (0.1370)	0.3549 (0.3339)	-0.3162 (0.2511)	0.007432 (0.005377)	-0.02484 (0.01884)	0.008066 (0.007511)	-0.05847 (0.02096)	-0.05147 (0.02270)
	model <sup>6</sup>	P-value	0.4240	0.2881	0.2083	0.1673	0.1879	0.2834	0.0055	0.0237
	Crude	$\beta$ (SE)	-2.1226 (0.6238)	-0.9965 (0.6658)	-0.5794 (0.4955)	-0.00310 (0.009371)	-0.07169 (0.03266)	0.01262 0.01325	-0.06038 0.03705	-0.07362 (0.03995)
Bout frequency of	model <sup>7</sup>	P-value	0.0007	0.1348	0.2426	0.7405	0.0285	0.3412	0.1037	0.0658
frequency of MVPA activity	Adjusted	$\beta$ (SE)	-0.5410 (0.2585)	-0.8765 (0.6383)	-0.4441 (0.4838)	-0.00340 (0.009315)	-0.05840 (0.03278)	0.02026 0.01318	-0.04285 0.03686	-0.04669 (0.03975)
	model <sup>8</sup>	P-value	0.0368	0.1701	0.3589	0.7149	0.0753	0.1248	0.2455	0.2406

Table 3.6: Linear Mixed Regression Models for the Relationship between Bout Durations and Frequencies with Cardiometabolic Risk Factors:

<sup>1</sup> Model one includes bout duration spent in sedentary and light physical activity as fixed effect and compound symmetry error matrix structure

<sup>2</sup> Model one additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, child's age, sex, total time of physical activity, and pubertal onset <sup>3</sup> Model two includes bout duration spent in sedentary and MVPA physical activity as fixed effect and compound symmetry error matrix structure

<sup>4</sup> Model two additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, child's age, sex, total time of physical activity, and pubertal onset <sup>5</sup> Model three includes bout frequency spent in sedentary and light physical activity as fixed effect and compound symmetry error matrix structure

<sup>6</sup> Model three additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, child's age, sex, total time of physical activity, and pubertal onset <sup>7</sup> Model four includes bout frequency spent in sedentary and MVPA physical activity as fixed effect and compound symmetry error matrix structure

<sup>8</sup> Model four additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: mother's enrollment in the calcium intervention study, parity status, child's age, sex, total time of physical activity, and pubertal onset Waist circumference models were additionally adjusted for body mass index

# Chapter 4 DNA Methylation and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Mexican Children and Adolescents

#### Abstract:

**Background:** DNA methylation (DNAm) has been associated with cardiometabolic abnormalities. However, this relationship has rarely been assessed in youth.

**Methods:** This analysis included 402 healthy children of the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**) birth cohort who participated in follow-up visits in late childhood/adolescence (referred to as Time 1 and Time 2). DNAm was quantified in blood leukocytes at long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1), *H19*, and 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11β-HSD-2*). At Time 2, DNAm at peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-a*) was measured. At each time point, cardiometabolic risk factors were assessed including lipid profiles, glucose, blood pressure, and anthropometry.

**Results:** Time 1 DNAm at two LINE-1 loci was associated with repeat measures of log glucose ( $\beta$ =-0.029, p-value=0.0006 and  $\beta$ =0.027, p-value=0.0160, respectively), but with log highdensity lipoprotein cholesterol at another LINE-1 CpG site ( $\beta$ =0.063, p-value =0.0072). *11\beta-HSD-2* DNAm at site 1 associated with systolic ( $\beta$ = -1.753, p=0.0360) and diastolic blood pressure ( $\beta$ = -1.147, p=0.0336), and at site 4 with log glucose ( $\beta$ = -0.017, p =0.0033). DNAm at *PPAR-a* site 2 was cross-sectionally associated with waist circumference ( $\beta$ = -1.681, p=0.0097). **Conclusion:** Blood leukocyte DNAm was associated with cardiometabolic risk factors among youth in a locus-specific manner. **Key words:** epigenetics; cardiovascular health; metabolic health; population-based study; adolescent health.

#### **Introduction:**

Metabolic syndrome (MetS) is a cluster of physiological conditions, which are central obesity, dyslipidemia, glucose intolerance, and elevated blood pressure <sup>1,2</sup>. MetS is considered a risk factor for cardiovascular disease incidence (CVD), cardiovascular-related mortality, all-cause mortality <sup>3,4</sup>, and other chronic diseases <sup>5,6</sup>, and rising prevalence of MetS may be a driver of the CVD and type-2 diabetes epidemics <sup>7</sup>. Even though CVD outcomes are manifested in middle and late adulthood, cardiometabolic risk factors may become evident during childhood <sup>8-13</sup>, and track into adulthood <sup>14-16</sup>. Obesity has been associated with increases in the risk and prevalence of cardiometabolic abnormalities among youth <sup>16-18</sup>. In fact, obesity is rising worldwide among children aged 5-19 years. In Latin America and the Caribbean region, prevalence rose over a 40-year period from 1.6%, and 1.8% in 1975 to 10.4%, and 13.4% in 2016 for girls and boys, respectively <sup>19</sup>. As intervening at an early stage is a necessity for effective primary interventions, identifying the determinants of cardiometabolic risk factors in youth is a prior fundamental step for risk reduction and prevention <sup>16,20</sup>.

Lifestyle factors – including diet, lack of physical activity, sedentary lifestyle – and genetic susceptibility are considered predisposing factors for cardiometabolic abnormalities. However, they are not enough to explain the increase in MetS prevalence across populations. Another plausible risk factor for and a possible mechanism explaining the etiology of cardiometabolic abnormalities and CVD is thought to be through epigenetic modifications <sup>21-27</sup>, defined as mitotically heritable regulators of gene expression that do not change the DNA sequence <sup>28</sup>. Unlike genetics, epigenetic modifications are dynamic and reversible <sup>21,29</sup> and can respond to the environment. DNA methylation (DNAm) is a commonly studied epigenetic modification, and it refers to the covalent link between the fifth carbon in a cytosine nucleotide
and a methyl group (CH<sub>3</sub>) <sup>30,31</sup>. The impact of DNAm on gene expression is locus-specific; DNAm at promotor regions and gene bodies are typically associated with suppression and activation of gene expression, respectively <sup>30</sup>.

DNAm has been associated with the underlying pathology of CVD<sup>21-27</sup>, which led to a rapid growth in research testing epigenetics as a potential biomarker for CVD's diagnosis, prognosis, and individualized treatment regimens <sup>23,24,32</sup>. However, there is a scarcity of population-based studies among children and adolescents focusing on epigenetics and cardiometabolic outcomes, highlighting the need to study this important life course period. The current study will address the gap in knowledge by examining the association of DNAm with repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors among Mexican children and adolescents aged 8 – 18 years. Specifically, we quantified CpG site-specific DNAm at repetitive elements (long interspersed nuclear element-1, (LINE-1)), and three genes previously associated with cardiometabolic-related outcomes (H19  $^{33-36}$ , 11 $\beta$  -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (11 $\beta$ -HSD-2) <sup>37-41</sup>, and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (PPAR- $\alpha$ ) <sup>42-46</sup> in blood leukocyte samples. In a sub-sample, we quantified gene expression of PPAR- $\alpha$  and assessed the correlation between expression and DNAm. Based on functions of the genes and results from other related studies, we hypothesized that hyper-methylation at  $l1\beta$ -HSD-2 and PPAR- $\alpha$ , and hypo-methylation at LINE-1 and H19 would associate with impaired cardiometabolic risk factors.

#### Methods:

### **Study population:**

The analytical sample consisted of subjects who participated in two of three sequentiallyenrolled birth cohorts comprising the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to Environmental Toxicants

(**ELEMENT**) project in Mexico City, Mexico. A comprehensive description for the **ELEMENT** project, and the eligibility and exclusion criteria is available elsewhere <sup>47</sup>. Briefly, the

**ELEMENT** project included mother-child dyads recruited from maternity hospitals representing women from low- to moderate-income populations from 1997 to 2005 <sup>48</sup>. Mothers recruited for one of the birth cohorts, were enrolled in randomized control trial (RCT) that examined the role of daily calcium supplementation during pregnancy (1200 mg/day) in mitigating the effect of lead exposure on the offsprings' neurobehavioral and physical developmental outcomes <sup>47</sup>. Offspring were followed at multiple time points in childhood and through adolescence as well. We utilized data from two follow-up visits in late childhood/adolescence. The first follow-up visit, herein called Time 1, included children aged between 8 -15 years <sup>47</sup>. A second follow up visit, Time 2, recruited children in the middle of the pubertal transition (ages 10 -18 years). Most children completed both Time 1 and 2 visits <sup>47</sup>. The National Institute of Public Health of Mexico and the University of Michigan institutional review boards approved the research protocols. Written informed consents were collected from mothers upon their enrollments and assent from adolescents, respectively.

#### Laboratory measurements and outcomes:

#### **DNA methylation analysis:**

The current study limits its focus to four genomic regions, which previously have been associated with cardiometabolic risk factors. Long Interspersed Nuclear Element-1 (LINE-1) repetitive elements comprises 15% - 17% of the human genome <sup>49,50</sup>, and DNAm of these elements is used commonly as a proxy measure for global DNAm <sup>29</sup>. DNAm at LINE-1 was found to be associated with CVD independent from well-established CVD risk factors in adults <sup>51</sup>. The other three regions selected were *H19*, *11β-HSD-2*, and *PPAR-α* genes. *H19* is an

imprinted gene located on chromosome 11 <sup>36</sup>, and it has been associated with weight regulation and adipogenesis <sup>34</sup>. *11β-HSD-2* coverts cortisol to an inactive metabolite called cortisone, and abnormalities in this gene have been associated with hypertension <sup>37</sup>. Lastly, *PPAR-α* was considered because it controls multiple lipid metabolism pathways, including fatty acid oxidation, triglyceride synthesis and breakdown, and bile acid metabolism <sup>43</sup>; therefore, its contributions in dyslipidemia, diabetes, and obesity are biologically plausible <sup>52</sup>.

Whole blood samples were collected via venipuncture into tubes containing ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid (EDTA) preservative (Paxgene and BD Vacutainer) by trained staff following standard protocols. High-molecular-weight DNA was extracted from blood leukocytes with the PAXgene Blood DNA kit (PreAnalytix, Switzerland) or the Flexigene kit (Qiagen). The extracted DNA samples were treated with sodium bisulfite using Epitect (Qiagen, Valencia, CA) or EZ DNA Methylation kits (Zymo Research, Irvine, CA) following the standard methods previously published <sup>53</sup>. The purpose of bisulfite treatment was to convert the unmethylated cytosines to uracil and preserve the methylated cytosines. The bisulfite-treated DNA samples were amplified using HotStarTaq Master Mix (Qiagen) and primers designed to amplify each region of interest. Pyrosequencing was performed using either PyroMark Q96 MD (Qiagen) or PyroMark Q96 ID (Qiagen). Pyro Q-CpG Software calculated the percent methylation and performed internal quality control checks. At Time 1, DNAm was quantified for H19 (4 CpG sites in the imprinting control region), for LINE-1 (4 CpG sites in a conserved region), and for 11 $\beta$ -HSD-2 (5 CpG sites in the promoter region), and at Time 2 for PPAR- $\alpha$  (2 CpG sites in the promoter region) following the protocols published previously <sup>54-56</sup>. Information of these genomic regions and the primer sequences is presented in Table 1 (Supplementary)<sup>48</sup>. More than 10% of all samples and controls of human DNA with known percentages of DNAm

(0%, 25%, 50%, 75%, and 100%) were run in duplicate and included in each pyrosequencing batch (96-well plate). The average of duplicate samples was used when applicable <sup>57</sup>. DNAm data from LINE-1, *11β-HSD-2*, and *H19* suggested a batch effect, and the methylation percentages were standardized to adjust for the batch effects as described previously <sup>57</sup>. We then standardized DNAm values for each region to have mean 0 standard deviation 1 based on the sample's mean and standard deviation values, and these z-scores used in statistical analysis.

A small sample of the participants enrolled at Time 2 (n=65) provided blood leukocyte samples for RNA isolation, and those with the best quality and quantity of RNA were selected for next-generation sequencing of RNA ('RNA-Seq'). *PPAR-* $\alpha$  gene expression data from the RNA-seq was used to assess the relationship between DNAm and gene expression for *PPAR-* $\alpha$ . The protocol followed to quantify the gene expression via RNA-seq was described previously <sup>58</sup>.

## **Cardiometabolic risk factors**

*Anthropometric measures*: Duplicate measurements were collected by trained research staff in body weight to nearest 0.1 kilogram using a digital scale (BAME Model 420; Catálogo Médico), and InBody 230 (InBody Co.), height to the nearest 0.5 centimeter, and waist circumference to the nearest 0.1 centimeters using a non-stretchable measuring tape (SECA 201; SECA). The average of the two measurements was used for the analysis <sup>59</sup>.

*Blood pressure:* Duplicate readings of systolic and diastolic blood pressure were recorded in seated position using a mercury sphygmomanometer (TXJ - 10 MD 3000 model, Homecare, China), and the average of the two measurements was used for the analysis.

*Metabolic biomarkers:* Fasting blood samples were used to analyze serum glucose via automated chemiluminescence immunoassay (Immulite 1000; Siemens Medical Solutions) <sup>59</sup>,

and triglycerides and high density lipoprotein cholesterol using a biochemical analyzer (Cobas Mira Plus; Roche Diagnostics) <sup>59</sup>.

## **Potential confounders:**

Based on prior knowledge on cardiovascular and metabolic health, potential confounders assessed for this research were classified as 1) maternal and child characteristics around the time of birth (sex, birth weight, gestational age, mode of delivery, duration of breastfeeding, and mothers' age, marital status, parity, years of education, and enrollment in the calcium supplementation study during pregnancy) and 2) follow-up characteristics for the children, that were measured at each time point, e.g., child's age, total caloric intake, physical activity measured as metabolic equivalent, and pubertal onset.

After childbirth, mothers reported household and demographic information, including their ages, marital status (married compared to any other status), parity status (0, 1,  $\ge$  2), and years of education (<12 yrs, 12 yrs, or >12 yrs), gestational age estimated by a registered nurse, and mode of delivery (vaginal, or C-section childbirth). The newborns were followed until 5 years of age, and information about self-reported breastfeeding duration was quantified <sup>60</sup>. Since cohort 3 was a RCT for daily calcium supplementation (1200 mg/day) during the first trimester of pregnancy until 1-year postpartum and cohort 2 participants were not part of a trial, we created a binary indicator for mothers who received the calcium treatment (yes/no) with all mothers from cohort 2 falling into the 'no' category <sup>47,61</sup>.

During each of two follow-up visits, total caloric intake was quantified using semiquantitative food frequency questionnaire (FFQ), that captured the intake over the previous week <sup>62</sup>. The FFQ was adapted from the Mexican National Health and Nutrition Survey <sup>62</sup>, and FFQs were analyzed using a food composition software developed by the National Institute of Public

Health, Mexico <sup>63,64</sup>. A physical activity questionnaire was developed based on the Youth Activity Questionnaire (YAQ) and validated relative to 24 hours physical activity recall among Mexican school-children aged 10 to 14 years in Mexico City <sup>65</sup>. For each self-reported physical activity, the corresponding metabolic equivalent was multiplied by the activity intensity <sup>66</sup>. The total metabolic equivalent per week was calculated by summing the metabolic equivalent for all activities. Puberty was assessed through Tanner staging for breast, pubic hair, and girls genitalia by trained physicians <sup>67</sup>. Tanner stages range from 1 (pre-puberty) till 5 (full maturation) <sup>68,69</sup>. Pubertal onset was classified as follows: a value greater than 1 for the Tanner Stage for pubic hair or genital development for boys and pubic hair or breast development girls, respectively <sup>70</sup>.

## **Statistical analysis:**

Outcomes were cardiometabolic risk factors: systolic blood pressure, diastolic blood pressure, waist circumference, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, and triglycerides. Demographic characteristics of the study participants were presented as mean (SD) and counts (proportions) for continuous and categorical variables, respectively. To assess potential confounders, associations were examined between quartile of averaged DNAm across all sites in the region and potential confounders at childbirth and follow-up characteristics using either analysis of variance or Kruskal-Wallis H tests for continuous variables that were normally and non-normally distributed, respectively, and a chi-squared test for categorical variables. We aimed to have parsimonious models; thus, covariates that were statistically associated with the DNAm (p < 0.05), were included in the final models. All final models included age and sex. In LINE-1 models, we also adjusted for breastfeeding duration. In *11β-HSD-2* models, we included metabolic equivalent per week, total caloric intake, and maternal enrollment in a calcium

supplementation trial during pregnancy. For *H19* and *PPAR-* $\alpha$ , only age and sex were adjusted for.

DNAm data was quantified at multiple loci (CpG sites) located within the same genomic region. For each gene, all sites were included together as repeated measures of the same predictor in models of each outcome <sup>71,72</sup>. Additionally, we ran models where DNAm was averaged across sites within a genomic region; however, the site-specific models are of main interest in this work because our crude analysis showed variability in the direction and magnitude of the association between the sites and outcomes. To examine the relationship between DNAm at Time 1 at 11 $\beta$ -HSD-2, H19, and LINE-1 and each longitudinally assessed cardiovascular risk factor outcome, separate linear mixed models with compound symmetry covariance structure were used with each outcome to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements at Time 1 and 2. We used linear regression to assess the cross-sectional association between DNAm at *PPAR-a* and the outcomes because this gene was only measured at Time 2. Collinearity was assessed in the linear regression models using variance inflation factors. We conducted sensitivity analyses. We additionally adjusted for the pubertal onset at Time 1 for 11β-HSD-2, H19 and LINE-1 and at Time 2 for PPAR- $\alpha$  when it crudely associated with DNAm; given that puberty has been associated with DNAm at some genes <sup>73</sup>. We also ran the analysis after one excluding outlier value in DNAm percentage for H19. SAS statistical software package, version 9.4, was used for analyses (SAS Corp, NC, USA), and a p-value < 0.05, was considered a statistically significant association. We also discuss results in terms of significance following correction for multiple testing of six outcomes (p<0.008 or 0.05/6). **Results:** 

The final sample sizes for LINE-1, *H19*, and *11β-HSD-2* were 242, 245, and 228 subjects, respectively, with DNAm at Time 1 and outcomes at Time 1 and/or 2. For *PPAR-a*, 345 subjects had DNAm and outcomes at Time 2 (Figure 1). Table 2 shows the demographic characteristics of the 402 children by the time point. At Time 1, the mean (SD) age of the sample was 10.34 (1.67) years and 53.25% were girls. At Time 2, the mean age was 14.08 (2.03) years and 51.32 % were girls. Among cardiometabolic risk factors, only waist circumference and serum triglycerides values were higher at Time 2 than Time 1.

# Associations between DNAm at LINE-1 and repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors:

Quartiles of DNAm percentages were associated crudely with age, sex, pubertal onset, and breastfeeding duration (Table 3 (Supplementary)). DNAm was higher in boys compared to girls at LINE-1. In adjusted models, LINE-1 methylation levels were associated with log serum fasting glucose inversely at site 1 [ $\beta$ = -0.029, *p*=0.0006], and positively at site 2 [ $\beta$ = 0.027, *p* =0.0160]. In addition, a positive association was detected between DNAm at site 3 and log serum high-density lipoprotein cholesterol [ $\beta$ = 0.063, *p*=0.0072] (Table 4). The inverse associations between DNAm at site 1 with fasting glucose, and the positive association between DNAm at site 3 with fasting high-density lipoprotein cholesterol are the only statistically significant associations after adjusting for multiple testing (p-value <0.008). Sensitivity analyses (i.e., additionally adjusting for pubertal onset) did not attenuate the detected associations (Table 5 (Supplementary)).

Associations between DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 and repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors:

Quartiles of DNAm were associated crudely with age, metabolic equivalents, pubertal onset, total caloric intake, and mothers' enrollment at the calcium intervention during pregnancy (Table 6 (Supplementary)). *11β-HSD-2* methylation prospectively associated inversely with systolic (mmHg) [ $\beta$ = -1.753, *p* =0.0360] and diastolic blood pressure (mmHg [ $\beta$ = -1.147, *p* =0.0336]. Moreover, DNAm at site 4 showed an inverse association with log serum fasting glucose [ $\beta$ = -0.017, *p* =0.0033] (Table 7). The inverse association between DNAm at site 4 and fasting glucose was the only statistically significant relationship after correcting for multiple testing (p-value <0.008). In sensitivity analysis (i.e., additionally adjusting for pubertal onset), all associations maintained similar magnitude and significance (Table 8 (Supplementary)).

# Associations between DNAm at *H19* and repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors:

Among the covariates, quartiles of DNAm were associated crudely with pubertal onset only (Table 9 (Supplementary)).In adjusted models, none of the CpG sites were associated with any of the cardiometabolic risk factors (Table 10 (Supplementary)).Additionally, adjusting for pubertal onset as a sensitivity analysis (Table 11 (Supplementary)) or removing an outlier value (Table 12 (Supplementary)) did not change the conclusion.

## Association between DNAm at *PPAR-a* and cardiometabolic risk factors:

At Time 2, tertiles of DNAm were crudely associated with age and pubertal onset (Table 13 (Supplementary)). In a cross-sectional analysis, DNAm at *PPAR-a* at site 2 was inversely associated with waist circumference (cm) [ $\beta$ = -1.681, *p* =0.0097] (Table 14). The sensitivity analysis showed the same result (cm) [ $\beta$ = -1.697, *p* =0.0091] (Table 15 (Supplementary)). This association was not statistically significant at the adjusted p-value (p-value <0.008).

Regarding the correlation between DNAm and gene expression for *PPAR-a*, RNA-seq data was available for 65 subjects at the same time point. Weak non-significant positive correlations were identified between mRNA and DNAm (site 1: Spearman's correlation  $[r_s] = 0.14$ , (*p*-value = 0.26); site 2:  $r_s = 0.10$ , (*p*-value = 0.42); Average of the two sites  $r_s = 0.12$ , (*p*-value = 0.33)).

### **Discussion:**

In this study, the relationships between DNAm at LINE-1, *H19*, *11β-HSD-2*, and *PPAR-α* with cardiometabolic risk factors were investigated among Mexican children enrolled in a well-characterized birth cohort from Mexico City. Out of the measured cardiometabolic components, blood pressure, fasting glucose, high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, and waist circumference, were associated with DNAm of at least one gene region each.

Epigenetic modification is a plausible underlying mechanism in the etiology of obesity, cardiometabolic abnormalities, and CVD <sup>21-27</sup>. However, there is limited study of this relationship among children and adolescents, where the identification and assessment of potential causative factors for adverse cardiometabolic health outcomes is critical in order to design evidence based prevention and intervention strategies <sup>74</sup>. Ample research has examined early life epigenetic programming, where DNAm was measured during early development, in relation to obesity and CVD risk later in life <sup>75</sup>; DNA undergoes waves of demethylation and remethylation during early embryogenesis making this an important developmental time period for long term programming <sup>76</sup>. While not as drastic, adolescence is also a susceptible period when environmental stimuli can impact DNAm patterns <sup>73,77</sup>, with implications for health outcomes <sup>21,29</sup>. Moreover, adolescence is characterized by changes in body composition and hormonal milieu <sup>78</sup>, which is considered the hallmark for the cardiometabolic abnormalities <sup>79</sup>.

Our findings indicated an inverse prospective relationship between DNAm at LINE-1 and serum glucose. Each one standard deviation increase in the LINE-1 methylation at sites 1 and 3, was associated with a 3.0% decrease of fasting glucose, and a 6.0% increase of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol, respectively. It is worth nothing that the detected changes might not be of a clinical significance because of the small effect size. Having said that, our results are in agreement with findings from adult studies <sup>46,80-82</sup>. Using peripheral blood samples, Martin-Nunez et al. showed that baseline DNAm at LINE-1 was inversely associated with carbohydrate metabolism after one year of follow-up among middle-aged adults <sup>80</sup>. An analysis using target tissue (i.e., visceral adipose tissue) for DNAm assessment also reported an inverse association between DNAm at LINE-1 and fasting glucose <sup>46,81</sup>. Moreover, our finding is in line with other studies that have shown LINE-1 hypomethylation is associated with genomic instability and CVD <sup>51,82-84</sup>. To the best of our knowledge, there were few studies conducted on children assessing the relationship between LINE-1 DNAm and adiposity outcomes <sup>85,86</sup>. Perng et al. found that quartiles of LINE-1 DNAm was inversely associated with a change in waist circumference Z-score among Colombian boys aged 5 -12 years old after 2.5 years of follow-up <sup>85</sup>. Dunstan et al. reported null cross-sectional associations between salivary LINE-1 DNAm and adiposity outcomes (BMI z score, waist circumference z score, and percent body fat in 431 adolescents, predominantly Caucasians, aged 10 - 15 years)<sup>86</sup>. However, comparing our findings with the previous youth studies should be done with caution due to the miss-match in the study endpoints, age of the sample, source of DNA, and other factors.

We found that  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 methylation was inversely associated with blood pressure, and fasting glucose. These associations had small effect sizes as a one-SD unit of DNAm change was associated with a 2 mmHg change in blood pressure, and a decrease of 2% in fasting glucose.

However, our findings fit in with the available body of evidence. 11β-HSD-2 enzyme converts cortisol to an inactive metabolite called cortisone <sup>87,88</sup>. Previous studies showed that DNAm at *11β-HSD-2* at the promotor region was associated with suppressing the gene expression <sup>89,90</sup>, and impaired 11β-HSD-2 enzyme activity, evident elevation in the urinary cortisol: cortisone metabolites ratio <sup>37</sup>. DNAm at *11β-HSD-2* at the promoter region was positively associated with blood pressure in adults <sup>37,38</sup>. Additionally, lower 11β-HSD-2 enzyme activity was associated with higher blood pressure in children <sup>39</sup>. However, our inverse association between DNAm at the promotor region of *11β-HSD-2* and blood pressure was reported earlier by Drake et al. <sup>38</sup>. The regulation of gene expression is complex and can vary by region of the gene and by type of regulator (i.e. DNAm versus other mechanisms). Previous research has shown the enzymatic activity of 11β-HSD-2 is associated with age <sup>91</sup>, dietary intake, and physical activity <sup>92</sup>, and is regulated by other epigenetic mechanisms including miRNA<sup>93</sup>. Future studies examining the role of DNAm at *11β-HSD-2* should be supplemented with analysis of mRNA expression and measurement of its enzymatic activity.

Adult studies found that  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 activity was associated positively with obesity <sup>40</sup> and inversely with insulin sensitivity <sup>40</sup>. A previous study found higher  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 activity among adults diagnosed with type 2 diabetes diagnosis than controls, despite the lack of difference in mRNA expression <sup>41</sup>. Future studies examining the role of DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 with other cardiometabolic risk factors – in addition to what is already known about blood pressure, are worth conducting to build upon past research in adults and our findings in adolescence.

In the present study using repeated measures of outcomes, DNAm at *H19* was not associated with any of the cardiometabolic risk factors for the site-specific models. *H19* is a long non-coding RNA and is a maternally expressed imprinted gene. *H19* has a role in regulating

cell formation and proliferation, weight, adipogenesis, oxidative metabolism and brown adipose tissue thermogenesis <sup>33,34</sup>. *H19* transgenic mice which had overexpression of *H19*, were less susceptible to the adverse cardiometabolic effects of high fat diet such as insulin insensitivity<sup>34</sup>. We previously reported an association between DNAm at *H19* with higher subcutaneous fat, but not with central obesity or BMI z score among girls, but not boys, from the **ELEMENT** cohort <sup>35</sup>. Huang et al. reported a similar positive association with *H19* DNAm and subcutaneous fat in Australian adolescents <sup>36</sup>. Age and sex may be important modifiers in the relationship between *H19* DNAm and these outcomes.

We found that higher *PPAR-a* methylation at CpG site 2 in the promotor region, was inversely associated with waist circumference. Each one standard deviation increase in the *PPAR-a* methylation was associated with approximately 2 cm smaller waist circumference, a magnitude of potential clinical significance. In general, DNAm at gene promoter regions is associated with gene repression <sup>30</sup>; however, our analysis showed weak positive correlations between DNAm at the CpG sites assessed and gene expression. Thus, the reported inverse association is in agreement with the biological function known for PPAR- $\alpha$ . PPAR- $\alpha$  enhances the oxidation of fatty acid, breakdown of triglyceride-rich particles, and high density lipoprotein cholesterol synthesis, removing excess cholesterol from the liver, and reducing the accumulation of triglycerides  $^{42,43}$ . The use of fibrates, a *PPAR-a* agonist drug, has shown to significantly lower cardiovascular risk among high-risk subjects <sup>44</sup>. *PPAR-* $\alpha$  also regulates oxidative stress and inflammatory response  $^{42}$ . Few studies assessed the relationship between DNAm at *PPAR-a* and cardiometabolic risk factors. DNAm at PPAR- $\alpha$  from visceral adipose samples analyzed among adults showed a positive correlation between DNAm and serum triglycerides <sup>46</sup>. Moreover, rats fed a high fructose diet for two weeks showed a significant increase in hepatic

DNAm at one CpG site in the promoter region of *PPAR-a*, lowered mRNA expression, high serum triglycerides, total cholesterol, and higher hepatic lipid accumulation <sup>45</sup>. Other possible physiological conditions could regulate *PPAR-a* expression such as stress, insulin, leptin, adiponectin, growth hormones <sup>43</sup>, which could confound our findings.

The present study has multiple strengths, including the prospective assessment of the association between DNAm at three of the genes and two repeat measures of cardiometabolic risk factors during a sensitive period of growth, development, and maturation. We used a robust statistical model to account for the longitudinal data structure, and conducted a site-specific analysis for examining the association between the epigenetic modifications and cardiometabolic risk factors. As noted earlier, the association between DNAm and outcome might be sitespecific<sup>81</sup>. Averaging all sites within a region, a common analytical practice in epigenetic studies, might hinder the ability to detect site-specific associations between DNAm and outcomes. Our data come from a well-characterized birth cohort, ELEMENT, which allowed for assessing multiple confounders, including mother's sociodemographic and reproductive characteristics. In regard to the study limitations, we measured DNAm in blood, which is not the target tissue for cardiometabolic related outcomes. However, it has been shown in epigenome-wide studies that DNAm in blood correlates with DNAm in adipose tissue <sup>94-96</sup>, and skeletal muscle <sup>97</sup> in many genes. Additionally, this work aims to inform the development of potential biomarkers for cardiometabolic risk among children and adolescents; thus an accessible tissue such as blood is necessary to use for this purpose <sup>98</sup>. Lastly, the use of bisulfite treatment to measure DNAm does not distinguish between cytosine methylation (5mC) and cytosine hydroxymethylation (5hmC) <sup>99</sup>, and 5hmC has its own distinct impact on gene regulation which is not captured by our method.

In conclusion, we observed site-specific associations between DNAm at LINE-1,  $11\beta$ -HSD-2, and PPAR- $\alpha$  with cardiometabolic risk factors in a sample of Mexican children. Future studies are needed to replicate and expand on the association between DNAm and cardiometabolic health in adolescents. Such findings if validated and replicated in other cohorts could open the door for the use of blood DNAm biomarkers to predict risk and develop targeted interventions among youth. Moreover, since our study only focused on 4 genomic regions, we recommend future studies employ epigenome-wide approaches and assess gene expression to identify all important genes for these outcomes in children.

## **References:**

- 1. Alberti KG, Eckel RH, Grundy SM, et al. Harmonizing the metabolic syndrome: a joint interim statement of the International Diabetes Federation Task Force on Epidemiology and Prevention; National Heart, Lung, and Blood Institute; American Heart Association; World Heart Federation; International Atherosclerosis Society; and International Association for the Study of Obesity. *Circulation*. 2009;120(16):1640-1645.
- 2. Handelsman Y. Metabolic syndrome pathophysiology and clinical presentation. *Toxicol Pathol.* 2009;37(1):18-20.
- 3. Galassi A, Reynolds K, He J. Metabolic syndrome and risk of cardiovascular disease: a meta-analysis. *Am J Med.* 2006;119(10):812-819.
- 4. Gami AS, Witt BJ, Howard DE, et al. Metabolic syndrome and risk of incident cardiovascular events and death: a systematic review and meta-analysis of longitudinal studies. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2007;49(4):403-414.
- 5. Ford ES. Risks for all-cause mortality, cardiovascular disease, and diabetes associated with the metabolic syndrome: a summary of the evidence. *Diabetes Care*. 2005;28(7):1769-1778.
- 6. Stocks T, Bjorge T, Ulmer H, et al. Metabolic risk score and cancer risk: pooled analysis of seven cohorts. *Int J Epidemiol.* 2015;44(4):1353-1363.
- 7. Zimmet P, Magliano D, Matsuzawa Y, Alberti G, Shaw J. The metabolic syndrome: a global public health problem and a new definition. *J Atheroscler Thromb*. 2005;12(6):295-300.
- 8. Hong YM. Atherosclerotic cardiovascular disease beginning in childhood. *Korean Circ J*. 2010;40(1):1-9.
- 9. Berenson GS, Srinivasan SR, Bao W, Newman WP, Tracy RE, Wattigney WA. Association between multiple cardiovascular risk factors and atherosclerosis in children and young adults. *N Engl J Med.* 1998;338(23):1650-1656.
- 10. Sinha R, Fisch G, Teague B, et al. Prevalence of impaired glucose tolerance among children and adolescents with marked obesity. *N Engl J Med.* 2002;346(11):802-810.
- 11. Marcovecchio ML, Patricelli L, Zito M, et al. Ambulatory blood pressure monitoring in obese children: role of insulin resistance. *J Hypertens*. 2006;24(12):2431-2436.
- 12. D'Adamo E, Impicciatore M, Capanna R, et al. Liver steatosis in obese prepubertal children: a possible role of insulin resistance. *Obesity (Silver Spring)*. 2008;16(3):677-683.
- 13. Giannini C, Diesse L, D'adamo E, et al. Influence of the Mediterranean diet on carotid intima–media thickness in hypercholesterolaemic children: a 12-month intervention study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2014;24(1):75-82.
- 14. Nicklas TA, von Duvillard SP, Berenson GS. Tracking of serum lipids and lipoproteins from childhood to dyslipidemia in adults: the Bogalusa Heart Study. *Int J Sports Med.* 2002;23 Suppl 1(S1):S39-43.
- 15. Morrison JA, Friedman LA, Wang P, Glueck CJ. Metabolic syndrome in childhood predicts adult metabolic syndrome and type 2 diabetes mellitus 25 to 30 years later. *J Pediatr.* 2008;152(2):201-206.
- 16. Flouris AD, Bouziotas C, Christodoulos AD, Koutedakis Y. Longitudinal preventivescreening cutoffs for metabolic syndrome in adolescents. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2008;32(10):1506-1512.

- 17. Giannini DT, Kuschnir MCC, Szklo M. Metabolic syndrome in overweight and obese adolescents: a comparison of two different diagnostic criteria. *Ann Nutr Metab.* 2014;64(1):71-79.
- 18. Reinehr T, de Sousa G, Toschke AM, Andler W. Comparison of metabolic syndrome prevalence using eight different definitions: a critical approach. *Arch Dis Child*. 2007;92(12):1067-1072.
- 19. Di Cesare M, Soric M, Bovet P, et al. The epidemiological burden of obesity in childhood: a worldwide epidemic requiring urgent action. *BMC Med.* 2019;17(1):212.
- 20. Eloranta A, Schwab U, Venäläinen T, et al. Dietary quality indices in relation to cardiometabolic risk among Finnish children aged 6–8 years–The PANIC study. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2016;26(9):833-841.
- 21. Izquierdo AG, Crujeiras AB. Epigenetic biomarkers in metabolic syndrome and obesity. In: *Prognostic Epigenetics*. Elsevier; 2019:269-287.
- 22. Zhang Y, Zeng C. Role of DNA methylation in cardiovascular diseases. *Clin Exp Hypertens*. 2016;38(3):261-267.
- 23. Costantino S, Libby P, Kishore R, Tardif JC, El-Osta A, Paneni F. Epigenetics and precision medicine in cardiovascular patients: from basic concepts to the clinical arena. *Eur Heart J.* 2018;39(47):4150-4158.
- 24. Prasher D, Greenway SC, Singh RB. The impact of epigenetics on cardiovascular disease. *Biochem Cell Biol.* 2020;98(1):12-22.
- 25. Agha G, Mendelson MM, Ward-Caviness CK, et al. Blood leukocyte DNA methylation predicts risk of future myocardial infarction and coronary heart disease: a longitudinal study of 11 461 participants from population-based cohorts. *Circulation*. 2019;140(8):645-657.
- 26. Duan L, Liu C, Hu J, et al. Epigenetic mechanisms in coronary artery disease: The current state and prospects. *Trends Cardiovasc Med.* 2018;28(5):311-319.
- 27. van der Harst P, de Windt LJ, Chambers JC. Translational Perspective on Epigenetics in Cardiovascular Disease. *J Am Coll Cardiol*. 2017;70(5):590-606.
- 28. Morris J. Genes, genetics, and epigenetics: a correspondence. *Science*. 2001;293(5532):1103-1105.
- 29. Sant KE, Goodrich JM. Methods for Analysis of DNA Methylation. In: *Toxicoepigenetics*. Elsevier; 2019:347-377.
- 30. Bommarito PA, Fry RC. The Role of DNA Methylation in Gene Regulation. In: McCullough SD, Dolinoy DC, eds. *Toxicoepigenetics*. Academic Press; 2019:127-151.
- 31. Jin Z, Liu Y. DNA methylation in human diseases. *Genes Dis.* 2018;5(1):1-8.
- 32. Soler-Botija C, Galvez-Monton C, Bayes-Genis A. Epigenetic Biomarkers in Cardiovascular Diseases. *Front Genet*. 2019;10:950.
- 33. Lai S, Du K, Shi Y, et al. Long Non-Coding RNAs in Brown Adipose Tissue. *Diabetes Metab Syndr Obes*. 2020;13:3193.
- 34. Schmidt E, Dhaouadi I, Gaziano I, et al. LincRNA H19 protects from dietary obesity by constraining expression of monoallelic genes in brown fat. *Nat Commun.* 2018;9(1):3622.
- 35. Bowman A, Peterson KE, Dolinoy DC, et al. Phthalate Exposures, DNA Methylation and Adiposity in Mexican Children Through Adolescence. *Front Public Health*. 2019;7:162.
- 36. Huang RC, Galati JC, Burrows S, et al. DNA methylation of the IGF2/H19 imprinting control region and adiposity distribution in young adults. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2012;4(1):21.

- 37. Friso S, Pizzolo F, Choi S-W, et al. Epigenetic control of 11 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 gene promoter is related to human hypertension. *Atherosclerosis*. 2008;199(2):323-327.
- 38. Drake AJ, McPherson RC, Godfrey KM, et al. An unbalanced maternal diet in pregnancy associates with offspring epigenetic changes in genes controlling glucocorticoid action and foetal growth. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2012;77(6):808-815.
- 39. Krupp D, Shi L, Maser-Gluth C, Pietzarka M, Remer T. 11β Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 and dietary acid load are independently associated with blood pressure in healthy children and adolescents. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2013;97(3):612-620.
- 40. Müssig K, Remer T, Haupt A, et al. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 activity is elevated in severe obesity and negatively associated with insulin sensitivity. *Obesity*. 2008;16(6):1256-1260.
- 41. Jang C, Obeyesekere VR, Dilley RJ, Krozowski Z, Inder WJ, Alford FP. Altered activity of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase types 1 and 2 in skeletal muscle confers metabolic protection in subjects with type 2 diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2007;92(8):3314-3320.
- 42. Burri L, Thoresen GH, Berge RK. The role of PPAR activation in liver and muscle. *PPAR Res.* 2010;2010.
- 43. Bougarne N, Weyers B, Desmet SJ, et al. Molecular Actions of PPAR α in Lipid Metabolism and Inflammation. *Endocr Rev.* 2018;39(5):760-802.
- 44. Bruckert E, Labreuche J, Deplanque D, Touboul P-J, Amarenco P. Fibrates effect on cardiovascular risk is greater in patients with high triglyceride levels or atherogenic dyslipidemia profile: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol.* 2011;57(2):267-272.
- 45. Ohashi K, Munetsuna E, Yamada H, et al. High fructose consumption induces DNA methylation at PPARα and CPT1A promoter regions in the rat liver. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2015;468(1-2):185-189.
- 46. Castellano-Castillo D, Moreno-Indias I, Sanchez-Alcoholado L, et al. Altered Adipose Tissue DNA Methylation Status in Metabolic Syndrome: Relationships Between Global DNA Methylation and Specific Methylation at Adipogenic, Lipid Metabolism and Inflammatory Candidate Genes and Metabolic Variables. *J Clin Med.* 2019;8(1):87.
- 47. Perng W, Tamayo-Ortiz M, Tang L, et al. Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Project. *BMJ Open.* 2019;9(8):e030427.
- 48. Wu Y, Goodrich JM, Dolinoy DC, et al. Accelerometer-measured Physical Activity, Reproductive Hormones, and DNA Methylation. *Med Sci Sports Exerc.* 2020;52(3):598-607.
- 49. Ardeljan D, Taylor MS, Ting DT, Burns KH. The Human Long Interspersed Element-1 Retrotransposon: An Emerging Biomarker of Neoplasia. *Clin Chem.* 2017;63(4):816-822.
- 50. Beck CR, Garcia-Perez JL, Badge RM, Moran JV. LINE-1 elements in structural variation and disease. *Annu Rev Genomics Hum Genet*. 2011;12:187-215.
- 51. Muka T, Koromani F, Portilla E, et al. The role of epigenetic modifications in cardiovascular disease: A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol.* 2016;212:174-183.
- 52. Contreras AV, Torres N, Tovar AR. PPAR-α as a key nutritional and environmental sensor for metabolic adaptation. *Adv Nutr*. 2013;4(4):439-452.
- 53. Grunau C, Clark SJ, Rosenthal A. Bisulfite genomic sequencing: systematic investigation of critical experimental parameters. *Nucleic Acids Res.* 2001;29(13):E65-65.

- 54. Goodrich JM, Sánchez BN, Dolinoy DC, et al. Quality control and statistical modeling for environmental epigenetics: a study on in utero lead exposure and DNA methylation at birth. *Epigenetics*. 2015;10(1):19-30.
- 55. Virani S, Dolinoy DC, Halubai S, et al. Delivery type not associated with global methylation at birth. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2012;4(1):8.
- 56. Hoyo C, Murtha AP, Schildkraut JM, et al. Methylation variation at IGF2 differentially methylated regions and maternal folic acid use before and during pregnancy. *Epigenetics*. 2011;6(7):928-936.
- 57. Goodrich JM, Dolinoy DC, Sanchez BN, et al. Adolescent epigenetic profiles and environmental exposures from early life through peri-adolescence. *Environ Epigenet*. 2016;2(3):dvw018.
- 58. Jansen EC, Dolinoy D, Peterson KE, et al. Adolescent sleep timing and dietary patterns in relation to DNA methylation of core circadian genes: a pilot study of Mexican youth. *Epigenetics*. 2021;16(8):894-907.
- 59. Perng W, Fernandez C, Peterson KE, et al. Dietary Patterns Exhibit Sex-Specific Associations with Adiposity and Metabolic Risk in a Cross-Sectional Study in Urban Mexican Adolescents. *J Nutr.* 2017;147(10):1977-1985.
- 60. Kasper N, Peterson KE, Zhang Z, et al. Association of bisphenol A exposure with breastfeeding and perceived insufficient milk supply in Mexican women. *Matern Child Health J.* 2016;20(8):1713-1719.
- 61. Ettinger AS, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Mercado-Garcia A, et al. Effect of calcium supplementation on bone resorption in pregnancy and the early postpartum: a randomized controlled trial in Mexican women. *Nutr J*. 2014;13(1):116.
- 62. Rodríguez-Ramírez S, Mundo-Rosas V, Jiménez-Aguilar A, Shamah-Levy T. Methodology for the analysis of dietary data from the Mexican National Health and Nutrition Survey 2006. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2009;51:S523-S529.
- 63. Health NIoP. The compiled México-INSP Food Composition Data Bank. In: National Institute of Public Health Saitama, Japan; 2002.
- 64. Safdie M, Barquera S, Porcayo M, et al. Bases de datos del valor nutritivo de los alimentos. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2004.
- 65. Hernández B, Gortmaker SL, Laird NM, Colditz GA, Parra-Cabrera S, Peterson KE. Validez y reproducibilidad de un cuestionario de actividad e inactividad física para escolares de la ciudad de México. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2000;42:315-323.
- 66. Ainsworth BE, Haskell WL, Whitt MC, et al. Compendium of physical activities: an update of activity codes and MET intensities. *Med Sci Sports Exerc*. 2000;32(9 Suppl):S498-504.
- 67. Chavarro JE, Watkins DJ, Afeiche MC, et al. Validity of Self-Assessed Sexual Maturation Against Physician Assessments and Hormone Levels. *J Pediatr*. 2017;186:172-178 e173.
- 68. Marshall WA, Tanner JM. Variations in pattern of pubertal changes in girls. *Arch Dis Child.* 1969;44(235):291-303.
- 69. Marshall WA, Tanner JM. Variations in the pattern of pubertal changes in boys. *Arch Dis Child*. 1970;45(239):13-23.
- 70. LaBarre JL, Peterson KE, Kachman MT, et al. Mitochondrial nutrient utilization underlying the association between metabolites and insulin resistance in adolescents. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2020;105(7):dgaa260.

- 71. Needham BL, Smith JA, Zhao W, et al. Life course socioeconomic status and DNA methylation in genes related to stress reactivity and inflammation: The multi-ethnic study of atherosclerosis. *Epigenetics*. 2015;10(10):958-969.
- 72. Smith JA, Zhao W, Wang X, et al. Neighborhood characteristics influence DNA methylation of genes involved in stress response and inflammation: The Multi-Ethnic Study of Atherosclerosis. *Epigenetics*. 2017;12(8):662-673.
- 73. Han L, Zhang H, Kaushal A, et al. Changes in DNA methylation from pre- to postadolescence are associated with pubertal exposures. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2019;11(1):176.
- 74. Chung ST, Onuzuruike AU, Magge SN. Cardiometabolic risk in obese children. *Ann N Y Acad Sci.* 2018;1411(1):166-183.
- 75. Costantino S, Mohammed SA, Ambrosini S, Paneni F. Epigenetic processing in cardiometabolic disease. *Atherosclerosis*. 2019;281:150-158.
- 76. Li E, Zhang Y. DNA methylation in mammals. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.* 2014;6(5):a019133.
- 77. Wu Y, Peterson KE, Sánchez BN, et al. Association of blood leukocyte DNA methylation at LINE-1 and growth-related candidate genes with pubertal onset and progression. *Epigenetics*. 2018;13(12):1222-1233.
- 78. Goran MI, Gower BA. Longitudinal study on pubertal insulin resistance. *Diabetes*. 2001;50(11):2444-2450.
- 79. Magge SN, Goodman E, Armstrong SC. The metabolic syndrome in children and adolescents: shifting the focus to cardiometabolic risk factor clustering. *Pediatrics*. 2017;140(2):e20171603.
- 80. María Martín-Núñez G, Rubio-Martín E, Cabrera-Mulero R, et al. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in relation to global LINE-1 DNA methylation in peripheral blood: a cohort study. *Epigenetics*. 2014;9(10):1322-1328.
- 81. Turcot V, Tchernof A, Deshaies Y, et al. LINE-1 methylation in visceral adipose tissue of severely obese individuals is associated with metabolic syndrome status and related phenotypes. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2012;4(1):10.
- 82. Wei L, Liu S, Su Z, Cheng R, Bai X, Li X. LINE-1 hypomethylation is associated with the risk of coronary heart disease in Chinese population. *Arq Bras Cardiol*. 2014;102(5):481-488.
- 83. Guarrera S, Fiorito G, Onland-Moret NC, et al. Gene-specific DNA methylation profiles and LINE-1 hypomethylation are associated with myocardial infarction risk. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2015;7:133-133.
- 84. Baccarelli A, Wright R, Bollati V, et al. Ischemic heart disease and stroke in relation to blood DNA methylation. *Epidemiology*. 2010;21(6):819-828.
- 85. Perng W, Mora-Plazas M, Marin C, Rozek LS, Baylin A, Villamor E. A prospective study of LINE-1DNA methylation and development of adiposity in school-age children. *PLoS One.* 2013;8(4):e62587.
- 86. Dunstan J, Bressler JP, Moran TH, et al. Associations of LEP, CRH, ICAM-1, and LINE-1 methylation, measured in saliva, with waist circumference, body mass index, and percent body fat in mid-childhood. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2017;9(1):29.
- 87. Patel H, Dhangar K, Sonawane Y, et al. In search of selective 11β-HSD type 1 inhibitors without nephrotoxicity: An approach to resolve the metabolic syndrome by virtual based screening. *Arab J Chem.* 2018;11(2):221-232.

- 88. Hintzpeter J, Stapelfeld C, Loerz C, Martin H-J, Maser E. Green tea and one of its constituents, epigallocatechine-3-gallate, are potent inhibitors of human 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(1).
- 89. Chapman K, Holmes M, Seckl J. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases: intracellular gatekeepers of tissue glucocorticoid action. *Physiol Rev.* 2013;93(3):1139-1206.
- 90. Alikhani-Koopaei R, Fouladkou F, Frey FJ, Frey BM. Epigenetic regulation of 11βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 expression. *J Clin Invest*. 2004;114(8):1146-1157.
- Campino C, Martinez-Aguayo A, Baudrand R, et al. Age-related changes in 11βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 activity in normotensive subjects. *Am J Hypertens*. 2013;26(4):481-487.
- 92. Kargl C, Arshad M, Salman F, Schurman RC, Del Corral P. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type-II activity is affected by grapefruit juice and intense muscular work. *Arch Endocrinol Metab.* 2017;61(6):556-561.
- 93. Rezaei M, Andrieu T, Neuenschwander S, et al. Regulation of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 by microRNA. *Hypertension*. 2014;64(4):860-866.
- 94. Demerath EW, Guan W, Grove ML, et al. Epigenome-wide association study (EWAS) of BMI, BMI change and waist circumference in African American adults identifies multiple replicated loci. *Hum Mol Genet*. 2015;24(15):4464-4479.
- 95. Dick KJ, Nelson CP, Tsaprouni L, et al. DNA methylation and body-mass index: a genome-wide analysis. *Lancet*. 2014;383(9933):1990-1998.
- 96. Crujeiras AB, Diaz-Lagares A, Sandoval J, et al. DNA methylation map in circulating leukocytes mirrors subcutaneous adipose tissue methylation pattern: a genome-wide analysis from non-obese and obese patients. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:41903.
- 97. Day SE, Coletta RL, Kim JY, et al. Potential epigenetic biomarkers of obesity-related insulin resistance in human whole-blood. *Epigenetics*. 2017;12(4):254-263.
- 98. Crujeiras AB, Diaz-Lagares A. DNA methylation in obesity and associated diseases. In: *Epigenetic Biomarkers and Diagnostics*. Elsevier; 2016:313-329.
- 99. Huang Y, Pastor WA, Shen Y, Tahiliani M, Liu DR, Rao A. The behaviour of 5hydroxymethylcytosine in bisulfite sequencing. *PLoS One.* 2010;5(1):e8888.

Gene or Element	# of CpG Sites				Locus of Amplified		
Name	Sites Assessed	Loci of CpG Sites <sup>a</sup>	Forward	Reverse <sup>b</sup>	Sequencing	Region	
LINE-1	4	Various <sup>c</sup>	TTGAGTTAGGTGTGG GATATAGTT	CAAAAAATCAAAAAAT TCCCTTTCC	AGGTGTGGAT ATAGT	Various <sup>3</sup>	
H19	4	chr11: 2003031, 2003029, 2003027, and 2003024	TTTGTTGATTTTATTA AGGGAG	CTATAAATAAACCCCA ACCAAAC	GTGTGGAATT AGAAGT	chr11: 2002966- 2003111	
PPAR-α	2	chr22: 46149160 and 46149179	GGAGGTTTTTATGAG GATGTAGTT	ACACATATTAACCAAC AATAACTATCAT	GGATGTGGTT GTTTG	chr22: 46149046- 46149244	
11β-HSD-2	5	chr16: 67430541, 67430543, 67430562, 67430564, and 67430580	TTAAGTTTTGGAAGG AAAGGGAAAGA	ACATCCCCATACCCTT TACTAATC	AGTTTTTGTTT TAGGTAGG	chr16: 67430512- 67430745	

 Table 4.1 (Supplementary): Primer Sequences and Details of CpG Sites Assessed:

Notes:

a. Loci are based off genome build GRCh38/hg38

b. All reverse primers for pyrosequencing are 5'biotinylated.

c. A consensus sequence found in all LINE-1s (located throughout the genome) is amplified and sequenced here. The specific sequence is as follows: 5'-

CTCGTGGTGCGCCGTTTCTTAAGCCG

Long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1); 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11β-HSD-2*); Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-α*).

**Figure 4.1:** Summary of Main Predictors and Outcomes for this Study and Number of Participants with the Data from the Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**) Cohort:



The associations between DNAm at LINE-1, *H19*, and *11\beta-HSD-2*, and repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors were examined. For *PPAR-a*, the cross-sectional associations were investigated.

The sample size for LINE-1 (N=242); 43 observations had information at Time 1 only, and 199 observations had information at the two time points.

The sample size for *H19* (N=245); 44 observations had information at Time 1 only, and 201 had information at the two time points. The sample size for *11β-HSD-2* (N=228), 43 observations had information at Time 1 only, and 185 had information at the two time points.

The sample size for *PPAR-a* (N=345), they were all at Time 2 only.

Long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1); 11 $\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11\beta-HSD-2*); Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-a*).

	Time 1	Time 2
	N= 246	N= 380
Maternal Characteristics (at time of child'	s birth )	
Years of education, %		
< 12 years	121 (49.19) <sup>1</sup>	196 (51.58) <sup>2</sup>
12 years	90 (36.59) <sup>1</sup>	131 (34.47) <sup>2</sup>
> 12 years	34 (13.82) <sup>1</sup>	52 (13.68) <sup>2</sup>
Age at childbirth, (years)	$26.86(5.64)^1$	26.47 (5.46) <sup>2</sup>
Parity, %		
0	1 (0.41) <sup>1</sup>	$4(1.05)^2$
1	89 (36.18) <sup>1</sup>	$140(36.84)^2$
≥2	155 (63.01) <sup>1</sup>	235 (61.84) <sup>2</sup>
Marital Status, %		
Married	$175 (71.14)^1$	274 (72.11) <sup>2</sup>
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	70 (28.46) <sup>1</sup>	$105(27.63)^2$
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %		
Not enrolled	152 (61.79) <sup>1</sup>	$257 (67.63)^2$
Enrolled during pregnancy	93 (37.80) <sup>1</sup>	$122(32.11)^2$
Child Characteristics (at birth)		
Girls, %	131 (53.25)	195 (51.32)
Gestational age, (weeks)	$38.85 (1.49)^3$	38.79 (1.61) <sup>4</sup>
Mode of delivery, %		
Vaginal delivery	140 (56.91) <sup>5</sup>	220 (57.89) <sup>6</sup>
C Section	103 (41.87) <sup>5</sup>	158 (41.58) <sup>6</sup>
Birth weight, (kg)	3.15 (0.45) <sup>7</sup>	3.15 (0.48) <sup>6</sup>
Breastfeeding duration, (weeks)	8.15 (5.91) <sup>1</sup>	$8.09(6.07)^2$
Child Characteristics (at follow-up v	isit)	
Age, (years)	10.34 (1.67)	14.08 (2.03)
Body mass index Z score for age	0.85 (1.24)	$0.53 (1.26)^6$
Metabolic equivalent (minutes/week)	31.38 (19.97)	60.63 (38.76)
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2636.32 (839.83)	2371.62 (936.82)
Pubertal onset, %		
No	143 (58.13)	$25 (6.58)^8$
Yes	103 (41.87)	348 (91.58) <sup>8</sup>
Outcomes (cardiometabolic risk facto	ors)	
Waist circumference, (cm)	70.81 (10.71)	79.14 (11.42)
Systolic blood pressure, (mm Hg)	102.74 (10.24)	97.23 (9.62)
Diastolic blood pressure, (mm Hg)	65.58 (7.31)	62.24 (6.71)
Fasting glucose, (mg/dL)	86.98 (9.38)	77.48 (7.05) 9
High density lipoprotein cholesterol, (mg/dL)	58.76 (11.92)	42.95 (8.87) <sup>9</sup>
Triglycerides, (mg/dL)	87.89 (44.40)	105.81 (57.47) <sup>9</sup>
Predictors (DNAm values)		
LINE-1 DNAm, % (averaged across 4 CpG sites)	78.49 (2.31) <sup>5</sup>	N/A
H19 DNAm, % (averaged across 4 CpG sites)	58.31(5.16) <sup>1</sup>	N/A
11β-HSD-2 DNAm, % (averaged across 5 CpG sites) <sup>a</sup>	-0.85 (1.34)	N/A

**Table 4.2:** Descriptive Statistics of Mother and Child Characteristics of the Early Life Exposures in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (**ELEMENT**) Analytical Sample:

<i>PPAR-</i> α DNAm, % (averaged across 2 CpG sites)	N/A	10.62 (2.09) <sup>10</sup>

1.n=245, 2. n= 379, 3. n= 242, 4.n=377, 5.243, 6.n=378, 7.n=244, 8.n=373, 9. n= 342, 10.n=358. DNAm=DNA methylation

Means (SD) or count (percentages) are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively.

a. Negative values appear for  $II\beta$ -HSD-2 because values are standardized to controls included on each plate to reduce the impact of pyrosequencing batch effects (for Time 1).

Long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1); 11 $\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11\beta-HSD-2*); Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-a*).

	Average DNA methylation z score at LINE-1							
	Q1 N=143	Q 2 N= 143	<b>Q 3</b> N=144	<b>Q</b> 4 N=143	P-value			
Maternal Character	istics (at time of	child's birth)	11-111	11-115	ļ			
Vears of education. %	sties (at time of							
< 12 years	53,15	52.45	45.83	51.05				
12 years	27.66	34.97	38.89	37.76	0.3035			
> 12 years	18.44	12.59	15.28	11.19	0.0000			
Age at childbirth. (years)	26.79	27.01	26.28	26.26	0.5697			
Parity, %								
0	0.00	0.70	2.08	0.70				
1	33.33	35.66	37.50	41.26	0.4233			
≥2	66.67	63.64	60.42	58.04	0.7233			
Marital Status, %								
Married	68.79	69.93	72.92	74.83	0.6601			
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	31.21	30.07	27.08	25.17	0.6601			
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %								
Not enrolled	60.99	64.34	69.44	64.34	0.5154			
Enrolled during pregnancy	39.01	35.66	30.56	35.66				
Child Char	acteristics (at bi	rth)						
Girls, %	58.04	56.64	50.69	38.46	0.0034*			
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.72	38.64	38.87	38.93	0.2243			
Mode of delivery, %								
Vaginal delivery	53.90	56.64	53.85	65.25	0 1606			
C Section	46.10	43.36	46.15	34.75	0.1090			
Birth weight, (kg)	3.14	3.14	3.17	3.16	0.8982			
Breastfeeding duration, (weeks)	6.82	7.78	9.38	7.99	0.0018*			
Child Character	ristics (at follow-	up visit)						
Age, (years)	12.14	12.83	12.21	12.54	0.1317			
Body mass Z score for age	0.64	0.79	0.67	0.51	0.3063			
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/ week)	49.49	49.92	47.33	49.06	0.8888			
Pubertal onset, %	62.41	80.99	72.03	69.72	0.0068*			
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2452.21	2441.99	2545.91	2509.13	0.7121			

 Table 4.3 (Supplementary): Average DNAm at LINE-1 and Confounders Selection:

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively. Long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1) \*P-value < 0.05

**Table 4.4:** Associations between DNAm at LINE-1 and Repeated Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models (N=242):

	LINE-1 sit	te 1	LINE-1 site	2	LINE-1 site	3	LINE-1 site	e 4	Ave	rage of All sit	es		
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value		
	Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =441)												
Model 1	-0.5960 (1.0435)	0.5684	1.1418 (1.4217 )	0.4227	-0.4783 (1.1510)	0.6781	0.2997 (0.9013)	0.7398	Model 3	0.3366 (0.6796)	0.6208		
Model 2	0.5615 (1.0072)	0.5777	0.9837 (1.3686)	0.4730	-1.7757 (1.1106)	0.1111	0.3214 (0.8710)	0.7124	Model 4	0.07382 (0.6786)	0.9135		
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =441)													
Model 1	-0.4560 (0.8541)	0.5939	-0.1855 (1.1698)	0.8741	0.1632 (0.9435)	0.8628	0.9703 (0.7361)	0.1887	Model 3	0.2637 (0.5575)	0.6366		
Model 2	-0.9634 (0.8928)	0.2817	-0.00023 (1.2181)	0.9999	0.4640 (0.9898)	0.6397	0.8922 (0.7676)	0.2464	Model 4	0.1597 (0.6019)	0.7911		
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =441)													
Model 1	-0.5185 (0.5769)	0.3697	0.1316 (0.7927)	0.8682	0.2271 (0.6379)	0.7221	0.3619 (0.4966)	0.4669	Model 3	-0.1096 (0.3767)	0.7713		
Model 2	-0.6759 (0.5947)	0.2570	-0.04549 (0.8136)	0.9555	0.3404 (0.6613)	0.6072	0.3674 (0.5094)	0.4716	Model 4	-0.09573 (0.4009)	0.8115		
			Log transform	ned fasting g	<b>glucose</b> (mg/dL) (numb	per of observ	ation used $= 438$ )						
Model 1	-0.01570 (0.007838)	0.0463*	0.02427 (0.01086)	0.0263*	-0.00357 (0.008708)	0.6825	-0.00361 (0.006726)	0.5917	Model 3	0.003541 (0.005172)	0.4943		
Model 2	-0.02864 (0.008211)	0.0006*	0.02729 (0.01124)	0.0160*	0.01135 (0.009149)	0.2162	-0.00142 (0.007028)	0.8402	Model 4	0.009024 (0.005689)	0.1141		
		Log	g transformed high de	ensity lipopi	rotein cholesterol (mg	/dL) (numbe	er of observation use	d = 438)					
Model 1	0.02078 (0.01893)	0.2733	-0.02664 (0.02610)	0.3083	0.01023 (0.02099)	0.6265	-0.01677 (0.01627)	0.3039	Model 3	-0.00961 (0.01244)	0.4404		
Model 2	-0.01466 (0.02111)	0.4881	-0.02801 (0.02873)	0.3306	0.06331 (0.02334)	0.0072*†	-0.00571 (0.01822)	0.7543	Model 4	0.01239 (0.01431)	0.3878		
			Log transfor	med triglyco	erides (mg/dL) (numbe	er of observa	tion used $= 438$ )						
Model 1	-0.05170 (0.04055)	0.2035	-0.03424 (0.05541)	0.5372	0.05445 (0.04481)	0.2255	-0.00392 (0.03498)	0.9109	Model 3	-0.03059 (0.02656)	0.2506		
Model 2	-0.02698 (0.03945)	0.4947	-0.04343 (0.05383)	0.4205	0.05072 (0.04378)	0.2477	0.009633 (0.03392	0.7766	Model 4	-0.01358 (0.02666)	0.6109		

- Long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1)
- Model 1: includes LINE-1 z scores at site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effects, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, and duration of breastfeeding
- Model 3: includes average LINE-1 z score at site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effect, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, and duration of breastfeeding

\*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

Table 4.5 (Supplementary): Associations between DNAm at LINE-1	and Repeated Measures of	Cardiometabolic Risk Factors
using Mixed Models Adjusting for Pubertal Onset (N=242):		

	LINE-1 s	ite 1	LINE-1 site	2	LINE-1 site	3	LINE-1 sit	e 4	Ave	rage of All sit	es	
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value	
Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =441)												
Model 1	-0.5960 (1.0435)	0.5684	1.1418 (1.4217 )	0.4227	-0.4783 (1.1510)	0.6781	0.2997 (0.9013)	0.7398	Model 3	0.3366 (0.6796)	0.6208	
Model 2	0.6325 (1.0098)	0.5317	1.0269 (1.3678)	0.4535	-1.9266 (1.1252)	0.0881	0.3154 (0.8699)	0.7172	Model 4	0.05462 (0.6795)	0.9360	
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =441)												
Model 1	-0.4560 (0.8541)	0.5939	-0.1855 (1.1698)	0.8741	0.1632 (0.9435)	0.8628	0.9703 (0.7361)	0.1887	Model 3	0.2637 (0.5575)	0.6366	
Model 2	-0.6264 (0.8602)	0.4672	0.2907 (1.1720)	0.8043	-0.3020 (0.9613)	0.7537	0.8606 (0.7375)	0.2444	Model 4	0.03881 (0.5785)	0.9466	
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =441)												
Model 1	-0.5185 (0.5769)	0.3697	0.1316 (0.7927)	0.8682	0.2271 (0.6379)	0.7221	0.3619 (0.4966)	0.4669	Model 3	-0.1096 (0.3767)	0.7713	
Model 2	-0.4927 (0.5769)	0.3940	0.1524 (0.7887)	0.8469	-0.09831 (0.6458)	0.8791	0.3551 (0.4932)	0.4723	Model 4	-0.1387 (0.3881)	0.7212	
			Log transformed	l fasting glu	cose (mg/dL) (number of	of observati	on used = 438)					
Model 1	-0.01570 (0.007838)	0.0463*	0.02427 (0.01086)	0.0263*	-0.00357 (0.008708)	0.6825	-0.00361 (0.006726)	0.5917	Model 3	0.003541 (0.005172)	0.4943	
Model 2	-0.02747 (0.008217)	0.0010*†	0.02862 (0.01124)	0.0115*	0.008495 (0.009213)	0.3575	-0.00145 (0.007023)	0.8362	Model 4	0.008756 (0.005687)	0.1250	
		Log t	ransformed high dens	sity lipoprot	ein cholesterol (mg/dL	) (number o	of observation used	= 438)				
Model 1	0.02078 (0.01893)	0.2733	-0.02664 (0.02610)	0.3083	0.01023 (0.02099)	0.6265	-0.01677 (0.01627)	0.3039	Model 3	-0.00961 (0.01244)	0.4404	
Model 2	-0.00710 (0.02059)	0.7305	-0.02295 (0.02796)	0.4127	0.04707 (0.02299)	0.0417*	-0.00636 (0.01771)	0.7197	Model 4	0.008877 (0.01388)	0.5230	
			Log transforme	d triglyceri	des (mg/dL) (number of	observatio	n used = 438)					
Model 1	-0.05170 (0.04055)	0.2035	-0.03424 (0.05541)	0.5372	0.05445 (0.04481)	0.2255	-0.00392 (0.03498)	0.9109	Model 3	-0.03059 (0.02656)	0.2506	
Model 2	-0.02828 (0.03955)	0.4752	-0.04454 (0.05388)	0.4093	0.05366 (0.04424)	0.2263	0.009718 (0.03392)	0.7747	Model 4	-0.01339 (0.02668)	0.6161	

- Long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1)
- Model 1: includes LINE-1 z score at site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effects, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, duration of breastfeeding, and pubertal onset
- Model 3: includes average LINE-1 z score at site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effect, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 3 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, duration of breastfeeding, and pubertal onset

\*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

		Average DNA n	nethylation z sc	ore at 11β-HSD	-2			
	<b>Q 1</b> N= 134	<b>Q 2</b> N= 135	<b>Q 3</b> N=134	<b>Q 4</b> N=134	P-value			
Maternal Characteris	stics (at time of c	hild's birth)						
Years of education, %								
< 12 years	53.73	54.07	49.25	49.25				
12 years	32.09	37.04	38.06	34.33	0.2002			
> 12 years	14.18	8.89	11.19	16.42				
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.72	26.54	26.52	26.86	0.9538			
Parity, %								
0	0.00	2.22	0.00	1.49				
1	33.58	35.56	37.31	39.55	0.2014			
≥2	66.42	62.22	61.19	58.96				
Marital Status, %								
Married	66.42	73.33	69.40	78.36	0 1212			
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	33.58	26.67	29.10	21.64	0.1515			
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %								
Not enrolled	56.72	77.78	62.69	64.18	0.0064*			
Enrolled during pregnancy	43.28	22.22	35.82	35.82	0.0004			
Child Chara	acteristics (at birt	th)						
Girls, %	55.97	51.11	52.99	48.51	0.8091			
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.80	38.73	38.92	38.74	0.7167			
Mode of delivery, %								
Vaginal delivery	56.72	54.81	62.69	55.22	0.4120			
C Section	42.54	45.19	35.07	44.03	0.4120			
Birth weight, (kg)	3.10	3.11	3.18	3.22	0.1277			
Breastfeeding duration, (weeks)	8.20	7.48	8.55	8.31	0.3030			
Child Character	istics (at follow-u	p visit)						
Age, (years)	11.38	13.69	12.89	11.64	< 0.0001*			
Body mass Z score for age	0.69	0.61	0.59	0.69	0.7855			
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/week)	42.02	54.03	54.61	38.45	0.0005*			
Pubertal onset, %	56.72	85.93	78.36	54.48	< 0.0001*			
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2634.96	2440.82	2396.67	2522.42	0.0265*			

**Table 4.6 (Supplementary):** Average DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 and Confounders Selection:

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively. 11 $\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11\beta-HSD-2*) \*P-value < 0.05

	11β-HSD-	2 site 1	11β-HSD-2 s	site 2	11β-HSD-2	site 3	11β-HSD-2	site 4	11β-HSD-2	site 5	Ave	erage of all sit	tes
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value
Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =413)													
Model 1	-0.3085 (1.0403)	0.7671	-0.1795 (0.7979)	0.8223	0.1743 (0.9688)	0.8574	0.4602 (0.7678)	0.5496	0.2848 (0.7244)	0.6946	Model 3	0.1115 (0.6867)	0.8712
Model 2	-1.1409 (0.9965)	0.2535	0.1966 (0.7703)	0.7988	0.6050 (0.9244)	0.5135	0.4888 (0.7320)	0.5050	-0.1429 (0.6916)	0.8365	Model 4	-0.3122 (0.6598)	0.6366
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =413)													
Model 1	-1.5839 (0.8347)	0.0590	-0.7899 (0.6400)	0.2184	1.2452 (0.7780)	0.1109	0.3529 (0.6179)	0.5685	-0.4642 (0.5801)	0.4245	Model 3	-0.6991 (0.5581)	0.2116
Model 2	-1.7532 (0.8309)	0.0360*	-0.4561 (0.6411)	0.4776	1.2370 (0.7702)	0.1098	0.5984 (0.6121)	0.3294	-0.1707 (0.5751)	0.7669	Model 4	-0.4597 (0.5573)	0.4105
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =413)													
Model 1	-0.9272 (0.5538)	0.0955	-0.8573 (0.4245)	0.0446*	0.3562 (0.5165)	0.4911	0.4559 (0.4108)	0.2683	-0.01583 (0.3845)	0.9672	Model 3	-0.5909 (0.3725)	0.1142
Model 2	-1.1472 (0.5364)	0.0336*	-0.6452 (0.4133)	0.1200	0.4374 (0.4972)	0.3800	0.6087 (0.3960)	0.1257	0.08813 (0.3705)	0.8122	Model 4	-0.5068 (0.3631)	0.1644
			Lo	og transfo	ormed fasting gl	ucose (mg/	dL) (number of o	bservatior	n used =410)				
Model 1	-0.00084 (0.007539)	0.9118	0.002076 (0.005797)	0.7206	0.006432 (0.007029)	0.3612	-0.01860 (0.005607)	0.0011*†	0.002604 (0.005242)	0.6198	Model 3	0.006014 (0.005094)	0.2392
Model 2	0.008404 (0.007906)	0.2891	-0.00140 (0.006109)	0.8192	0.000587 (0.007321)	0.9362	-0.01733 (0.005830)	0.0033*†	0.008617 (0.005479)	0.1173	Model 4	0.01106 (0.005340)	0.0396*
			Log transfor	med high	density lipopro	otein chole	sterol (mg/dL) (n	umber of	observation used	=410)			
Model 1	0.004448 (0.01863)	0.8115	-0.00790 (0.01432)	0.5820	-0.01054 (0.01736)	0.5445	-0.01287 (0.01383)	0.3528	0.007295 (0.01297)	0.5743	Model 3	-0.00234 (0.01222)	0.8485
Model 2	0.02602 (0.01970)	0.1879	-0.02181 (0.01523)	0.1535	-0.02503 (0.01825)	0.1717	-0.01469 (0.01448)	0.3115	0.02421 (0.01367)	0.0781	Model 4	0.009358 (0.01317)	0.4782
			Ι	log transf	formed triglyce	rides (mg/d	L) (number of ob	servation	used =410)				
Model 1	0.02273 (0.04134)	0.5829	0.03775 (0.03175)	0.2358	0.006459 (0.03849)	0.8669	0.01930 (0.03054)	0.5281	-0.01121 (0.02881)	0.6975	Model 3	0.02331 (0.02737)	0.3954
Model 2	0.009899 (0.04004)	0.8050	0.03468 (0.03095)	0.2637	0.01336 (0.03709)	0.7191	0.02312 (0.02947)	0.4336	-0.01934 (0.02777)	0.4869	Model 4	0.01315 (0.02639)	0.6189

**Table 4.7:** Associations between DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 and Repeated Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models (N=228):

- $11\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11\beta*-HSD-2)
- Model 1: the model includes *11β-HSD-2* z scores for sites 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 as fixed effects and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, metabolic equivalents, total caloric intake, and maternal enrollment in calcium supplementation study
- Model 3: the model includes average *11β-HSD-2* z score for sites 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 as fixed effect and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, metabolic equivalents, total caloric intake, and maternal enrollment in calcium supplementation study

\*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

	11β-HSD-	2 site 1	11β-HSD-2 s	site 2	11β-HSD-2	site 3	11β-HSD-2	site 4	11β-HSD-2	site 5	Average of all sites		
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value
Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =413)													
Model 1	-0.3085 (1.0403)	0.7671	-0.1795 (0.7979)	0.8223	0.1743 (0.9688)	0.8574	0.4602 (0.7678)	0.5496	0.2848 (0.7244)	0.6946	Model 3	0.1115 (0.6867)	0.8712
Model 2	-1.1569 (0.9972)	0.2472	0.2025 (0.7702)	0.7929	0.6391 (0.9291)	0.4923	0.4385 (0.7454)	0.5569	-0.1585 (0.6928)	0.8192	Model 4	-0.3101 (0.6594)	0.6386
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =413)													
Model 1	-1.5839 (0.8347)	0.0590	-0.7899 (0.6400)	0.2184	1.2452 (0.7780)	0.1109	0.3529 (0.6179)	0.5685	-0.4642 (0.5801)	0.4245	Model 3	-0.6991 (0.5581)	0.2116
Model 2	-1.8682 (0.8201)	0.0237*	-0.4356 (0.6324)	0.4916	1.5518 (0.7646)	0.0436*	0.1210 (0.6181)	0.8450	-0.3009 (0.5684)	0.5971	Model 4	-0.4251 (0.5470)	0.4380
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =413)													
Model 1	-0.9272 (0.5538)	0.0955	-0.8573 (0.4245)	0.0446*	0.3562 (0.5165)	0.4911	0.4559 (0.4108)	0.2683	-0.01583 (0.3845)	0.9672	Model 3	-0.5909 (0.3725)	0.1142
Model 2	-1.2107 (0.5318)	0.0238*	-0.6472 (0.4095)	0.1154	0.6383 (0.4964)	0.1998	0.2989 (0.4033)	0.4594	0.01191 (0.3679)	0.9742	Model 4	-0.4740 (0.3569)	0.1856
			Lo	og transfo	ormed fasting gl	ucose (mg/	dL) (number of o	bservatior	n used =410)				
Model 1	-0.00084 (0.007539)	0.9118	0.002076 (0.005797)	0.7206	0.006432 (0.007029)	0.3612	-0.01860 (0.005607)	0.0011*†	0.002604 (0.005242)	0.6198	Model 3	0.006014 (0.005094)	0.2392
Model 2	0.007630 (0.007860)	0.3328	-0.00149 (0.006069)	0.8063	0.003090 (0.007327)	0.6736	-0.02129 (0.005954)	0.0004*†	0.007724 (0.005453)	0.1581	Model 4	0.01135 (0.005349)	0.0351*
			Log transfor	med high	density lipopro	otein chole	sterol (mg/dL) (n	umber of	observation used	=410)			
Model 1	0.004448 (0.01863)	0.8115	-0.00790 (0.01432)	0.5820	-0.01054 (0.01736)	0.5445	-0.01287 (0.01383)	0.3528	0.007295 (0.01297)	0.5743	Model 3	-0.00234 (0.01222)	0.8485
Model 2	0.02284 (0.01931)	0.2381	-0.02102 (0.01492)	0.1602	-0.01731 (0.01798)	0.3368	-0.02643 (0.01448)	0.0694	0.02091 (0.01341)	0.1205	Model 4	0.009940 (0.01293)	0.4430
			I	Log transf	ormed triglyce	rides (mg/d	L) (number of ob	servation	used =410)				
Model 1	0.02273 (0.04134)	0.5829	0.03775 (0.03175)	0.2358	0.006459 (0.03849)	0.8669	0.01930 (0.03054)	0.5281	-0.01121 (0.02881)	0.6975	Model 3	0.02331 (0.02737)	0.3954
Model 2	0.01078 (0.04006)	0.7881	0.03456 (0.03094)	0.2652	0.01098 (0.03732)	0.7689	0.02680 (0.03016)	0.3752	-0.01839 (0.02782)	0.5093	Model 4	0.01289 (0.02639)	0.6257

**Table 4.8 (Supplementary):** Associations between DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 and Repeated Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models Adjusting for Pubertal Onset (N=228):

- $11\beta$ -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (*11\beta*-HSD-2)
- Model 1: the model includes *11β-HSD-2* z scores for sites 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 as fixed effects and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, metabolic equivalents, total caloric intake, mother enrollment in calcium supplementation study, and pubertal onset
- Model 3: the model includes average *11β-HSD-2* z score for sites 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5 as fixed effect and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, metabolic equivalents, total caloric intake, mother enrollment in calcium supplementation study, and pubertal onset

\*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

		Average DN	A methylation z	score at H19	
	<b>Q 1</b> N= 147	<b>Q 2</b> N= 148	<b>Q 3</b> N=148	<b>Q 4</b> N=148	P-value
Maternal Characteris	stics (at time of cl	hild's birth)			
Years of education, %					
< 12 years	46.26	49.32	54.73	48.65	
12 years	35.37	34.46	37.84	37.84	0.2168
> 12 years	17.69	15.54	7.43	13.51	
Age at childbirth, (years)	26.63	26.57	26.76	26.38	0.9462
Parity, %					
0	0.68	1.35	0.00	1.35	
1	44.22	35.81	30.41	35.81	0.4834
$\geq 2$	54.42	62.16	69.59	62.84	
Marital Status, %					
Married	74.15	75.00	71.62	66.89	0.6700
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	25.17	24.32	28.38	33.11	0.0709
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %					
Not enrolled	65.99	63.51	66.89	65.54	0.9517
Enrolled during pregnancy	33.33	35.81	33.11	34.46	0.9317
Child Chara	acteristics (at birt	h)		<u>-</u>	
Girls, %	54.42	53.38	48.65	51.35	0.8746
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.79	38.78	38.73	38.93	0.6611
Mode of delivery, %					
Vaginal delivery	53.06	58.11	60.14	56.76	0 7641
C Section	45.58	40.54	39.86	42.57	0.7041
Birth weight, (kg)	3.16	3.18	3.11	3.18	0.5626
Breastfeeding duration, (weeks)	8.25	8.16	7.83	8.42	0.9021
Child Character	istics (at follow-u	p visit)		=	
Age, (years)	12.52	12.30	12.96	12.40	0.1925
Body mass Z score for age	0.83	0.61	0.48	0.60	0.0865
Metabolic equivalent, (METs/week)	50.38	44.31	49.84	48.10	0.5308
Pubertal onset, %	70.07	70.95	79.05	64.19	0.0021*
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2468.28	2420.31	2423.70	2666.31	0.0506

 Table 4.9 (Supplementary): Average DNAm at H19 and Confounders Selection:

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively \*P-value < 0.05
	<i>H19</i> site 1		<i>H19</i> site 2		<i>H19</i> site 3		<i>H19</i> site 4		Average of all sites		
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value
Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =446)											
Model 1	-2.0199 (2.3712)	0.3951	0.4201 (0.9290)	0.6515	-0.1023 (1.0516)	0.9226	1.7246 (2.3175)	0.4575	Model 3	-0.1567 (0.6716)	0.8157
Model 2	-0.4958 (2.2859)	0.8285	0.07485 (0.9050)	0.9342	-0.01468 (1.0179)	0.9885	1.0578 (2.2350)	0.6364	Model 4	0.5336 (0.6513)	0.4135
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =446)											
Model 1	2.9254 (1.9347)	0.1318	0.5769 (0.7460)	0.4402	-0.3888 (0.8519)	0.6485	-2.0551 (1.8928)	0.2786	Model 3	0.8583 (0.5457)	0.1171
Model 2	2.1289 (2.0092)	0.2905	0.6308 (0.7785)	0.4188	-0.3848 (0.8852)	0.6643	-1.4683 (1.9667)	0.4561	Model 4	0.6896 (0.5713)	0.2287
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =446)											
Model 1	1.9218 (1.3080)	0.1430	0.07059 (0.5004)	0.8880	-0.1770 (0.5740)	0.7580	-1.1655 (1.2803)	0.3635	Model 3	0.6313 (0.3673)	0.0870
Model 2	1.7656 (1.3295)	0.1855	0.07927 (0.5086)	0.8763	-0.1730 (0.5822)	0.7667	-1.0460 (1.3026)	0.4228	Model 4	0.5994 (0.3773)	0.1136
Log transformed fasting glucose (mg/dL) (number of observation used =443)											
Model 1	-0.00046 (0.01808)	0.9796	0.002770 (0.006771)	0.6829	0.004283 (0.007883)	0.5875	-0.00728 (0.01773)	0.6816	Model 3	-0.00270 (0.005061)	0.5948
Model 2	-0.01426 (0.01900)	0.4536	0.006626 (0.007262)	0.3627	0.001784 (0.008333)	0.8307	-0.00365 (0.01861)	0.8448	Model 4	-0.01179 (0.005433)	0.0311*
		L	og transformed hi	gh density lij	poprotein choleste	erol (mg/dL) (	number of observa	tion used =4	-43)		
Model 1	0.08297 (0.04325)	0.0562	-0.00522 (0.01640)	0.7507	-0.00854 (0.01895)	0.6527	-0.09188 (0.04237)	0.0311*	Model 3	-0.01575 (0.01221)	0.1984
Model 2	0.04381 (0.04758)	0.3582	0.009569 (0.01869)	0.6091	-0.01912 (0.02112)	0.3663	-0.08270 (0.04654)	0.0769	Model 4	-0.04359 (0.01364)	0.0016*†
			Log trai	nsformed trig	glycerides (mg/dL)	(number of o	bservation used =4	43)			
Model 1	-0.09145 (0.09240)	0.3233	0.03856 (0.03589)	0.2838	-0.02407 (0.04087)	0.5566	0.1266 (0.09037)	0.1626	Model 3	0.03357 (0.02621)	0.2015
Model 2	-0.04746 (0.08976)	0.5975	0.03792 (0.03481)	0.2772	-0.02790 (0.03962)	0.4820	0.09088 (0.08786)	0.3020	Model 4	0.03886 (0.02560)	0.1303

**Table 4.10 (Supplementary):** Associations between DNAm at *H19* DNAm and Repeated Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models (N=245):

- Model 1: the model includes *H19* z scores for site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effects, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age and sex
- Model 3: the model includes average *H19* z score for site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effects, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age and sex
- \*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

	<i>H19</i> site 1		<i>H19</i> sit	e 2	<i>H19</i> sit	e 3	<i>H19</i> site 4		Average of all sites		
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value
Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =446)											
Model 1	-2.0199 (2.3712)	0.3951	0.4201 (0.9290)	0.6515	-0.1023 (1.0516)	0.9226	1.7246 (2.3175)	0.4575	Model 3	-0.1567 (0.6716)	0.8157
Model 2	-0.4601 (2.2842)	0.8405	0.1017 (0.9050)	0.9106	0.02333 (1.0184)	0.9817	1.0305 (2.2331)	0.6449	Model 4	0.5850 (0.6548)	0.3726
Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =446)											
Model 1	2.9254 (1.9347)	0.1318	0.5769 (0.7460)	0.4402	-0.3888 (0.8519)	0.6485	-2.0551 (1.8928)	0.2786	Model 3	0.8583 (0.5457)	0.1171
Model 2	2.2231 (1.9256)	0.2495	0.8875 (0.7469)	0.2360	-0.1066 (0.8494)	0.9003	-1.6144 (1.8851)	0.3926	Model 4	0.9724 (0.5503)	0.0785
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (number of observation used =446)											
Model 1	1.9218 (1.3080)	0.1430	0.07059 (0.5004)	0.8880	-0.1770 (0.5740)	0.7580	-1.1655 (1.2803)	0.3635	Model 3	0.6313 (0.3673)	0.0870
Model 2	1.7623 (1.2916)	0.1737	0.2580 (0.4953)	0.6030	-0.01024 (0.5665)	0.9856	-1.1167 (1.2655)	0.3784	Model 4	0.7436 (0.3670)	0.0439*
			Log trans	sformed fasti	<b>ng glucose</b> (mg/dL	.) (number of	observation used =	443)			
Model 1	-0.00046 (0.01808)	0.9796	0.002770 (0.006771)	0.6829	0.004283 (0.007883)	0.5875	-0.00728 (0.01773)	0.6816	Model 3	-0.00270 (0.005061)	0.5948
Model 2	-0.01454 (0.01894)	0.4434	0.008114 (0.007262)	0.2652	0.003016 (0.008321)	0.7174	-0.00410 (0.01855)	0.8254	Model 4	-0.01093 (0.005447)	0.0460*
		L	og transformed hi	gh density lij	poprotein choleste	erol (mg/dL) (	number of observa	tion used =4	43)		
Model 1	0.08297 (0.04325)	0.0562	-0.00522 (0.01640)	0.7507	-0.00854 (0.01895)	0.6527	-0.09188 (0.04237)	0.0311*	Model 3	-0.01575 (0.01221)	0.1984
Model 2	0.04758 (0.04618)	0.3039	0.01380 (0.01815)	0.4478	-0.01387 (0.02052)	0.4996	-0.08614 (0.04517)	0.0577	Model 4	-0.03746 (0.01334)	0.0054*†
			Log trai	nsformed trig	glycerides (mg/dL)	(number of o	bservation used =4	43)			
Model 1	-0.09145 (0.09240)	0.3233	0.03856 (0.03589)	0.2838	-0.02407 (0.04087)	0.5566	0.1266 (0.09037)	0.1626	Model 3	0.03357 (0.02621)	0.2015
Model 2	-0.04758 (0.08978)	0.5966	0.03750 (0.03488)	0.2834	-0.02833 (0.03968)	0.4760	0.09109 (0.08788)	0.3010	Model 4	0.03848 (0.02570)	0.1356

**Table 4.11 (Supplementary):** Associations between DNAm at *H19* DNAm and Repeated Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Mixed Models Adjusting for Pubertal Onset (N=245):

- Model 1: the model includes *H19* z scores for site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effects, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additional adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, and pubertal onset
- Model 3: the model includes average H19 z score for site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effect, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 4: model 3 additional adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, and pubertal onset
- \*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

	<i>H19</i> site 1		<i>H19</i> site 2		<i>H19</i> site 3	;	<i>H19</i> site 4		Average of all sites		
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate	P-value		Estimate	P-
							(SE)			(SE)	value
Waist circumference (cm) (number of observation used =444)											
Model 1	-1.9711 (2.3738)	0.4072	1.7287 (1.9031)	0.3646	-0.9859 (1.5380)	0.5221	1.8050 (2.3215)	0.4376	Model 3	-0.1645 (0.6804)	0.8091
Model 2	-0.4707 (2.2913)	0.8374	0.5902 (1.8478)	0.7497	-0.3633 (1.4905)	0.8076	1.0906 (2.2422)	0.6271	Model 4	0.5617 (0.6605)	0.3959
			Systolic blo	od pressure (	(mm Hg) (number of o	bservation u	sed =444)				
Model 1	2.9096 (1.9392)	0.1348	0.1319 (1.5394)	0.9318	-0.08892 (1.2463)	0.9432	-2.0820 (1.8985)	0.2739	Model 3	0.8114 (0.5527)	0.1434
Model 2	2.1309 2.0126	0.2909	0.5685 (1.6014)	0.7230	-0.3428 (1.2944)	0.7914	-1.4729 (1.9721)	0.4559	Model 4	0.6441 (0.5793)	0.2675
<b>Diastolic blood pressure</b> (mm Hg) (number of observation used =444)											
Model 1	1.9019 (1.3105)	0.1480	-0.5299 (1.0351)	0.6092	0.2280 (0.8388)	0.7860	-1.2025 (1.2836)	0.3498	Model 3	0.6256 (0.3723)	0.0942
Model 2	1.7543 (1.3311)	0.1889	-0.4459 (1.0506)	0.6717	0.1809 (0.8503)	0.8317	-1.0820 (1.3054)	0.4081	Model 4	0.5953 (0.3831)	0.1217
			Log transforme	ed fasting glu	cose (mg/dL) (number	of observati	on used =441)				
Model 1	-0.00042 (0.01812)	0.9813	0.004047 (0.01413)	0.7749	0.003419 (0.01151)	0.7667	-0.00720 (0.01778)	0.6859	Model 3	-0.00312 (0.005130)	0.5435
Model 2	-0.01405 (0.01903)	0.4610	0.01456 (0.01502)	0.3333	-0.00357 (0.01217)	0.7696	-0.00310 (0.01866)	0.8684	Model 4	-0.01271 (0.005509)	0.0220 *
		Log ti	ransformed high der	nsity lipoprot	ein cholesterol (mg/dl	L) (number o	of observation	used =441)			
Model 1	0.08260 (0.04335)	0.0579	-0.01677 (0.03406)	0.6229	-0.00074 (0.02769)	0.9788	-0.09260 (0.04249)	0.0303*	Model 3	-0.01587 (0.01238)	0.2010
Model 2	0.04405 (0.04770)	0.3568	0.01789 (0.03828)	0.6407	-0.02474 (0.03092)	0.4245	-0.08213 (0.04670)	0.0799	Model 4	-0.04540 (0.01382)	0.0012 *†
			Log transform	ned triglyceri	des (mg/dL) (number of	of observatio	on used =441)				
Model 1	-0.08894 (0.09237)	0.3365	0.1086 (0.07369)	0.1420	-0.07136 (0.05967)	0.2329	0.1309 (0.09040)	0.1488	Model 3	0.03282 (0.02656)	0.2177
Model 2	-0.04632 (0.08982)	0.6066	0.08574 (0.07154)	0.2319	-0.06016 (0.05788)	0.2997	0.09421 (0.08801)	0.2854	Model 4	0.03746 (0.02597)	0.1505

**Table 4.12 (Supplementary):** Associations between DNAm at *H19* DNAm and Repeated Measures of Cardiometabolic Risk Factorsusing Mixed Models after Removing Outlier DNAm Value (N=244):

- Model 1: the model includes *H19* z scores for site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effects, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age and sex
- Model 3: the model includes average H19 z score for site 1, 2, 3, and 4 as fixed effect, and compound symmetry matrix structure to model the covariance structure of the repeated measurements for each outcome
- Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for the following fixed effects: age and sex
- \*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

	Average DNA methylation z score at PPAR-a							
	<b>Q 1</b> N= 119	<b>Q 2</b> N= 120	<b>Q 3</b> N=119	P-value				
Maternal Characteris	tics (at time of child's	birth)						
Years of education, %								
< 12 years	43.70	56.67	53.78					
12 years	40.34	33.33	31.09	0.5221				
> 12 years	15.97	9.17	15.13					
Age at childbirth, (years)	27.14	26.26	25.98	0.2051				
Parity, %								
0	3.36	0.00	0.00					
1	40.34	35.83	36.97	0.0758				
≥2	56.30	63.33	63.03					
Marital Status, %								
Married	80.67	70.83	66.39	0.2162				
Others (includes free union, single, separated, or divorced)	19.33	28.33	33.61	0.2103				
Enrollment in calcium supplementation study, %								
Not enrolled	73.95	68.33	63.03	0.2068				
Enrolled during pregnancy	26.05	30.83	36.97	0.2008				
Child Chara	cteristics (at birth)	-	-	2				
Girls, %	45.38	52.50	57.14	0.3336				
Gestational age, (weeks)	38.85	38.85	38.66	0.4964				
Mode of delivery, %								
Vaginal delivery	54.62	54.17	67.23	0.2512				
C Section	44.54	45.00	32.77	0.5515				
Birth weight, (kg)	3.15	3.13	3.17	0.8723				
Breastfeeding duration, (weeks)	8.50	8.39	7.47	0.1503				
Child Characteristics (at follow-up visit)								
Age, (years)	14.55	14.10	13.69	0.0084*				
Body mass Z score for age	0.57	0.57	0.45	0.6289				
Metabolic equivalents, (METs/ week)	60.67	61.66	59.47	0.7728				
Pubertal onset, %	92.44	93.33	90.76	< 0.0001*				
Total caloric intake, (kcal/day)	2401.42	2412.75	2266.42	0.7909				

**Table 4.13 (Supplementary):** Average DNAm at *PPAR-*  $\alpha$  and Confounders Selection:

Means or percentages are presented for continuous or categorical variables, respectively. Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-α*) \*P-value < 0.05

Table 4.14: Cross-sectional	Associations between I	DNAm at <i>PPAR</i> -	$\alpha$ and Cardiometabolic	Risk Factors using l	Linear Regression
(N=345):					

	<i>PPAR-</i> α site 1		PPAR- a site	2	Average PPAR- α						
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value				
Waist circumference (cm) (N= 345)											
Model 1	0.71915 (0.71474)	0.3150	-1.70941 (0.65445)	0.0094*	Model 3	-1.25724 (0.72517)	0.0839				
Model 2	0.99917 (0.70529)	0.1575	-1.68127 (0.64618)	0.0097*	Model 4	-1.00482 (0.71708)	0.1620				
	Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (N= 345)										
Model 1	0.58582 (0.60305)	0.3320	-1.02922 (0.55218)	0.0632	Model 3	-0.63619 (0.61069)	0.2983				
Model 2	0.49623 (0.57982)	0.3927	-0.66490 (0.53123)	0.2116	Model 4	-0.31745 (0.58645)	0.5886				
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (N= 345)											
Model 1	0.58530 (0.42242)	0.1668	-0.57466 (0.38679)	0.1383	Model 3	-0.15115 (0.42804)	0.7242				
Model 2	0.58072 (0.40724)	0.1548	-0.34026 (0.37311)	0.3624	Model 4	0.09596 (0.41231)	0.8161				
		Log	g transformed fasting glucos	e (mg/dL) (N=310	))						
Model 1	0.00598 (0.00614)	0.3305	0.00016627 (0.00600)	0.9779	Model 3	0.00519 (0.00653)	0.4274				
Model 2	0.00282 (0.00609)	0.6443	0.00159 (0.00596)	0.7900	Model 4	0.00401 (0.00646)	0.5355				
		Log transform	ned high density lipoprotein	cholesterol (mg/d	dL) (N= 310)						
Model 1	-0.00813 (0.01303)	0.5329	0.01206 (0.01273)	0.3445	Model 3	0.00566 (0.01386)	0.6830				
Model 2	-0.00419 (0.01309)	0.7490	0.00857 (0.01280)	0.5035	Model 4	0.00535 (0.01388)	0.7001				
		Lo	g transformed triglycerides	(mg/dL) (N= 310)	)						
Model 1	0.01232 (0.03058)	0.6873	0.00118 (0.02989)	0.9684	Model 3	0.01155 (0.03249)	0.7225				
Model 2	0.02086 (0.03057)	0.4956	-0.01116 (0.02989)	0.7092	Model 4	0.00596 (0.03242)	0.8543				

• Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-α*)

• Model 1: the model includes *PPAR*-  $\alpha$  z scores for site 1 and 2

• Model 2: model 1 additionally adjusted for age, and sex

• Model 3: the model includes average *PPAR-*  $\alpha$  z score for site 1 and 2

• Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for age and sex

\*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

**Table 4.15 (Supplementary):** Cross-sectional Associations between DNAm at *PPAR-*  $\alpha$  and Cardiometabolic Risk Factors using Linear Regression Adjusting for Pubertal Onset (N=345):

	PPAR- α site 1	l	PPAR- α site	2	Average PPAR- α						
	Estimate (SE)	P-value	Estimate (SE)	P-value		Estimate (SE)	P-value				
Waist circumference (cm) (N= 345)											
Model 1	0.71915 (0.71474)	0.3150	-1.70941 (0.65445)	0.0094*	Model 3	-1.25724 (0.72517)	0.0839				
Model 2	1.01860 (0.70558)	0.1498	-1.69669 (0.64638)	0.0091*	Model 4	-1.00584 (0.71725)	0.1617				
	Systolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (N= 345)										
Model 1	0.58582 (0.60305)	0.3320	-1.02922 (0.55218)	0.0632	Model 3	-0.63619 (0.61069)	0.2983				
Model 2	0.51018 (0.58026)	0.3799	-0.67598 (0.53158)	0.2044	Model 4	-0.31821 (0.58672)	0.5879				
Diastolic blood pressure (mm Hg) (N= 345)											
Model 1	0.58530 (0.42242)	0.1668	-0.57466 (0.38679)	0.1383	Model 3	-0.15115 (0.42804)	0.7242				
Model 2	0.59773 (0.40664)	0.1425	-0.35377 (0.37253)	0.3430	Model 4	0.09503 (0.41164)	0.8176				
		Log	g transformed fasting glucos	e (mg/dL) (N=310	))						
Model 1	0.00598 (0.00614)	0.3305	0.00016627 (0.00600)	0.9779	Model 3	0.00519 (0.00653)	0.4274				
Model 2	0.00302 (0.00609)	0.6204	0.00131 (0.00595)	0.8258	Model 4	0.00389 (0.00645)	0.5469				
		Log transform	ned high density lipoprotein	cholesterol (mg/d	IL) (N=310)		-				
Model 1	-0.00813 (0.01303)	0.5329	0.01206 (0.01273)	0.3445	Model 3	0.00566 (0.01386)	0.6830				
Model 2	-0.00391 (0.01310)	0.7655	0.00819 (0.01281)	0.5234	Model 4	0.00518 (0.01388)	0.7092				
		Lo	g transformed triglycerides	(mg/dL) (N= 310)	)						
Model 1	0.01232 (0.03058)	0.6873	0.00118 (0.02989)	0.9684	Model 3	0.01155 (0.03249)	0.7225				
Model 2	0.02104 (0.03063)	0.4927	-0.01140 (0.02996)	0.7038	Model 4	0.00586 (0.03247)	0.8568				

• Peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-α*).

• Model 1: the model includes *PPAR-*  $\alpha$  z scores for site 1 and 2 as fixed effects

• Model 2: additional adjusted for the following fixed effects: age, sex, and pubertal onset.

• Model 3: the model includes average *PPAR*-  $\alpha$  z score for site 1 and 2

• Model 4: model 3 additionally adjusted for age, sex, and pubertal onset

\*P-value < 0.05; † P-value < 0.008

### **Chapter 5 Conclusion**

## **Summary of Main findings:**

The overall aim for this dissertation work was to examine the determinants of cardiometabolic risk factors among free-living Mexican children and adolescents during their pubertal transition. More specifically, the associations between cardiometabolic risk factors and diet quality, which was measured with the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH), Alternate Mediterranean Diet (aMedDiet), and Children's Dietary Inflammatory Index (C-DII<sup>TM</sup>) scores, were investigated using a repeated measures-longitudinal study design with up to three measurements per subject. Moreover, we analyzed the relationship between sedentary patterns – including sedentary time, and replacing sedentary time with different intensities of physical activity – on cardiometabolic risk factors using a repeated measures-longitudinal study design. Total sedentary time, and the context of sedentary time, were assessed with a subjective tool (i.e., physical activity questionnaires), and sedentary time and bout, which reflects a pattern of activity accumulation, were assessed using an objective tool (i.e., ActiGraph GT3X+ wrist accelerometers). Lastly, we examined the association between cardiometabolic heath and DNA methylation (DNAm), quantified in blood leukocytes, at long interspersed nuclear elements (LINE-1), H19, 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 (11β-HSD-2), and peroxisome proliferator-activated receptor alpha (*PPAR-a*). DNAm at LINE-1, *H19*, and *11\beta-HSD-2* were analyzed prospectively using a repeated measures longitudinal design of the cardiometabolic risk factors, and DNAm at *PPAR-\alpha* was appraised using a cross-sectional study design. The three

aims of this project were executed using the pre-existing data of children and adolescents who participated in the Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) birth cohort Mexico City, Mexico <sup>1-3</sup>.

In chapter 2, associations between diet quality and cardiometabolic risk factors were identified among healthy youth aged between 8 – 21 years. Participants in the fourth quartile of DASH score had lower insulin, and Homeostatic Model Assessment of Insulin Resistance (HOMA-IR) compared to the lowest quartile (i.e., reference group). An additional linear trend association was detected between HOMA-IR and DASH score. Serum triglycerides was associated with aMedDiet and C-DII scores. An inverse linear trend association was detected with aMedDiet score, and a positive linear trend association was found with C-DII scores. In addition, participants in the fourth quartile of the C-DII scores had higher serum triglycerides relative to the reference group.

Our inverse associations between insulin homeostasis and DASH score are consistent with findings from meta-analysis of randomized control trials (RCTs) among adults <sup>4</sup> and a randomized cross-over clinical trial DASH intervention conducted among adolescent girls <sup>5</sup>. The DASH diet is characterized by: 1) reducing the intake of cholesterol, saturated fat, total fat, lean red meat, sweets, added sugars, and sugar-containing beverages; and 2) increasing the intake of fruits, vegetables, and fat-free or low-fat milk and milk products, whole grains, fish, poultry, and nuts <sup>6</sup>. Therefore, DASH diet is rich in protein, fiber, potassium, magnesium, calcium <sup>6</sup>, and folic acid <sup>7</sup> and low in sodium <sup>6</sup> and fat. Some of these nutrients have potential roles in insulin and glucose homeostasis <sup>8-10</sup>. The identified inverse associations are important for Mexican youth because insulin resistance can be identified in Mexican children without evidence of overweight or obesity <sup>11</sup>. Moreover, insulin sensitivity has been considered the driver for the adipose tissue

partitioning <sup>12</sup>. This is very crucial as abnormal fat deposition may be a potential risk for the pathology of obesity <sup>13</sup>. Tailoring nutritional recommendations to tackle insulin resistance would be a feasible strategy to endorse even for healthy youth.

The detected associations between aMedDiet and C-DII scores with serum triglycerides are biologically plausible as higher aMedDiet scores and lower C-DII scores reflect higher diet quality. Our findings support the established role of diet as a cornerstone of hypertriglyceridemia management <sup>14-16</sup>. Furthermore, serum triglycerides are influenced by diet in two ways. The first one is the direct source from the consumed dietary fatty acids, and the second one is the indirect pool from the synthesized fatty acids from glucose via the *de novo* lipogenesis pathway <sup>14</sup>. Regarding the connection between serum triglycerides and cardiovascular disease (CVD), the available evidence from adults' studies showed that serum triglycerides is an established risk factor <sup>17-20</sup>. Therefore, controlling serum triglycerides via dietary strategies might be an effective first line approach in youth to prevent consequences of impaired cardiometabolic health.

It is worth noting that the differences in associations detected between each diet score and cardiometabolic risk factors are plausible given the moderate associations between them. A potential explaining factor for moderate associations lies in the analytical differences followed to construct each score <sup>21,22</sup>. In addition, the differences between scores stems from the fact that each score captures slightly distinct dietary recommendations, and is composed of different foods, food groups, and nutrients. We found that DASH score is associated with lower intake from all types of fat. In contrast, aMedDiet and C-DII scores were positively associated with all types of fat, except for an inverse association with saturated fat and polyunsaturated fat, for aMedDiet and C-DII scores, respectively. The DASH eating plan restricts the intake from fat, and red meat <sup>6</sup>. On the other hand, aMedDiet and C-DII scores emphasize fat quality. The

aMedDiet recommendations promote the consumption of nuts and seeds, and olive oil use, and lower the intake from animal products <sup>23</sup>. For C-DII, the monounsaturated fat and polyunsaturated fat have anti-inflammatory potential, but cholesterol, saturated fat, and total fat are considered pro-inflammatory nutrients <sup>24</sup>

In chapter 3, we detected adverse associations of sedentary time in a context-specific manner, and protective associations of replacing sedentary time with light or moderate to vigorous physical activity on cardiometabolic risk factors. Additional one hour of screen-based sedentary time was associated with higher diastolic blood pressure, and of other sedentary time (i.e., doing homework or reading and commuting) was associated with higher serum glucose. Moreover, replacing 1% of sedentary time with moderate to vigorous physical activity was inversely associated with waist circumference and serum triglycerides. Substituting an uninterrupted five minutes of sedentary bout or one minute of a sedentary bout with light activity was inversely associated with serum insulin levels.

The detected effect size for the positive association between diastolic blood pressure and screen time was similar to one reported previously among adolescents aged 11–13 years <sup>25</sup>. Unfavorable associations between screen time and other cardiometabolic risk factors such as waist circumference, lipid profile, fat mass, and BMI also have been reported <sup>25-27</sup>. It is worth noting that these unfavorable associations reported earlier are consistent with the augmented evidence of association between TV watching and higher caloric consumption <sup>28-30</sup>, lower diet quality <sup>28,31</sup>, and disturbed sleep duration <sup>32</sup>, each of which are a plausible contributor to impaired cardiometabolic health. Despite this biological plausibility, evidence from observational studies examining the association between screen time and cardiometabolic health in youth, did not support the adverse association <sup>33-35</sup> and flagged concerns about heterogeneity <sup>33,34</sup>.

We found a positive association between other sedentary time (i.e., doing homework or reading and commuting) and serum glucose. The association between cognitive or knowledge based sedentary behaviors and metabolic health has been examined before among adults <sup>36-38</sup>. Two experimental studies showed that higher mean ad libitum energy intake after cognitive-related tasks (i.e., reading and writing or computer-based automated test-battery) relative to the control sedentary condition (i.e., sitting in a comfortable chair) <sup>36,37</sup>. Another study also reported an increase in caloric consumption while working on major work deadlines <sup>38</sup>. Regarding metabolic homeostasis, performing sedentary cognitive tasks have been associated with higher mean cortisol level and larger variability in serum glucose and insulin concentrations compared to a relaxed sedentary setting <sup>37</sup>. Therefore, it is plausible to consider cognitive-based sedentary time as a potential driver for positive energy balance and weight gain in the long-term <sup>30,36,37</sup>. Future studies are warranted to expand the assessment of the sedentary behavior beyond that screen-based sedentary time among youth.

Our substitution models showed inverse associations between replacing sedentary time with moderate to vigorous physical activity on waist circumference and serum triglycerides, and these associations were consistent with the previous studies <sup>39,40</sup>. We assessed replacing 1% of sedentary time (median of 6 minutes) compared to 10 minutes <sup>40</sup> and 60 minutes <sup>39</sup>, which justified our lower effect sizes compared to the other studies <sup>39,40</sup>. In fact, we showed that higher effect sizes resulted when higher percentages of sedentary time were replaced (i.e., 5% of change [median of 31 minutes] and 10% of change [median of 61 minutes). Despite that, our study showed that a small and feasible increase in moderate to vigorous physical activity to replace sedentary time resulted in a favorable cardiometabolic impact. Our conclusion was consistent with the recommendations for replacing sedentary time with higher intensities of physical

activity to promote cardiometabolic benefits among youth <sup>35,41</sup>, and the conclusion drawn from a meta-analysis of observational studies used isotemporal substitution to examine replacing sedentary behavior with higher intensities of physical activity <sup>42</sup>.

We assessed the activity pattern via bouts of accumulating activity. We found that replacing a sedentary bout with light activity was associated with a reduction in serum insulin. In the current research on activity bouts among youth, studies have found inconsistent results for investigating the relationship with cardiometabolic risk factors <sup>43-48</sup>. Moreover, there is limited evidence distilled from several reviews and meta-analysis reviews <sup>35,41,49,50</sup>. Some methodological related factors in defining bouts could be a source of heterogeneity as there is no consensus on defining the duration of a bout <sup>32,41,46,48</sup>. Standardizing the exposure assessment would increase the robustness of pooled evidence extracted from multiple studies <sup>40</sup>, and reduce the heterogeneity concerns raised in the reviews which assessed bouts of activity <sup>41,49,50</sup>.

In chapter 4, we found evidence supporting the gene-specific and site-specific associations between DNAm and cardiometabolic risk factors. We showed that DNAm at LINE-1 loci was inversely associated with repeated measures of serum glucose at site 1, but positively related to serum glucose and high-density lipoprotein cholesterol at site 2 and 3, respectively. DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 was inversely associated with repeated measures of systolic and diastolic blood pressure at site 1 and with serum glucose at site 4. An inverse cross-sectional association was detected between DNAm at PPAR- $\alpha$  at site 2 with waist circumference.

Findings from Chapter 4 emphasize the importance of DNAm as a potential mechanism of the cardiometabolic health among youth. Firstly, our inverse prospective relationship between DNAm at LINE-1 and glucose are in agreement with findings from adult studies <sup>51-54</sup>. Additionally, other studies have shown LINE-1 hypomethylation was associated with genomic

instability and CVD <sup>54-57</sup>. Few epidemiological studies have been conducted on children to investigate the relationship between global DNAm, measured by DNAm at LINE-1, and adiposity outcomes <sup>58,59</sup>. An inverse linear association between quartiles of DNAm and a change in waist circumference z-score was found among Colombian boys aged 5 -12 years old after 2.5 years of follow-up <sup>58</sup>. A null cross-sectional finding was reported between salivary DNAm at LINE-1 and adiposity outcomes – BMI z-score, waist circumference z-score, and percent body fat – in 431 adolescents aged 10 - 15 years <sup>59</sup>.

We also found that higher DNAm at  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 was inversely associated with blood pressure and fasting glucose. The biological function for 11β-HSD-2 enzyme is to convert cortisol to an inactive metabolite called cortisone <sup>60,61</sup>. Our findings disagree with other studies that showed DNAm at the promotor region for  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 was associated with lower gene expression  ${}^{62,63}$ , impaired 11β-HSD-2 enzyme activity  ${}^{64}$ , and higher blood pressure in adults <sup>64,65</sup>, and that impaired enzymatic activity was positively associated with blood pressure in children <sup>66</sup>. However, others have shown the possibility for identifying inverse association between DNAm at the promotor region of  $1\beta$ -HSD-2 and blood pressure <sup>65</sup>. Reflecting on the association identified with glucose, research conducted on adults has shown that  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 activity was positively associated with obesity <sup>67</sup> and inversely with insulin sensitivity <sup>67</sup>. Moreover, a previous study found that higher  $11\beta$ -HSD-2 activity among adults diagnosed with type 2 diabetes diagnosis than controls, despite the lack of difference in mRNA expression <sup>68</sup>. This inconsistency in findings across studies shed light on the complexity of the regulation of genes, and how the control can vary by region of the gene, type of regulator (i.e. DNAm versus miRNA<sup>69</sup>), and other physiological and behavioral factors such as age <sup>70</sup>, dietary intake, and physical activity <sup>71</sup>.

We found that each one standard deviation increase in the DNAm at the promotor region of *PPAR-\alpha* at site 2 was associated with approximately 2 cm smaller waist circumference. Previous evidence showed that DNAm at promoter regions of genes is associated with gene repression <sup>72</sup>. However, our *PPAR-* $\alpha$  expression data (N=65), showed weak non-significant positive correlations between DNAm at the two CpG sites located in the promotor regions and *PPAR-a* expression. The inverse association with waist circumference was in agreement with *PPAR-* $\alpha$  biological functions, which are enhancing fatty acid oxidation, breaking down triglyceride-rich particles, removing excess cholesterol from the liver, and regulating oxidative stress and inflammatory response <sup>73,74</sup>. We identified two studies investigating the DNAm at *PPAR-a* and cardiometabolic risk factors. The first one showed that DNAm at *PPAR-a* – quantified from visceral adipose samples – was positively correlated with serum triglycerides among adults <sup>52</sup>. The second experiment revealed that feeding rats a high fructose diet for two weeks resulted in significant increase in hepatic DNAm at the promoter region of PPAR- $\alpha$ , decrease in mRNA expression of *PPAR-a*, and increase in serum triglycerides, total cholesterol, and hepatic lipid accumulation <sup>75</sup>. Other possible physiological conditions could regulate PPAR- $\alpha$  expression such as stress, insulin, leptin, adiponectin, growth hormones <sup>74</sup>, and we acknowledge that these factors could confound our findings.

#### **Strengths and limitations:**

Several strengths are worth highlighting in this dissertation. First, our data came from a well-characterized birth cohort, **ELEMENT**, which allowed us adjusting for multiple confounders at childbirth. Another unique strength was that we assessed the cardiometabolic risk factors at multiple time points during pubertal transition. We acknowledged that the majority of evidence for cardiometabolic health and lifestyle factors comes from studies on Mexican

American and Hispanic American youth. Findings from previous studies can not necessarily be generalized to the Mexican youth due to the regional and cultural context and available resources and assets. Therefore, our reliance on youth who were residents in Mexico City made our study unique, and our conclusions would be generalizable to other Mexican youth from urban areas.

In chapter 2 and 3, we had repeated measures for exposures, which were diet quality scores, and sedentary and physical activity patterns, respectively. This unique strength of the longitudinal study design allowed us to capture changes in lifestyle behaviors during a critical period of development and growth. In chapter 2, we assessed the diet quality using three different measures, each of which represents a specific set of dietary recommendations. The simultaneous multiple appraisal of the same construct, diet quality, allowed us to derive a precise conclusion regarding the relationship between dietary recommendations and cardiometabolic risk factors. For chapter 3, we examined not only the independent associations between daily total and context-specific sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk factors, but also we investigated the impact of replacing sedentary time and sedentary bouts, a pattern for accumulating activity, with cardiometabolic health. Furthermore, we also examined the 24-hours of activity for 7 consecutive days, as subjects wore the accelerometer continuously, as facilitated by the use of a water resistant device <sup>76</sup>.

One of the main strengths in chapter 4 was the prospective assessment of the association between DNAm at LINE-1, *H19*, and *11β-HSD-2* and repeated measures of cardiometabolic risk factors during a sensitive period of growth, development, and maturation. We conducted a sitespecific analysis for examining the association between the epigenetic modifications and cardiometabolic risk factors because it was noted earlier, the association between DNAm and outcome might be site-specific <sup>53</sup>.

Nevertheless, this dissertation has several limitations that should be discussed. Primarily, the original aim for the **ELEMENT** project was understand the impact of environmental toxicants, more precisely lead, on health outcomes. Despite the later expansion of the project aim to include cardiometabolic health, some important information related to cardiometabolic health was missing. Examples of the missing covariates were family history of metabolic and cardiovascular diseases, and a thorough assessment of smoking status. Therefore, we acknowledge that residual confounding due to unmeasured or crudely measured covariates could still be present in our findings.

In chapter 2, dietary assessment in children and adolescents was subject to potential reporting errors due to youth limited skills in retrieving information, estimating the portion size and other related factors <sup>77,78</sup>. Furthermore, diet quality patterns might not be a precise measure for overall healthy habits among children and adolescents <sup>79,80</sup> as they are not a comprehensive assessment of all aspects of diet <sup>81,82</sup>. In addition, our food frequency questionnaire (FFQ) did not capture habitual intake as it queried the intake in the previous week <sup>78</sup>, and has not been validated despite its use in the National Nutrition Survey of Mexico, a national representative survey <sup>83</sup>. Lastly, the aMedDiet and the DASH scores use "population-specific" cut-offs for food consumption, and that may inflate type 2 error, reduce the variability in the intake among homogenous populations <sup>84,85</sup>, and hinder the cross-study comparability. However, we also used C-DII scores, where population based food consumption database from multiple countries was used as a reference <sup>86,87</sup>, and that would enhance cross-studies comparability, and reduce the inherent bias that might occur for using the study population as a reference.

In chapter 3, the sedentary time calculated from self-reported activity questionnaires has not been validated against objective methods. Despite the common use of accelerometer as a

feasible objective assessment tool <sup>88-90</sup>, it is not a gold standard for assessing sedentary behavior <sup>44</sup> because of its failure in distinguishing between posture settings <sup>46,90-92</sup> and capturing the context of sedentary behavior <sup>25,90,93</sup>. This is crucial information as different sedentary behaviors might not have an equal impact on health due to the differences in caloric and food consumption <sup>28-31,36,94</sup>, energy expenditure and biological homeostasis <sup>37,94</sup> and other differences <sup>32,95,96</sup> associated with distinct forms of sedentary time. We addressed the change in activity between weekends and weekdays for school-age youth <sup>97</sup> by including subjects who had at least four valid days – one of which had to be a weekend day. Despite this attempt, some researchers claim that four days might not be a good representation of the variable movement behaviors among youth  $^{97}$ . Thus, we acknowledge that imperfect representation could be a source of random error  $^{98}$ . We summarized accelerometer data into 5 second epoch length <sup>99</sup> to reduce the measurement error and the misclassification concern associated with using higher epoch length for assessing highly variable children's movement behaviors 91. Nevertheless, there have been no consensus about the epoch length used to summarize the accelerometer data, and that is a concerning point as previous research showed the association between activity bout and metabolic health was influenced by the epoch length <sup>48</sup>.

In chapter 4 we measured DNAm in blood, which is not a target tissue for cardiometabolic related outcomes. Nonetheless, epigenome-wide studies have showed that DNAm in blood for multiple genes were correlated with DNAm in adipose tissue <sup>100-102</sup>, and skeletal muscle <sup>103</sup>, which are target tissues. Our work aimed to inform the development of potential biomarkers for cardiometabolic risk among children and adolescents, therefore, an accessible tissue such as blood is necessary to use for this purpose <sup>104</sup>. Lastly, the use of bisulfite treatment to measure DNAm does not distinguish between cytosine methylation (5mC) and

cytosine hydroxymethylation (5hmC)<sup>105</sup>, and 5hmC has its own distinct impact on gene regulation which is not captured by our method. Therefore, our DNAm values might be confounded by the hydroxymethylation because both 5hmC and 5mC were qualified as 5mC, DNAm, after the bisulfite treatment.

#### Implications, recommendations and scope of future research:

The implications of the current dissertation are numerous. First and the most important, we shed light on determinants of cardiometabolic health (i.e., diet quality, sedentary and activity patterns, and DNAm) using a repeated measures longitudinal study design. Moreover, the use of a sample comprised of youth allowed us to provide insights on potential primary prevention strategies for cardiometabolic health. Besides, identifying the early determinants of cardiometabolic health is of special interest to Mexican youth due to their disproportionate burden of obesity and its related metabolic disorders. Hispanic youth have higher prevalence of childhood obesity and impaired cardiometabolic markers compared to their non-Hispanic White counterparts <sup>106</sup>. To add more, healthy Mexican youth showed signs of insulin resistance <sup>11</sup>, which could be explained by their body higher body fat compared to non-Hispanic White peers <sup>107,108</sup>. Despite this disproportionate burden among Mexican youth, few longitudinal studies have been conducted aiming to mitigate the dire consequences of impaired cardiometabolic health at young age. Moreover, our findings could provide insights to guide the design and evaluation of novel interventions to improve diet quality and reduce sedentary behavior patterns. These studies could help in solidifying the evidence regarding the role of lifestyle interventions on mitigate the burden of cardiometabolic abnormalities among Mexican youth.

We suggest several recommendations for future studies on this topic. In this dissertation work, we used at the maximum three follow-up visits per subject whenever data was available.

However, there was age variability among participants at each visit. The age range was 8 - 14 years, 10 - 18 years, and 12 - 21 years for study visit 1, 2, and 3, respectively. We encourage future studies to pay additional attention for the youth's age by recruiting subjects at the same age to the extent this is feasible, and standardizing time between follow-up visits for all subjects to reduce influence of age on cardiometabolic health. Examples of these influences are the change during pubertal transition on lifestyle behaviors (i.e., smoking, alcohol composition, sedentary and activity level, and diet quality), and biological systems (i.e., body composition, and hormonal milieu). Besides, future studies should aim to conduct powered sex-stratified analysis as it might reveal critical information about sexual dimorphism in the early development of cardiometabolic diseases. Further studies with longer follow-up duration are worth conducting to examine the long-term association between the lifestyle determinants of cardiometabolic risk factors; the associations may be pronounced in middle adulthood to reflect the chronic and cumulative exposures.

The scope for future research regarding chapter 2 is to validate the use of diet quality scores among children and adolescents and examine the extent to which they represent the overall diet. We endorse the importance of complementing diet assessment with culture of eating measures – such as watching media while eating, and unhealthy snacks between meals, and others <sup>109</sup> – and the social-cultural context of the food consumption. Furthermore, because Mexico has the highest annual retail sales per capita of ultra-processed food and drink products across Latin America <sup>110,111</sup>, ranked fourth worldwide <sup>110</sup>, we encourage futures studies to use a diet quality score that captures the consumption of processed foods. Lastly, to apprise the detected unexpected positive association between higher diet quality (i.e., DASH score) and waist circumference among girls, we recommend longitudinal studies supplement the waist

circumference measurement with a valid tool to quantify the abdominal fat such as Dual-energy X-ray absorptiometry (DEXA). By doing so, the longitudinal changes in abdominal fat mass will not be confounded with the parallel growth and maturation in the abdominal compartment – muscle mass and bone mass.

Future directions for chapter 3 are validating the physical activity questionnaires to capture the duration and context of various sedentary behaviors among youth. Similarly, additional studies are needed to validate the use of accelerometers in assessing sedentary time and enhance its feature to capture body posture. In light of the claim questioning the representation of four assessment days of physical activity <sup>97</sup>, we recommend evaluating the required number of days to get representative habitual physical activity patterns. Additional work has to be done to reach consensus about the proper epoch length for summarizing accelerometer data, cut-off points to define activity intensity, define bouts, and non-wear time to enhance the comparability of findings across studies, and reduce measurement errors <sup>25,32,41,46,48</sup>.

For chapter 4, we recommend future studies to validate the use of blood DNAm as a proxy for DNAm in the target tissue for cardiometabolic health, adipose tissue and skeletal mulches, among children and adolescents. The blood DNAm validation is a necessary step toward developing potential epigenetic biomarkers for cardiometabolic risk using blood samples <sup>104</sup>. Moreover, due to the wide recognition for cytosine hydroxymethylation (5hmC) as a distinct epigenetic modification than cytosine methylation (5mC) or DNAm, future studies should apply laboratory techniques that allow for distinguishing between 5hmC and 5mC in order to get pure assessment of DNAm. Besides, we recommend future studies to employ epigenome-wide approaches to identify all-important genes for cardiometabolic outcomes in youth. DNAm is not the only approach to modulate gene expression; in fact, gene expression could be influenced by

multiple factors – including other epigenetic modifications, physiological conditions, and others. Thus, we recommend future studies to supplement the assessment of DNAm with gene expression instead of gauging the gene expression using only DNAm data.

## **Conclusions:**

This dissertation project showed evidence supporting the associations between higher diet quality, lower sedentary time, and replacing sedentary time with higher activity intensities and better cardiometabolic profile among healthy youth. In addition, we detected few associations between DNAm on the selected 4 genomic regions and cardiometabolic profiles. Despite the inclusion of healthy Mexican youth, we have identified associations with small effect sizes supporting the role of lifestyle modifications on metabolic health among the high-risk population for metabolic disorders. Therefore, advocating for a healthy lifestyle at an early age could result in a protective impact on cardiometabolic health, which might mitigate the dire CVD consequences that would manifest in adulthood.

# **References:**

- 1. Lewis RC, Meeker JD, Peterson KE, et al. Predictors of urinary bisphenol A and phthalate metabolite concentrations in Mexican children. *Chemosphere*. 2013;93(10):2390-2398.
- 2. Ettinger AS, Lamadrid-Figueroa H, Mercado-Garcia A, et al. Effect of calcium supplementation on bone resorption in pregnancy and the early postpartum: a randomized controlled trial in Mexican women. *Nutr J.* 2014;13(1):116.
- 3. Perng W, Tamayo-Ortiz M, Tang L, et al. Early Life Exposure in Mexico to ENvironmental Toxicants (ELEMENT) Project. *BMJ Open.* 2019;9(8):e030427.
- 4. Shirani F, Salehi-Abargouei A, Azadbakht L. Effects of Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet on some risk for developing type 2 diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis on controlled clinical trials. *Nutrition.* 2013;29(7-8):939-947.
- 5. Saneei P, Hashemipour M, Kelishadi R, Rajaei S, Esmaillzadeh A. Effects of recommendations to follow the Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH) diet v. usual dietary advice on childhood metabolic syndrome: a randomised cross-over clinical trial. *Br J Nutr.* 2013;110(12):2250-2259.
- 6. Health NIo. Your guide to lowering your blood pressure with DASH. Smashbooks; 2006.
- 7. Craddick SR, Elmer PJ, Obarzanek E, Vollmer WM, Svetkey LP, Swain MC. The DASH diet and blood pressure. *Curr Atheroscler Rep.* 2003;5(6):484-491.
- 8. Veronese N, Watutantrige-Fernando S, Luchini C, et al. Effect of magnesium supplementation on glucose metabolism in people with or at risk of diabetes: a systematic review and meta-analysis of double-blind randomized controlled trials. *Eur J Clin Nutr*. 2016;70(12):1354-1359.
- 9. Lind MV, Lauritzen L, Kristensen M, Ross AB, Eriksen JN. Effect of folate supplementation on insulin sensitivity and type 2 diabetes: a meta-analysis of randomized controlled trials. *Am J Clin Nutr*. 2019;109(1):29-42.
- 10. Akhlaghi M. Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension (DASH): potential mechanisms of action against risk factors of the metabolic syndrome. *Nutr Res Rev.* 2020;33(1):1-18.
- 11. Barbosa-Cortes L, Villasis-Keever MA, Del Prado-Manriquez M, Lopez-Alarcon M. Adiposity and Insulin Resistance in Children from a Rural Community in Mexico. *Arch Med Res.* 2015;46(3):214-220.
- 12. Weiss R, Kaufman FR. Metabolic complications of childhood obesity: identifying and mitigating the risk. *Diabetes Care*. 2008;31 Suppl 2(Supplement 2):S310-316.
- 13. Bray GA, Heisel WE, Afshin A, et al. The Science of Obesity Management: An Endocrine Society Scientific Statement. *Endocr Rev.* 2018;39(2):79-132.
- 14. Laufs U, Parhofer KG, Ginsberg HN, Hegele RA. Clinical review on triglycerides. *Eur Heart J.* 2020;41(1):99-109c.
- 15. Valaiyapathi B, Sunil B, Ashraf AP. Approach to Hypertriglyceridemia in the Pediatric Population. *Pediatr Rev.* 2017;38(9):424-434.
- 16. Williams LA, Wilson DP. Nutritional management of pediatric dyslipidemia. *Endotext* [*Internet*]. 2020.
- 17. Morrison A, Hokanson JE. The independent relationship between triglycerides and coronary heart disease. *Vasc Health Risk Manag.* 2009;5(1):89-95.

- 18. Hokanson JE, Austin MA. Plasma triglyceride level is a risk factor for cardiovascular disease independent of high-density lipoprotein cholesterol level: a meta-analysis of population-based prospective studies. *J Cardiovasc Risk*. 1996;3(2):213-219.
- 19. Nordestgaard BG, Varbo A. Triglycerides and cardiovascular disease. *Lancet*. 2014;384(9943):626-635.
- 20. Sarwar N, Danesh J, Eiriksdottir G, et al. Triglycerides and the risk of coronary heart disease: 10,158 incident cases among 262,525 participants in 29 Western prospective studies. *Circulation*. 2007;115(4):450-458.
- 21. Jacobs S, Harmon BE, Ollberding NJ, et al. Among 4 diet quality indexes, only the alternate Mediterranean diet score is associated with better colorectal cancer survival and only in African American women in the multiethnic cohort. *J Nutr.* 2016;146(9):1746-1755.
- 22. Sotos-Prieto M, Bhupathiraju SN, Mattei J, et al. Changes in Diet Quality Scores and Risk of Cardiovascular Disease Among US Men and Women. *Circulation*. 2015;132(23):2212-2219.
- 23. Idelson PI, Scalfi L, Valerio G. Adherence to the Mediterranean Diet in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *Nutr Metab Cardiovasc Dis.* 2017;27(4):283-299.
- 24. Tabung FK, Smith-Warner SA, Chavarro JE, et al. An Empirical Dietary Inflammatory Pattern Score Enhances Prediction of Circulating Inflammatory Biomarkers in Adults. J Nutr. 2017;147(8):1567-1577.
- 25. Norman GJ, Carlson JA, Patrick K, et al. Sedentary behavior and cardiometabolic health associations in obese 11–13-year olds. *Child Obes*. 2017;13(5):425-432.
- 26. Vanderloo LM, Keown-Stoneman CDG, Sivanesan H, et al. Association of screen time and cardiometabolic risk in school-aged children. *Prev Med Rep.* 2020;20:101183.
- 27. Staiano AE, Harrington DM, Broyles ST, Gupta AK, Katzmarzyk PT. Television, adiposity, and cardiometabolic risk in children and adolescents. *Am J Prev Med*. 2013;44(1):40-47.
- 28. Miller SA, Taveras EM, Rifas-Shiman SL, Gillman MW. Association between television viewing and poor diet quality in young children. *Int J Pediatr Obes*. 2008;3(3):168-176.
- 29. Wiecha JL, Peterson KE, Ludwig DS, Kim J, Sobol A, Gortmaker SL. When children eat what they watch: impact of television viewing on dietary intake in youth. *Arch Pediatr Adolesc Med.* 2006;160(4):436-442.
- Chaput JP, Klingenberg L, Astrup A, Sjödin AM. Modern sedentary activities promote overconsumption of food in our current obesogenic environment. *Obes Rev.* 2011;12(5):e12-20.
- 31. Feldman S, Eisenberg ME, Neumark-Sztainer D, Story M. Associations between watching TV during family meals and dietary intake among adolescents. *J Nutr Educ Behav.* 2007;39(5):257-263.
- 32. Hjorth MF, Chaput JP, Damsgaard CT, et al. Low physical activity level and short sleep duration are associated with an increased cardio-metabolic risk profile: a longitudinal study in 8-11 year old Danish children. *PLoS One.* 2014;9(8):e104677.
- 33. Carson V, Hunter S, Kuzik N, et al. Systematic review of sedentary behaviour and health indicators in school-aged children and youth: an update. *Appl Physiol Nutr Metab.* 2016;41(6 Suppl 3):S240-265.
- 34. Stiglic N, Viner RM. Effects of screentime on the health and well-being of children and adolescents: a systematic review of reviews. *BMJ Open.* 2019;9(1):e023191.

- 35. Fröberg A, Raustorp A. Objectively measured sedentary behaviour and cardio-metabolic risk in youth: a review of evidence. *Eur J Pediat*. 2014;173(7):845-860.
- 36. Chaput J-P, Tremblay A. Acute effects of knowledge-based work on feeding behavior and energy intake. *Physiol Behav.* 2007;90(1):66-72.
- 37. Chaput J-P, Drapeau V, Poirier P, Teasdale N, Tremblay A. Glycemic instability and spontaneous energy intake: association with knowledge-based work. *Psychosom Med.* 2008;70(7):797-804.
- 38. McCann BS, Warnick GR, Knopp RH. Changes in plasma lipids and dietary intake accompanying shifts in perceived workload and stress. *Psychosom Med.* 1990.
- 39. Wijndaele K, White T, Andersen LB, et al. Substituting prolonged sedentary time and cardiovascular risk in children and youth: a meta-analysis within the International Children's Accelerometry database (ICAD). *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2019;16(1):1-10.
- 40. Hansen BH, Anderssen SA, Andersen LB, et al. Cross-Sectional Associations of Reallocating Time Between Sedentary and Active Behaviours on Cardiometabolic Risk Factors in Young People: An International Children's Accelerometry Database (ICAD) Analysis. *J Sports Med.* 2018;48(10):2401-2412.
- 41. Skrede T, Steene-Johannessen J, Anderssen S, Resaland G, Ekelund U. The prospective association between objectively measured sedentary time, moderate-to-vigorous physical activity and cardiometabolic risk factors in youth: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2019;20(1):55-74.
- 42. García-Hermoso A, Saavedra J, Ramírez-Vélez R, Ekelund U, del Pozo-Cruz B. Reallocating sedentary time to moderate-to-vigorous physical activity but not to lightintensity physical activity is effective to reduce adiposity among youths: a systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2017;18(9):1088-1095.
- 43. Tarp J, Child A, White T, et al. Physical activity intensity, bout-duration, and cardiometabolic risk markers in children and adolescents. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2018;42(9):1639-1650.
- 44. Chinapaw M, Klakk H, Moller NC, Andersen LB, Altenburg T, Wedderkopp N. Total volume versus bouts: prospective relationship of physical activity and sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk in children. *Int J Obes (Lond)*. 2018;42(10):1733-1742.
- 45. Lätt E, Mäestu J, Jürimäe J. Associations of accumulated time in bouts of sedentary behavior and moderate-to-vigorous physical activity with cardiometabolic health in 10-to 13-year-old boys. *J Phys Act Health*. 2019;16(1):52-59.
- 46. Bailey DP, Charman SJ, Ploetz T, Savory LA, Kerr CJ. Associations between prolonged sedentary time and breaks in sedentary time with cardiometabolic risk in 10–14-year-old children: The HAPPY study. *J Sports Sci.* 2017;35(22):2164-2171.
- 47. Altenburg TM, de Niet M, Verloigne M, et al. Occurrence and duration of various operational definitions of sedentary bouts and cross-sectional associations with cardiometabolic health indicators: the ENERGY-project. *Prev Med.* 2015;71:101-106.
- 48. Aadland E, Andersen LB, Anderssen SA, Resaland GK, Kvalheim OM. Associations of volumes and patterns of physical activity with metabolic health in children: A multivariate pattern analysis approach. *Prev Med.* 2018;115:12-18.
- 49. Verswijveren SJ, Lamb KE, Bell LA, Timperio A, Salmon J, Ridgers ND. Associations between activity patterns and cardio-metabolic risk factors in children and adolescents: A systematic review. *PLoS One*. 2018;13(8).

- 50. Cliff DP, Hesketh KD, Vella SA, et al. Objectively measured sedentary behaviour and health and development in children and adolescents: systematic review and meta-analysis. *Obes Rev.* 2016;17(4):330-344.
- 51. María Martín-Núñez G, Rubio-Martín E, Cabrera-Mulero R, et al. Type 2 diabetes mellitus in relation to global LINE-1 DNA methylation in peripheral blood: a cohort study. *Epigenetics*. 2014;9(10):1322-1328.
- 52. Castellano-Castillo D, Moreno-Indias I, Sanchez-Alcoholado L, et al. Altered Adipose Tissue DNA Methylation Status in Metabolic Syndrome: Relationships Between Global DNA Methylation and Specific Methylation at Adipogenic, Lipid Metabolism and Inflammatory Candidate Genes and Metabolic Variables. *J Clin Med.* 2019;8(1):87.
- 53. Turcot V, Tchernof A, Deshaies Y, et al. LINE-1 methylation in visceral adipose tissue of severely obese individuals is associated with metabolic syndrome status and related phenotypes. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2012;4(1):10.
- 54. Wei L, Liu S, Su Z, Cheng R, Bai X, Li X. LINE-1 hypomethylation is associated with the risk of coronary heart disease in Chinese population. *Arq Bras Cardiol.* 2014;102(5):481-488.
- 55. Muka T, Koromani F, Portilla E, et al. The role of epigenetic modifications in cardiovascular disease: A systematic review. *Int J Cardiol.* 2016;212:174-183.
- 56. Guarrera S, Fiorito G, Onland-Moret NC, et al. Gene-specific DNA methylation profiles and LINE-1 hypomethylation are associated with myocardial infarction risk. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2015;7:133-133.
- 57. Baccarelli A, Wright R, Bollati V, et al. Ischemic heart disease and stroke in relation to blood DNA methylation. *Epidemiology*. 2010;21(6):819-828.
- 58. Perng W, Mora-Plazas M, Marin C, Rozek LS, Baylin A, Villamor E. A prospective study of LINE-1DNA methylation and development of adiposity in school-age children. *PLoS One.* 2013;8(4):e62587.
- 59. Dunstan J, Bressler JP, Moran TH, et al. Associations of LEP, CRH, ICAM-1, and LINE-1 methylation, measured in saliva, with waist circumference, body mass index, and percent body fat in mid-childhood. *Clin Epigenetics*. 2017;9(1):29.
- 60. Patel H, Dhangar K, Sonawane Y, et al. In search of selective 11β-HSD type 1 inhibitors without nephrotoxicity: An approach to resolve the metabolic syndrome by virtual based screening. *Arab J Chem.* 2018;11(2):221-232.
- 61. Hintzpeter J, Stapelfeld C, Loerz C, Martin H-J, Maser E. Green tea and one of its constituents, epigallocatechine-3-gallate, are potent inhibitors of human 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 1. *PLoS One*. 2014;9(1).
- 62. Chapman K, Holmes M, Seckl J. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenases: intracellular gatekeepers of tissue glucocorticoid action. *Physiol Rev.* 2013;93(3):1139-1206.
- 63. Alikhani-Koopaei R, Fouladkou F, Frey FJ, Frey BM. Epigenetic regulation of 11βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 expression. *J Clin Invest*. 2004;114(8):1146-1157.
- 64. Friso S, Pizzolo F, Choi S-W, et al. Epigenetic control of 11 beta-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 gene promoter is related to human hypertension. *Atherosclerosis*. 2008;199(2):323-327.
- 65. Drake AJ, McPherson RC, Godfrey KM, et al. An unbalanced maternal diet in pregnancy associates with offspring epigenetic changes in genes controlling glucocorticoid action and foetal growth. *Clin Endocrinol (Oxf)*. 2012;77(6):808-815.

- 66. Krupp D, Shi L, Maser-Gluth C, Pietzarka M, Remer T. 11β Hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 and dietary acid load are independently associated with blood pressure in healthy children and adolescents. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2013;97(3):612-620.
- 67. Müssig K, Remer T, Haupt A, et al. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 2 activity is elevated in severe obesity and negatively associated with insulin sensitivity. *Obesity*. 2008;16(6):1256-1260.
- 68. Jang C, Obeyesekere VR, Dilley RJ, Krozowski Z, Inder WJ, Alford FP. Altered activity of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase types 1 and 2 in skeletal muscle confers metabolic protection in subjects with type 2 diabetes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab.* 2007;92(8):3314-3320.
- 69. Rezaei M, Andrieu T, Neuenschwander S, et al. Regulation of 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 by microRNA. *Hypertension*. 2014;64(4):860-866.
- Campino C, Martinez-Aguayo A, Baudrand R, et al. Age-related changes in 11βhydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type 2 activity in normotensive subjects. *Am J Hypertens*. 2013;26(4):481-487.
- 71. Kargl C, Arshad M, Salman F, Schurman RC, Del Corral P. 11β-hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase type-II activity is affected by grapefruit juice and intense muscular work. *Arch Endocrinol Metab.* 2017;61(6):556-561.
- 72. Bommarito PA, Fry RC. The Role of DNA Methylation in Gene Regulation. In: McCullough SD, Dolinoy DC, eds. *Toxicoepigenetics*. Academic Press; 2019:127-151.
- 73. Burri L, Thoresen GH, Berge RK. The role of PPAR activation in liver and muscle. *PPAR Res.* 2010;2010.
- 74. Bougarne N, Weyers B, Desmet SJ, et al. Molecular Actions of PPAR α in Lipid Metabolism and Inflammation. *Endocr Rev.* 2018;39(5):760-802.
- 75. Ohashi K, Munetsuna E, Yamada H, et al. High fructose consumption induces DNA methylation at PPARα and CPT1A promoter regions in the rat liver. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 2015;468(1-2):185-189.
- 76. Baek J, Banker M, Jansen EC, et al. An Efficient Segmentation Algorithm to Estimate Sleep Duration from Actigraphy Data. *Stat Biosci.* 2021:1-21.
- 77. Livingstone MB, Robson PJ, Wallace JM. Issues in dietary intake assessment of children and adolescents. *Br J Nutr.* 2004;92 Suppl 2(S2):S213-222.
- 78. Perez-Rodrigo C, Artiach Escauriaza B, Artiach Escauriaza J, Polanco Allue I. Dietary assessment in children and adolescents: issues and recommendations. *Nutr Hosp.* 2015;31 Suppl 3(3):76-83.
- 79. Bricarello LP, de Almeida Alves M, Retondario A, de Moura Souza A, de Vasconcelos FAG. DASH diet (Dietary Approaches to Stop Hypertension) and overweight/obesity in adolescents: The ERICA study. *Clin Nutr ESPEN*. 2021;42:173-179.
- 80. Jansen EC, Marcovitch H, Wolfson JA, et al. Exploring dietary patterns in a Mexican adolescent population: A mixed methods approach. *Appetite*. 2020;147:104542.
- 81. Ocké MC. Evaluation of methodologies for assessing the overall diet: dietary quality scores and dietary pattern analysis. *Proc Nutr Soc.* 2013;72(2):191-199.
- 82. Tapsell LC, Neale EP, Satija A, Hu FB. Foods, nutrients, and dietary patterns: interconnections and implications for dietary guidelines. *Adv Nutr.* 2016;7(3):445-454.
- 83. Rodríguez-Ramírez S, Mundo-Rosas V, Jiménez-Aguilar A, Shamah-Levy T. Methodology for the analysis of dietary data from the Mexican National Health and Nutrition Survey 2006. *Salud Publica Mex.* 2009;51:S523-S529.

- 84. Wynder EL, Hebert JR. Homogeneity in nutritional exposure: an impediment in cancer epidemiology. *J Natl Cancer Inst.* 1987;79(3):605-607.
- 85. Hébert JR, Shivappa N, Wirth MD, Hussey JR, Hurley TG. Perspective: the Dietary Inflammatory Index (DII)—lessons learned, improvements made, and future directions. *Adv Nutr.* 2019;10(2):185-195.
- 86. Khan S, Wirth MD, Ortaglia A, et al. Design, development and construct validation of the children's dietary inflammatory index. *Nutrients*. 2018;10(8):993.
- 87. Shivappa N, Steck SE, Hurley TG, Hussey JR, Hebert JR. Designing and developing a literature-derived, population-based dietary inflammatory index. *Public Health Nutr.* 2014;17(8):1689-1696.
- 88. Arvidsson D, Fridolfsson J, Börjesson M. Measurement of physical activity in clinical practice using accelerometers. *J Intern Med.* 2019;286(2):137-153.
- 89. Lee I-M, Shiroma EJ. Using accelerometers to measure physical activity in large-scale epidemiological studies: issues and challenges. *Br J Sports Med.* 2014;48(3):197-201.
- 90. Saunders TJ, Chaput J-P, Tremblay MS. Sedentary behaviour as an emerging risk factor for cardiometabolic diseases in children and youth. *Can J Diabetes*. 2014;38(1):53-61.
- 91. Sasaki JE, da Silva KS, Gonçalves Galdino da Costa B, John D. Measurement of Physical Activity Using Accelerometers. In: *Computer-Assisted and Web-Based Innovations in Psychology, Special Education, and Health.* Elsevier; 2016:33-60.
- 92. Tremblay MS, Aubert S, Barnes JD, et al. Sedentary behavior research network (SBRN)– terminology consensus project process and outcome. *Int J Behav Nutr Phys Act.* 2017;14(1):75.
- 93. Hidding LM, Altenburg TM, Mokkink LB, Terwee CB, Chinapaw MJ. Systematic review of childhood sedentary behavior questionnaires: what do we know and what is next? *J Sports Med.* 2017;47(4):677-699.
- 94. Chaput JP, Visby T, Nyby S, et al. Video game playing increases food intake in adolescents: a randomized crossover study. *Am J Clin Nutr.* 2011;93(6):1196-1203.
- 95. Compernolle S, De Cocker K, Teixeira PJ, et al. The associations between domainspecific sedentary behaviours and dietary habits in European adults: a cross-sectional analysis of the SPOTLIGHT survey. *BMC Public Health*. 2016;16(1):1057.
- 96. Compernolle S, Van Dyck D, De Cocker K, et al. Differences in Context-Specific Sedentary Behaviors According to Weight Status in Adolescents, Adults and Seniors: A Compositional Data Analysis. *Int J Environ Res Public Health.* 2018;15(9):1916.
- 97. Hjorth MF, Chaput JP, Michaelsen K, Astrup A, Tetens I, Sjodin A. Seasonal variation in objectively measured physical activity, sedentary time, cardio-respiratory fitness and sleep duration among 8-11 year-old Danish children: a repeated-measures study. *BMC Public Health.* 2013;13:808.
- 98. Ried-Larsen M, Grøntved A, Møller NC, Larsen KT, Froberg K, Andersen LB. Associations between objectively measured physical activity intensity in childhood and measures of subclinical cardiovascular disease in adolescence: prospective observations from the European Youth Heart Study. *Br J Sports Med.* 2014;48(20):1502-1507.
- 99. Chandler J, Brazendale K, Beets M, Mealing B. Classification of physical activity intensities using a wrist-worn accelerometer in 8–12-year-old children. *Pediatric Obes*. 2016;11(2):120-127.

- 100. Demerath EW, Guan W, Grove ML, et al. Epigenome-wide association study (EWAS) of BMI, BMI change and waist circumference in African American adults identifies multiple replicated loci. *Hum Mol Genet*. 2015;24(15):4464-4479.
- 101. Dick KJ, Nelson CP, Tsaprouni L, et al. DNA methylation and body-mass index: a genome-wide analysis. *Lancet*. 2014;383(9933):1990-1998.
- 102. Crujeiras AB, Diaz-Lagares A, Sandoval J, et al. DNA methylation map in circulating leukocytes mirrors subcutaneous adipose tissue methylation pattern: a genome-wide analysis from non-obese and obese patients. *Sci Rep.* 2017;7:41903.
- 103. Day SE, Coletta RL, Kim JY, et al. Potential epigenetic biomarkers of obesity-related insulin resistance in human whole-blood. *Epigenetics*. 2017;12(4):254-263.
- 104. Crujeiras AB, Diaz-Lagares A. DNA methylation in obesity and associated diseases. In: *Epigenetic Biomarkers and Diagnostics*. Elsevier; 2016:313-329.
- 105. Huang Y, Pastor WA, Shen Y, Tahiliani M, Liu DR, Rao A. The behaviour of 5hydroxymethylcytosine in bisulfite sequencing. *PLoS One*. 2010;5(1):e8888.
- 106. Daviglus ML, Pirzada A, Van Horn L. Ethnic Disparities in Cardiovascular Risk Factors in Children and Adolescents. *Curr Cardiovasc Risk Rep.* 2014;8(3):376.
- 107. Maligie M, Crume T, Scherzinger A, Stamm E, Dabelea D. Adiposity, fat patterning, and the metabolic syndrome among diverse youth: the EPOCH study. *J Pediatr*. 2012;161(5):875-880.
- 108. Casazza K, Dulin-Keita A, Gower BA, Fernandez JR. Differential influence of diet and physical activity on components of metabolic syndrome in a multiethnic sample of children. *J Am Diet Assoc*. 2009;109(2):236-244.
- Poulain T, Spielau U, Vogel M, Korner A, Kiess W. CoCu: A new short questionnaire to evaluate diet composition and culture of eating in children and adolescents. *Clin Nutr.* 2019;38(6):2858-2865.
- 110. Moubarac J. Ultra-processed food and drink products in Latin America: Trends, impact on obesity, policy implications. *PAHO: Washington, DC, USA*. 2015:1-58.
- 111. Baker P, Machado P, Santos T, et al. Ultra-processed foods and the nutrition transition: Global, regional and national trends, food systems transformations and political economy drivers. *Obes Rev.* 2020;21(12):e13126.